Western SGraduate & Postdoctoral Studies

Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

3-28-2013 12:00 AM

Investigating the interplay between protein kinases and caspases

Jacob P. Turowec The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor Dr. David W. Litchfield *The University of Western Ontario*

Graduate Program in Biochemistry A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree in Doctor of Philosophy © Jacob P. Turowec 2013

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Biochemistry Commons, and the Cancer Biology Commons

Recommended Citation

Turowec, Jacob P., "Investigating the interplay between protein kinases and caspases" (2013). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 1178. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/1178

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

INVESTIGATING THE INTERPLAY BETWEEN PROTEIN KINASES AND CASPASES

(Thesis Format: Integrated Article)

by

Jacob P. <u>Turowec</u>

Graduate Program in Biochemistry

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

The School of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada

© Jacob P. Turowec 2013

Abstract

The balance between cell survival and death is a crucial process in human development and tissue homeostasis, but is also misregulated in disease. In large part, apoptosis is controlled by caspases, a hierarchical series of cysteine aspartic acid proteases that demolish the cell by cleaving key structural and enzymatic proteins, but emerging paradigms have highlighted the ability of kinases to regulate caspase activity. One way in which kinases can control the progression of apoptosis is through phosphorylation of caspase substrates, which acts to prevent caspase cleavage of that target.

In this thesis, we develop new strategies to study this regulatory mechanism, and focus particularly on protein kinase CK2; a kinase with enigmatic regulation, an obvious, but undefined role in anti-apoptotic signaling, and demonstrated value as a candidate for targeted therapy of cancer. First, we used predictive strategies for identifying CK2 substrates that, when phosphorylated, regulate proteolysis by caspases. We predicted and validated that phosphorylation of caspase-3 itself by CK2 prevents its cleavage and activation, representing a putative, novel mechanism by which CK2 might control apoptosis in disease. We then utilized cell models that over-expressed different forms of CK2, and found that caspase-3 phosphorylation was specific only for the CK2 α' subunit in the absence of $CK2\beta$ - a level of isozyme specificity not before seen for CK2. Interestingly, documented misregulation of this isoform in disease suggests that the phenotypes generated by varied CK2 levels in cancer may well depend on the form of CK2 present. We also establish the utility of proteomic applications for identifying novel caspase substrates whose cleavage is regulated by phosphorylation. We noted that phosphorylation can also promote caspase substrate cleavage, likely through a mechanism in which phosphorylation alters scissile bond accessibility.

Collectively, our work provides insight into the regulation of protein kinase CK2 and demonstrates that the specialized functions of different forms may define cellular phenotypes in disease. Furthermore, we identified a number of caspase substrates whose cleavage is regulated by phosphorylation, thereby validating our novel approaches and delineating putative apoptotic control points.

Keywords: caspase regulation, kinase, CK2, free-catalytic CK2, apoptosis

Co-authorship Statement

The chapters of this thesis were written by Jacob Turowec and edited by David Litchfield.

The data presented in chapter 2 contains figures from the published manuscripts:

A peptide-based target screen implicates the protein kinase CK2 in the global regulation of caspase signalling. Duncan JS*, Turowec JP*, Duncan KE, Vilk G, Wu C, Luscher B, Li SS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. *Science Signaling* (2011) 4(172):ra30. *equal contribution

Regulation of caspase pathways by protein kinase CK2: identification of proteins with overlapping CK2 and caspase consensus motifs. Turowec JP, Duncan JS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. *Mol Cell Biochem* (2011) 356(1-2): 159-67.

<u>Versatile strategy for biochemical, electrochemical and immunoarray detection of protein</u> <u>phosphorylations.</u> Martic S, Gabriel M, Turowec JP, Litchfield DW, Kraatz HB. *J Am Chem Soc.* (2012) 134(41): 17036-45.

All experiments were performed by JPT except the following: Gregory Gloor wrote and excuted the pearl script for the peptide-match program. James Duncan performed figure 2.3B and 2.6C. Greg Vilk performed experiments for 2.5B and C.

In chapter 3, JPT performed all experiments except the following: Greg Vilk performed the experiments for figure 3.4B. Michelle Gabriel cloned the $CK2\alpha/\alpha'$ chimera constructs. Between initial and final thesis submission, a modified version of chapter 3 was accepted to Oncotarget: Characterizing the convergence of protein kinase CK2 and caspase-3 reveals isoform-specific phosphorylation of caspase-3 by $CK2\alpha'$: implications for pathological roles of CK2 in promoting cancer cell survival. Turowec JP*, Vilk G*, Gabriel M and Litchfield DW. Oncotarget. (2013) in press *equal contribution

In chapter 4, JPT performed all experimentation except the following: David Smalley ran samples on the LTQ-Orbitrap. James Knight performed database searches of the raw mass spectrometer data, and Stephanie Zukowski synthesized peptide substrates.

Acknowledgements

I have an absolute ton of people to thank, so bear with me. First and foremost, working in Dave's lab has truly been a privilege. He was and is a source of inspiration in many ways, and I probably wouldn't be pursuing science if it weren't for his encouragement and enthusiasm.

Science wise, many other people have helped me along the way. Greg Gloor and Shawn Li have provided many helpful insights into developing my thesis. Gilles Lajoie, David Smalley, Paula Pittock, Chris Hughes, Nathan Cox, Dennis Goldfarb and James Knight withstood a barrage of questions relating to my fourth chapter. Ross Liu and Shawn Li were instrumental in letting me utilize their peptide synthesizer. It was great working with Greg Vilk on the caspase-3/holoenzyme story, and Stephanie Zukowski and Michelle Gabriel really helped me out by purifying peptides and cloning some constructs, respectively. More generally, Nicole, James, Kathryn, Greg, Michelle, Stephanie, Adam and Laszlo made talking science really fun. As well, one of the best things about the last five and a half years is I've always enjoyed going to the lab, and I think that speaks to the great environment created by all past and former members.

I have to thank Lee Graves and Gary Johnson at UNC Chapel Hill for hosting my visit in the summer of 2012. Without them, the work in my fourth chapter wouldn't have been possible. Also, James Duncan and Marty Whittle helped ease my transition into searing heat, and more bacon options than I knew what to do with.

My family has always been there for me, and supported my journey through grad school, so I'd like to thank my Mom, Dad and sister, Beth.

The best part about the last 5 years has without question been the great group of friends I've made. Chris, Joe, Brad, Lazer, Matt, Erin, Piya, Elnaz, Kathryn and Nicole have were there through thick and thin. Finally, my wonderful girlfriend Zahida couldn't have been more supportive. She helped me through every one of my tough days, and celebrated all the great moments.

List of Abbreviations

AML	acute myeloid leukemia
AMPPNP	Adenylyl-imidodiphosphate
ANOVA	analysis of variance
ARC	apoptosis repressor with caspase recruitment
	domain
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
BSA	bovine serum albumin
CARD	caspase activation and recruitment domains
CASBAH	caspase substrate database homepage
CDK1	cyclin dependent kinase 1
CK2	protein kinase CK2 (formely casein kinase 2)
CK2 holoenzyme	heterotetramer consisting of a CK2 β dimer and two
	catalytic subunits
CKIP-1	CK2 interacting protein-1
CML	chronic myelogenous leukemia
СРа	actin capping protein subunit α
CX-4945	5-(3-chlorophenylamino)
	benzo[c][2,6]naphthyridine-8-carboxylic acid
DED domain	death effector domain
DISC	death inducing signalling complex
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified eagle medium
DNP	2,4-dinitrophenol
DRB	5,6-dichloro-1-β-d- ribofuranosylbenzimadazole
DTT	dithiothreitol
DYRK1A	dual specificity tyrosine-phosphorylation-regulated
	kinase 1A
EGF	epidermal growth factor
EBV	Epstein-Barr virus
EMT	epithelial-mesenchymal transition

ER	endoplasmic reticulum
ERK	extracellular signal-regulated kinase
FBS	fetal bovine serum
FHA	forkhead-associated domain
FLAG	DYKDDDDK epitope
FLIP	FLICE-inhibitory protein
Free-catalytic CK2	catalytic CK2 unbound to CK2β
GAM	goat anti-mouse
GAPDH	glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
GAR	goat anti-rabbit
GO	gene ontology
GFP	green fluorescent protein
GST	glutathione S-transferase
GTP	guanosine triphosphate
HA	hemagglutinin epitope YPYDVPDYA
IAP	inhibitor of apoptosis protein
ΙκΒ	inhibitor of κB
HeLa	human cervical cancer cell line
IR	ionizing radiation
λ phosphatase	recombinant, phage protein phosphatase
LC	liquid chromatography
LNCaP	human prostate cancer cell line
МАРК	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MDC1	mediator of DNA damage checkpoint protein 1
MS	mass spectrometry
MS/MS	tandem mass spectrometry
MS1	analysis performed by the first analyzer in tandem
	mass spectrometry
MST	mammalian STE20-like protein kinase
N-terminome	the complement of N-termini within a proteome
Neo N-terminome	new N-termini that result from protease treatment

NF-ĸB	nuclear factor $\kappa\text{-light-chain-enhancer}$ of activated B
	cells
n+1	one residue C-terminal to a phospho-acceptor
NABH ₃ CN	sodium cyanoborohydride
NLS	nuclear localization sequence
ODC1	ornithine decarboxylase 1
P1	the amino acid that on the substrate that is
	covalently bound to a protease during the transition
	state
P1'	C-terminal to P1
P2	N-terminal to P1
PARP	poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
Phosida	phosphorylation site database
PI3K	phosphatidylinositide 3-kinase
РКА	protein kinase A
PLL	poly-L-lysine
PML	promyelocytic leukemia protein
PMSF	phenylmethanesulfonylfluoride
PP2A	protein phosphatase 2
PP5	protien phosphatase 5
PVDF	polyvinylidene fluoride
RIPK1	receptor-interacting serine/threonine-protein kinase
	1
S1	pocket on proteases that bind the P1 residue on the
	substrate
SDS-PAGE	sodium dodecyl sulphate polyacrylamide gel
	electrophoresis
SRM	selected reaction monitoring
TAILS	terminal amino isotopic labeling of substrates

TBB	4,5,6,7-tetrabromo-1H-benzotriazole
TBBz	4, 5, 6, 7-tetrabromobenzotriazole
TBST	Tris-buffered saline and tween 20
TNFα	tumour necrosis factor-alpha
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand
Tris	tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane
U2-OS	human osteosarcoma cell line
UV	ultraviolet radiation
XRCC1	X-ray repair cross-complementing protein 1
YFP	yellow fluorescent protein

TITLE	
Abstract	
CO-AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	,
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	
TABLE OF CONTENTS	
LIST OF TABLES	X
LIST OF FIGURES	
LIST OF SUPPLEMENTAL FIGURES AND TABLES	X
HAPTER 1 - INTRODUCTION	
1.1 General Introduction	
1.2 ENZYMATIC AND STRUCTURAL FEATURES OF CK2	
1.2.1 General	
1.2.2 Structural Features	
1.2.3 CK2 β regulatory subunit: a modulator of CK2 function	
1.3 Physiological Regulation of CK2	
1.3.1 Overview of CK2 regulation	
1.3.2 Catalytic isozyme specific functions	
1.3.3 CK2 in cell stress	
1.4 EVIDENCE FOR PATHOLOGICAL FUNCTIONS OF CK2	
1.4.1 CK2 over-expression in disease and model systems	
1.4.2 Neutralizing CK2 activity in disease models	
1.4.3 Perspectives: CK2 as a therapeutic target	
1.5 CK2 SUBSTRATES THAT MEDIATE THE PATHOLOGICAL PHENOTYPE	
1.6 CK2 AND CASPASES	
1.6.1 Caspases: General	
1.6.2 CK2 regulates caspase activity	
1.6.3 Regulation of caspases by phospho-blocking	
1.7 RATIONALE FOR STUDY	
1.8 Scope of thesis	
19REFERENCES	

Table of Contents

2.1 Introduction	60
2.2 Materials and methods	62
2.2 INATERIALS AND METHODS 2.2.1 Rightformatics and database searching	
2.2.2 Generation and purification of caspase-3 and related mutants	
2.2.3 In vitro phosphorylation of caspase-3 by GST-CK2 α	63
2.2.4 2D phospho-peptide mapping and phospho-amino acid analysis	
2.2.5 Cleavage of caspase-3 by caspase-8 and-9	
2.2.6 Western blotting	66
2.3 Results	
2.3.1 Identification of proteins with overlapping CK2 and caspase consense	lS
motifs	66
2.3.2 CK2 phosphorylates caspase-3 at T174 and S176 in vitro	74
2.3.3 CK2 β inhibits phosphorylation of caspase-3 by GST-CK2 α	76
2.3.4 Phosphorylation of caspase-3 by GST-CK2 inhibits cleavage by initia	tor
caspases -8 and -9	79
2.3.5 Characterization of phospho-specific antibodies targeted against pT1	74/pS176
of caspase-3	84
2.4 Discussion	
2 5 References	89
CK2 AND CASPASE-3 REVEALS ISOFORM-SPECIFIC PHOSPHORYLAT CASPASE-3 BY CK2α': IMPLICATIONS FOR THE PATHOLOGICAL ROL CK2	TION OF LES OF 95
	05
5.1 INTRODUCTION	
3.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS	
3.2.1 Cell culture and transfections	
3.2.2 Plasmid construction	
3.2.3 Cell lysis, immuno-precipitations and western blotting	99
3.2.4 Nuclear and cytoplasmic fractionation of HeLa cells	100
3.2.5 Kinase assays	100
3.2.6 Lysate dephosphorylation assay	101
3.2.7 Microscopy	
3.3 Results	
3.3.1 The catalytic domain of $CK2\alpha'$ directs phosphorylation of caspase-3	102
2.2.2 CV20 controls and 2 chamber dution	
5.5.2 CK2p controls caspase-5 phosphorylation	
3.3.3 Endogenous CK2 β binds CK2 α -HA and CK2 α '-HA equally and	
3.3.2 CK2 β controls caspase-3 phosphorylation 3.3.3 Endogenous CK2 β binds CK2 α -HA and CK2 α '-HA equally and stoichiometrically in lysates	

3.3.5 Okadaic acid abolishes the isozymic preference of C3-FLAG phosphorylation	
3.4 DISCUSSION	
3 5 DEFEDENCES	121
J.J REFERENCES	121
3.6 SUPPLEMENT	
CHAPTER 4 – AN UNBIASED, PROTEOMICS SCREEN REVEALS NOV CASPASE CLEAVAGE EVENTS POSITIVELY AND NEGATIVELY REG	VEL GI/LATED
BY SUBSTRATE PHOSPHORYLATION	
4.1 Introduction	129
4.2 Materials and methods	
4.2.1 Caspase degradome preparation	
4.2.2 Sample preparation using TAILS	
4.2.3 Peptide identification using mass spectrometry	134
4.2.4 Western blotting	
4.2.5 Peptide Synthesis	
4.2.6 Caspase Assays	130
4.3 Results	136
4.3.1 Unbiased proteomic evaluation of phosphorylation-dependent regu	ilation of
caspase-mealatea cleavage.	
cleavage	e 144
4.4 DISCUSSION	149
4.5 References	157
4.6 SUPPLEMENTAL FIGURES	162
4.7 SUPPLEMENTAL TABLES	168
CHAPTER 5 - DISCUSSION	172
5.1 General introduction	172
5.2 SUMMARY OF FINDINGS AND RESEARCH IMPACT	
5.2.1 Predicting and characterizing caspase-3 phosphorylation by CK2.	
5.2.2 Unbiased investigation of caspase substrate phosphorylation: iden novel caspase targets with phospho-dependent changes in proteolysis	tification of 170
5.3 FUTURE DIRECTIONS	179 alvtic

specificity	179
5.3.2 Screening for endogenous phospho-caspase-3 in tissues and disect 5.3.3 Determining the effect of phosphorylation on cleavage of MST3.	use182 Golgin-160
and Yap1 during apoptosis	
5.4 Perspectives	
5.5 Conclusions	
5.6 References	191
APPENDICES AND CURRICULUM VITAE	196

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Previously demonstrated examples of phosphorylation-dependent regulation of caspase-mediated cleavage
Table 2.1A Putative CK2 and caspase-3/-7 substrates that have been previously identified to be phosphorylated in cells. 69
Table 2.1B Putative CK2 and caspase-8/-9 substrates that have been previously identified to be phosphorylated in cells
Table 2.2 Putative CK2 and caspase-3/-7 substrates that have been previously identified to be cleaved by caspases

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Schematic representation of CK2 α and α' 4
Figure 1.2 Crystal structure of CK2α6
Figure 1.3 Selected examples of CK2 inhibitors19
Figure 1.4 Schematic representation of the apoptotic caspases25
Figure 1.5 Overview of kinase governance of caspase activity
Figure 2.1 Workflow for the identification of caspase substrates whose cleavage is regulated by CK2 phosphorylation
Figure 2.2 Mechanism of caspase-3 activation
Figure 2.3 Caspase-3 is phosphorylated by GST-CK2α at T174 and S17675
Figure 2.4 2D-peptide mapping and phospho-amino acid analysis reveals non-ordered phosphorylation of T174 and S176
Figure 2.5 Phosphorylation of caspase-3 is inhibited by the regulatory $CK2\beta$ subunit80
Figure 2.6 Phosphorylation of caspase-3 by GST-CK2α blocks proteolytic processing by caspase-8 and -9
Figure 2.7 Characterization of pT174/pS176 phospho-specific caspase-3 antibodies85
Figure 3.1 C3-FLAG is phosphorylated by CK2 α '-HA, but not CK2 α -HA in cells104
Figure 3.2 CK2β inhibits caspase-3 phosphorylation 108
Figure 3.3 Investigation of CK2 form in cell lysates reveals a predominately holoenzyme form
Figure 3.4 Redirecting C3-FLAG to the nucleus does not alter the relative levels of phosphorylation
Figure 3.5 Exclusion of CK2 α -HA from C3-FLAG phosphorylation is not governed by endogenous CK2 β in HeLa cells
Figure 4.1 Workflow of the unbiased analysis of the integration of phosphorylation and caspase-mediated degradation
Figure 4.2 TAILS analysis reveals MST3, Yap1 and Golgin-160 as three validated candidates whose cleavage is regulated by phosphorylation142
Figure 4.3 Relative caspase-3 and -7 activities against phospho- and nonphosphorylated model peptides
Figure 4.4 Relative caspase-8 activity against phospho- and nonphosphorylated model peptides
Figure 5.1 A hypothetical representation of the functional redundancy and uniqueness of different forms of CK2
Figure 5.2 Structural alignment of caspase-7 and -8

Figure 5.3 Systematic identification of CK2 substrates specific for either the holoenzy	me
or catalytic subunits	185

List of Supplemental Figures and Tables

Supplemental Figure 4.1 N-terminome enrichment using TAILS162
Supplemental Figure 4.2 Proof-of-principle for phosphatase and caspase treatment of HeLa cell extracts
Supplemental Figure 4.3 Assessing the linearity of caspase reactions using model internally quenched caspase substrate peptides
Supplemental Figure 4.4 Dephosphorylation of the phospho-P2 peptide substrate increases caspase cleavage
Supplemental Table 4.1 List of P1 Asp peptides identified using TAILS168
Supplemental Table 4.2 List of protein N-terminal peptides identified using TAILS 170
Supplemental Table 4.3 List peptides used for phospho-walking studies171

CHAPTER 1 - INTRODUCTION

1.1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Phosphorylation by protein kinases is an imperative process that orchestrates a number of cellular pathways (1). Via the transfer of phosphate from ATP to protein substrates, kinases mediate changes in transcription, protein structure and function and protein-protein interactions in response to diverse stimuli. Not surprisingly, the misregulation of kinases by overexpression, constitutive activation, or deactivation, can distort normal signaling events and lead to a diseased state. In light of these observations, protein kinases have emerged as promising candidates for targeted therapeutics to treat a wide variety of diseases, including cancer (2). The recent success of Imatinib – a specific inhibitor of the bcr-abl kinase found in chronic myelogenous leukemia - represents the most prominent example of a kinase inhibitor impacting disease management in the clinic (3). While Imatinib represents a 'silver bullet' for one specific form of cancer, these diseases remain remarkably heterogeneous - a fact highlighted by the multitude of kinases known to play a role in a number of other malignancies (2,4).

As well as contributing to diverse aspects of signaling that ultimately promote cellular fitness, a specific, direct function for protein phosphorylation in regulating apoptotic machinery is emerging (5,6)). Apoptosis, or programmed cell death, is a vital process that contributes to tissue homeostasis and development, but is often blunted in cancer (7). By avoiding apoptosis, malignant cells can persist inappropriately, thereby contributing to tumour progression (8). Major effectors of the apoptotic program are a family of proteases known as caspases. Once activated, they function by cleaving

structural, enzymatic and transcription factor proteins that collectively participate in the co-ordinated demolition of the cell (9). Interestingly, cross-talk between protein kinases and caspases has become apparent, with a growing number of examples highlighting how kinases alter caspase activity and vice versa (reviewed in (5,6). It is anticipated that understanding the convergence of these enzymes, especially in the context of the disease state, will benefit how the apoptotic pathway can be selectively activated in cancer cells.

Perhaps the most pertinent kinase implicated in the regulation of caspase pathways is protein kinase CK2. CK2 phosphorylates a number of caspases, caspase substrates, and caspase regulators (reviewed in (6,10) and 1.5 and 1.6 of this thesis). It is also overexpressed in a number of human cancers, and after pharmacologically inhibiting CK2 in disease models of CK2 overexpression, these same cells undergo programmed cell death (reviewed in (10,11) and 1.4.2 of this thesis). As such, CK2 has emerged as a candidate for molecular targeted therapy. Indeed, the number of patents for CK2 inhibitors has dramatically increased over recent years, and one, CX-4945, has even entered human clinical trials (12,13). Functionally, CK2 is constitutively active, and so over-expression in disease is believed to promote survival by hyper-phosphorylating its substrates; alternatively, high levels of CK2 may also lead to inappropriate phosphorylation of disease-specific substrates (11). However, gaps in our knowledge remain as to which substrates promote the anti-apoptotic phenotype emanating from CK2, and how this constitutively active kinase is regulated in cells.

1.2 ENZYMATIC AND STRUCTURAL FEATURES OF CK2

1.2.1 General

Protein kinase CK2 was isolated almost 60 years ago on the basis of its ability to phosphorylate the milk protein casein (14). As a result, it was originally designated 'Casein kinase II', though this misnomer is less frequently used because of the lack of physiological significance for the phosphorylation of casein by CK2 (15). CK2 is ubiquitously expressed in eukaryotes, and in humans, is composed of a regulatory CK2ß subunit and two catalytic subunits (CK2 α and CK2 α ') (16). Catalytically, CK2 catalyzes the phosphorylation of Ser/Thr and even Tyr, albeit at much lower efficiency (17-19), when surrounded by acidic amino acids. Acidic residues, typically Glu or Asp at n+3 and, to a lesser extent, n+1 are the strongest determinants, though catalysis is generally improved upon addition of more acidic residues (20-23). CK2 α and α ' are roughly 85% identifical within their catalytic domains but are encoded by distinct gene products (16,24-26) (Figure 1.1). The only considerable divergence in sequence between the two catalytic subunits is located outside the catalytic domain on the C-terminus; presumably, this results in the inability to distinguish CK2 α and α' on the basis of their catalytic properties (16,27). Along these lines, there is no known substrate that displays preference for one catalytic subunit over the other, at least in vitro, as the residues dictating primary amino acid specificity are conserved (28).

The regulatory CK2 β subunit is a 25 kDa protein in humans that has little sequence homology with any other protein, but is extremely conserved between species (29,30). Within the CK2 tetramer, or holoenzyme, CK2 β forms a dimer core that is flanked by the two catalytic subunits (31-33). While the protein interaction interface between CK2 β and the catalytic subunits are considered small at 830 Å² (33,34), the dissociation constants are quite strong (35); evidence for this is provided by the fact that



<u>Figure 1.1 – Schematic representation of CK2 α and α' </u>. The N-terminal, catalytic and C-terminal sections of the catalytic isoforms and their percent identity are shown. This figure is a modified version from (233).

breaking the interaction *in vitro* is only possible under denaturing conditions (36). Although some of the enzymatic characteristics of tetrameric CK2 can be distinguished from that of the free catalytic subunits (discussed below), a striking feature of CK2 is that both of these forms are catalytically competent (27,37). In this respect, CK2 is distinct from cyclin-dependent kinases where catalytic activity is dependent on the presence of an activating cyclin and from second messenger-dependent kinases, such as PKA, where catalytic activity is suppressed by an autoinhibitory subunit (38).

1.2.2 Structural Features

Structural studies have yielded many insights into the unique features of protein kinase CK2 (reviewed in (39)), the most important of which is the apparent active conformation in over 40 crystal structures to date. This is in contrast to MAPKs and tyrosine kinases, for example, where activation loop phosphorylation is required to achieve the open confirmation and catalytic activity (40). Structures of CK2, however, show the activation loop stabilized in the open confirmation in the absence of both regulatory phosphorylations and subunits (Figure 1.2). In large part, this is achieved by stabilizing forces exerted by hydrophobic interactions between the N-terminus and the activation loop (36). Furthermore, CK2 contains a 'DWG' motif just upstream of the activation loop that provides an extra hydrogen bond compared to most other kinases' 'DFG' motif (41).

Structures of CK2 in complex with purine analogues have also revealed unique features of its ATP binding domain in relation to the ATP binding domain of other protein kinases. In CK2, the ATP binding domain is collapsed and relatively thin in one



<u>Figure 1.2 – Crystal Structure of CK2 α </u>. Recombinant maize CK2 α is shown in complex with Mg²⁺ and the ATP analogue AMPPNP (Adenylyl-imidodiphosphate) (PDB: 1DAW). The activation loop is shown in black and AMPPNP in blue.

plane, while being wider in the second plane (42). The widening allows for the utilization of GTP as a phosphate donor, a relatively unique characteristic amongst protein kinases, while the thinning in the other plane provides the opportunity for the rational design of specific, small molecule ATP competitive inhibitors that exploit Van der Waals interactions in CK2 (43,44). In large part, the 'thinness' is mediated by V66 and I174 in CK2 α – residues typically occupied by smaller amino acids in other protein kinases (45). Mutation of V66 and I174 to alanine results in at least a 10-fold decrease in sensitivity to competitive inhibitors, offering a strategy for rescue experiments in cell culture systems (45,46).

Another unique feature of CK2 revealed by cryostallography was that the tetrameric configuration of the holoenzyme consists of a CK2 β dimer core that is flanked and bound by two individual catalytic subunits (33). More recently, Lolli *et al.* (2012) demonstrate that the CK2 α 2/CK2 β 2 holoenzyme is capable of forming inactive, supramolecular structures composed of 3 holoenzymes (47). In this instance, the N-terminus from one CK2 β subunit and the C-terminus from another preclude the active site from substrate and nucleotide binding, while the other three catalytic subunits are sterically hindered. The observation that CK2 tetramers can form filamentous structures under crystallization conditions may clarify the finding that in cells, CK2 α and β belong to both fast and slow moving subpopulations (48).

CK2 α' structures of the catalytic subunit have begun to highlight isozymic differences between the two catalytic subunits. Bischoff *et al.* (2011) noted that the interdomain hinge region of CK2 α' aligns seamlessly with the tetrameric form of CK2 α , whereas this region of CK2 α in the absence of β is slightly collapsed and may interfere

with productive nucleotide binding (49). The CK2 β interface of CK2 α is also quite malleable and changes upon addition of the regulatory subunit. Curiously, the β interface on CK2 α' resembles the holoenzyme form of CK2 α , offering an attractive explanation for the observed 12-fold lower of affinity of CK2 α' for β compared to α and β (49). Along these lines, gel filtration of CK2 α' holoenzyme suggests that CK2 α' predominately forms trimers consisting of one catalytic subunit and a dimer of CK2 β , in contrast to the tetramers of CK2 α/β (50).

1.2.3 CK2β regulatory subunit: a modulator of CK2 function

While CK2 β is not strictly required to turn on or off the catalytic activity of CK2, the regulatory subunit appears to increase activity toward most substrates by enhancing thermal stability (typically 3-5 fold) (27,37). Along these lines, the majority of CK2 substrates can be effectively phosphorylated by either tetrameric CK2 or free catalytic CK2 subunits, but there are isolated examples of targets, such as eIF2 β , where CK2 β is required to enable efficient phosphorylation, or calmodulin, where the presence of CK2 β leads to complete inhibition of phosphorylation (51-53). In instances where CK2 β stimulates phosphorylation, there is evidence to suggest that it serves as a substrate docking protein (34); topoisomerase II and p53 both bind CK2 β at its N-terminus independent of the catalytic subunit (54,55). Interestingly, in cases where CK2 β blocks substrate phosphorylation, this can be rescued by treating the holoenzyme with polyamines (56). Polyamines act to bind CK2 β at amino acids 55-64 – a particularly acidic stretch (DLEPDEELED) – and, it is hypothesized, compete β away from a basic region of CK2 α effectively widening the substrate-binding region of CK2 α (57,58).

The role of the regulatory CK2 β subunit in controlling substrate specificity in cells remains poorly understood, mostly because of the lack of a *bona fide* model system that exhibits clear pools of catalytic subunits of CK2 not bound to CK2^β. The demonstration that calmodulin is phosphorylated at its CK2 sites in rat liver was amongst the first evidence provided to suggest that in cells, either functional free catalytic subunits exist, cellular holoenzyme is activated by polyamines and/or some other mechanism contributes to modulating CK2 substrate specificity (59). Since this time, a number of other anecdotal examples have emerged. For instance, $CK2\alpha'$ can be separated from CK2β during ion-exchange of LNCaP cell lysates, suggesting the existence of catalytic CK2 devoid of the regulatory subunit. Further evidence for this form of CK2 was obtained when Vilk et al. (2001) observed an increase in CK2 activity upon ectopic expression of CK2 β in U2-OS cells (60). The authors utilized a substrate peptide with a moderate preference for the holoenzyme form of CK2, and so they conclude that the over-expressed CK2 β complexed catalytic CK2 previously not apart of the holoenzyme, thereby raising the measured activity. Similarly, Miyata and Nishida (2008) show that cdc37 phosphorylation is increased at a specific CK2 phosphorylation site upon ectopic expression of CK2 β (61), and so is open to the same interpretation made by Vilk and colleagues. On the flip side, the Pinna group observed that in CHO cell lysates, ectopic expression of CK2 β did not alter CK2 activity against a peptide substrate specific for the holoenzyme (62). The authors' interpretation was that had free-catalytic CK2 α or α' existed, ectopic β would have quenched this population and been detected in lysate

kinase assays with the holoenzyme specific peptide. In this respect, Luscher and Litchfield noted that CK2 β is synthesized in excess of the catalytic subunits in lymphoma cells and is quantitatively incorporated into the holoenzyme (63). Presumably, given the extremely tight interaction between the regulatory and catalytic subunits (K_D values of 45.5 × 10⁻⁹ M for CK2 α' and 3.7 × 10⁻⁹ M for CK2 α (35)), these latter observations suggest that unless as of yet unknown cellular mechanisms act to segregate β from α and α' , the holoenzyme will form. Interestingly, the Filhol group has observed fluctuating ratios of catalytic to regulatory CK2 subunits across a panel of breast cancer tissues and a correlation between low CK2 β levels and epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (64). The authors hypothesize that a dip in holoenzyme activity reduces phosphorylation of the holoenzyme-specific substrate SNAIL, which then drives the EMT (epithelial-mesenchymal transition) phenotype. This last example is the first hint that variations in the free-catalytic to holoenzyme ratio can control a cellular phenotype.

To further study CK2 β -independent functions of the catalytic subunits, new tools are emerging. Raaf and colleagues have utilized the crystal structure of the CK2 holoenzyme to rationally design mutants of CK2 α that are deficient in binding to CK2 β , though experiments exploring cellular phenotypes and substrates have not yet been performed (65). Furthermore, the Cochet group has designed short peptides and lowmolecular weight chemicals that interfere with the holoenzyme formation of recombinant CK2 subunits (66,67). As well, French *et al.* (2007) have designed a CK2 β mutant resistant to proteasomal degradation (68). Coupled with the fact that there is no known cellular mechanism for dis-assembly of the CK2 holoenzyme, extending the CK2 β halflife may increase the proportion of catalytic CK2 bound to β . Holoenzyme formation also appears to alter CK2 localization. Expression of GFP-CK2 α is almost completely nuclear, but co-expression of GFP-CK2 α and YFP-CK2 β resulted in an even distribution of CK2 throughout the cell (69). Similar experiments have yet to be performed with CK2 α' , but both isoforms have an identical nuclear localization signal, suggesting similar behavior might be expected(15). While CK2 α' has not been studied with fluorescent fusions, defective spermatogenesis in CK2 α' null mice has prompted localization studies of endogenous CK2 α' in testes (70). CK2 α' localization measured in a number of testes cell types across the rat life cycle revealed that localization depends on age and cell type (71). CK2 α' and β are nuclear in the Sertoli cells of 5-day old rats, but cytoplasmic in the same cells of older rats. Also, CK2 α' occupies a distinct cellular location from CK2 β in epididymal spermatocytes; α' is found predominately in the acrosome and β in the flagellum.

Collectively, these findings suggest that CK2β controls the substrate specificity of CK2, but also raise the specter that individual CK2 subunits exist outside the holoenzyme and are governed by unique modes of regulation. At this point however, the precise mechanisms that drive tetramer formation and dissociation in cells remain unclear. Furthermore, some of the evidence is acquired through low-resolution techniques, such as those performing kinases assays with cell lysates and CK2-form specific substrate peptides. Here, the field would be better served with phospho-specific antibodies targeted against CK2-form specific substrates that aim to measure cellular CK2, though no such materials exist.

1.3 PHYSIOLOGICAL REGULATION OF CK2

1.3.1 Overview of CK2 regulation

CK2 is accredited with the phosphorylation of a large number of proteins; estimates comparing a CK2 motif, or 'weblogo', and the known human phosphoproteome suggest approximately 20% of known phosphorylation sites conform to the CK2 consensus motif (72). Fittingly, CK2 has been implicated in a diverse set of functions, including development, cell cycle progression, circadian rhythms, viral infection, DNA damage response, autophagy and apoptosis. Given the diversity of biological processes CK2 is associated with, it is not unexpected that the regulation of CK2 is complex and incompletely defined. The prevalence of CK2 substrates in various cellular compartments, including the nucleus, cytoplasm, mitochondria and plasma membrane, has led to the prevailing notion that discrete populations of CK2 are ultimately controlled by the regulated accessibility to the substrates (73). Furthermore, emerging evidence is beginning to highlight divergent roles for the catalytic isozymes; a function usually, but not exclusively, attributed to their divergent C-terminus.

1.3.2 Catalytic isozyme specific functions

Despite extensive sequence similarity and catalytically identical characteristics *in vitro*, CK2 α and α' appear to have unique physiological functions. Isozyme specific functions have been observed in lower eukaryotes, such as *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Temperature sensitive alleles of CKA1 and CKA2 – the two catalytic isoforms of yeast CK2 – grown at the non-permissive temperature exhibit defects in cell polarity and cell cycle arrest, respectively (74,75). Unique phenotypes are also observed in knockoutmice. CK2 α' knockouts exhibit defective spermatogenesis due to increased apoptosis,

suggesting that CK2 α is unable to compensate for this function (70). Likewise, CK2 α knockout mice are embryonic lethal and abort at day E11.5 (76). As well, forced expression of kinase-inactive CK2 α' , but not inactive CK2 α , contributes to a proliferative defect in U2-OS cells. Collectively, these data reinforce the notion that the catalytic isoforms of CK2 occupy distinct nodes in signaling.

The most obvious explanation for functional divergence of the two catalytic subunits is the completely unrelated C-terminus of CK2 α (amino acids 330-391) (Figure 1.1). Interestingly, within this tail region are four proline-directed phospho-acceptors whose phosphorylation during prophase and metaphase is required for cell survival through mitosis (77). These phosphorylation sites generate a binding module for Pin1, which targets CK2 α to the mitotic spindle (78,79). Furthermore, Pin1 binding to CK2 α can alter substrate specificity (80), most notably towards topoisomerase II (78). Similarly, a recent role for the ERK-mediated phosphorylation of two of these sites, T360 and S362, has been proposed to function in promoting α -catenin phosphorylation by CK2 in an EGF-dependent manner (81). CK2 α' also has a unique substrate in the nuclear transcription factor NKX3.1 (82). Using in-gel kinase assays, the Bieberich group demonstrated that only CK2 α' fractions devoid of CK2 β phosphorylate NKX3.1 and that phosphorylation may increase the half-life of this tumour suppressor in cell line models of prostate cancer.

The catalytic domain of CK2 also controls specific functions of the different isozymes. Under the presumption that specific interacting proteins control unique roles for α and α' , Bosc *et al.* (2000) performed yeast two-hybrid screens to identify interactors of CK2 (83). CKIP-1 (CK2 interacting protein-1) is a PH-domain containing protein that

localizes CK2 α , but not CK2 α' , to the plasma membrane (83,84). Changes in the expression of CKIP-1 induce alterations in cell morphology and the actin cytoskeleton (85). Since CKIP-1 interacts with CP α (actin capping protein subunit α), a subunit of the heterodimeric actin capping protein that can be phosphorylated by CK2, these observations are consistent with a working model suggesting that CKIP-1 could participate in the regulation of the actin cytoskeleton by modulating the CK2 catalyzed phosphorylation of CP α . Interestingly, C-terminal α truncations (ie CK2 α^{1-330}) are just as able to interact with CKIP-1 as wild-type α , suggesting that specific interactions are guided by residues within the highly conserved region of α and α' , though the structural or sequence determinants that dictate specific binding remain elusive (83,86). PP2A is another cytoplasmic substrate that, like CKIP-1, interacts with CK2 α at regions located within the catalytic domain (87). Here, interactions are governed by $_{176}$ HEHRKL₁₈₁, which is a region slightly divergent in $CK2\alpha'$ (HQQKKL) and, therefore may dictate isoform specific interactions, though this has not been rigourously tested. Furthermore, because CK2 α /PP2A interactions only occur in the absence of CK2 β , the observation that endogenous CK2 α and PP2A interact supports the hypothesis that CK2 has distinct, non-holoenzymatic functions within the cell.

CK2 α and α' also differ in their subcellular localization. Despite identical nuclear localization signals (15), Brown *et al.* (2010) observed an high CK2 α :CK2 α' ratio in the nucleus and low ratio in the cytoplasm of head and neck squamous cell carcinoma cell lines(88). Further supporting differential mechanisms that control localization is the finding that CK2 α' , but not α , shuttles to the nucleus in response to ioinizing radiation in HeLa cells (89). The molecular mechanisms controlling re-

14

localization in this case remain enigmatic. What is interesting, though, is that CK2 β appears to control nuclear localization of CK2 α ; expression of GFP-CK2 α (green fluorescent protein-CK2 fusion) is almost completely nuclear in HeLa cells, but coexpression of GFP-CK2 α and YFP-CK2 β (yellow fluorescent protein-CK2 fusion) resulted in an even distribution of CK2 throughout the cell (69). Furthermore, a small population of yeast CK2A2 dissociate from CK2 β after UV stress, perhaps supporting a mechanism by which CK2 β is a controller of nuclear CK2 α' in response to DNA damage (90).

1.3.3 CK2 in cell stress

Functionally, the phosphorylation of CK2 substrates has implications in controlling diverse cellular events. For instance, CK2 is an emerging, major player in the DNA damage response. CK2 constitutively phosphorylates XRCC1 (X-ray repair cross-complementing protein 1) (91,92) and MDC1 (93), which generates binding sites for FHA (fork-head associated) domains, and increases cell survivability after DNA damage (94). Evidence for CK2 stimulation after DNA damage has also been observed. Phospho-proteomics experiments investigating kinase activity after double-stranded DNA breaks noted an increase in the number of phospho-peptides containing sequences that conform to the CK2 consensus motif (95). One specific substrate that is dynamically controlled after DNA damage is HP β -1 as phosphorylation occurs within seconds of double stranded breaks (96). After phosphorylation, HP β -1 is mobilized and the recruitment of other proteins, such as γ -H2AX, to sites of DNA damage is promoted. In

both the phospho-proteomic and HP β -1 study, how CK2 activity is stimulated remains elusive.

Mechanistic explanations for the control of CK2 activity against other substrates are beginning to emerge. After exposing HeLa cells to UV radiation, NF- κ B induction is blocked by either CK2β knockdown or alanine mutations of six CK2 phospho-acceptors within the C-terminal domain of $I\kappa B$ – a negative regulator of NF- κB (97). This signal appears to emanate from p38-induced activation of CK2, as IkB phosphorylation is lost in when $p38\alpha$ -/- MEFs are stimulated with UV (97). A role for p38 in stimulating CK2 activity has also been observed in response to other cell stressors such as anisomycin, TNFa (tumour necrosis factor-alpha) and arsenite, and appears to occur via direct binding of active p38 to CK2 (98). CK2 also participates in hierarchical phosphorylation which represents an emerging paradigm that can partly explain how a generally constitutively active kinase is controlled (99). Given the tendency of CK2 to phosphorylate residues downstream of acidic amino acids, it is perhaps not surprising that phospho-residues also promote phosphorylation by CK2. For example, following double-stranded DNA breaks, S14 phosphorylation of Rad51 by Plk1 generates a phospho-acceptor for CK2 at T13 (100). Similarly, Src phosphorylation of C-Raf at Y340/Y341 promotes CK2 catalyzed phosphorylation at S338 (101). In this way, hierarchical phosphorylation has the interesting characteristic of subjecting CK2 to the same regulatory control as the priming kinase (99).

1.4 EVIDENCE FOR PATHOLOGICAL FUNCTIONS OF CK2

CK2 has garnered interest as a candidate for targeted cancer therapeutics, especially of late, with the number of patents for CK2 inhibitors being filed dramatically increasing over the past 5 years (reviewed in (12)). Largely, interest in CK2 as an inhibitor target is rooted in a body of literature that explores, via genetic and pharmacological means, the impact of manipulating CK2 activity on cell survival and proliferation (reviewed in (102)). Below, we will highlight work that supports the establishment of CK2 as a candidate for targeted cancer therapeuty.

1.4.1 CK2 over-expression in disease and model systems

Evidence acquired as early as the 1980s indicated upwards of 3 to 8-fold greater CK2 activity in human breast and colorectal carcinoma samples compared to healthy tissue (103,104). Since then, increased CK2 levels and/or activity have been observed in large variety of human cancers, including: breast (64,105), prostate (106), lung (107), head and neck (108), colorectal (109), gastric (110), leukemia (111), and kidney (112). Upon the development of transgenic mouse models that overexpress CK2 α , a causative relationship between increased CK2 and the development of cancer was born. Transgenic CK2 α overexpressed in T-cells or the breast showed an increase in lymphoma and mammary tumourigenesis, respectively (105,113). Furthermore, oncogenic co-operativity was observed when mice with T-cell specific overexpression of CK2 α were cross-bred with mice over-expressing the tal-1 or myc oncogene or those that were p53^{-/-} (113-115).

In cell culture, ectopic expression of CK2 appears to have only slight effects on proliferation. Over-expression of CK2 α or α' does not appear to overtly alter growth rate

17

in U2-OS (116), Chinese Hamster Ovary or 3T3 L1 cells (117), though cooperation between catalytic CK2 and Ras was observed when Balb/c 3T3 co-transfections exhibited significantly quicker growth compared to transfection of single genes (118). Similarly, over-expression of CK2 α in U937 leukemic cells had a slight, albeit significant reduction of cells in G0/G1, which reinforces the pro-survival role of CK2 (119).

1.4.2 Neutralizing CK2 activity in disease models

The functionality of high CK2 activity in cancer is most apparent when this activity is neutralized. Indeed, a positive correlation between CK2 levels and cellular sensitivity to various small-molecule CK2 inhibitors has been established. Cell viability of T cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia was significantly decreased by TBB and DRB two chemically unrelated CK2 inhibitors - whereas healthy thymus cells were not affected by these drugs (120) (Figure 1.3). Similarly, Kim and colleagues (2007) found that primary samples of AML (acute myeloid leukemia) characterized by high CK2 α had a significantly greater apoptotic response to apigenin, a moderately selective CK2 inhibitor (45), compared to CK2-low AML and bone marrow mononuclear cells (119). Also, Donor patients of the CK2-high AML had significantly lower survival and diseasefree survival. Furthermore, and perhaps not surprisingly, inhibition of CK2 signaling cooperates with a plethora of other apoptotic or chemotherapeutic agents to reduce cell viability, including nocodazole (121), gemcitabine (94), cisplatin (94), erlotinib (122), neocarzinostatin (123), thioguanine (124), IR (125), and TRAIL (tumour necrosis factorrelated apoptosis-inducing ligand) (126,127). CK2 inhibition is also effective against cell lines that have a selected resistance against chemotherapeutic agents such as

18


CX-4945

<u>Figure 1.3 Selected examples of CK2 inhibitors</u>. Five commonly used CK2 inhibitors are depicted, including the current 'gold standard', CX-4945. A complete review of CK2 inhibitors is beyond the scope of this thesis and can be found elsewhere (234).

vinblastine or imatinib (128,129). In these instances, resistant cell lines are actually more sensitive to CK2 inhibitors than cells sensitive to vinblastine or imatinib, consistent with the notion that CK2 activity plays a key role in supporting cell viability under stress.

1.4.3 Perspectives: CK2 as a therapeutic target

The protective role of CK2 in cancer cell survival suggests that these cells can become 'addicted' to CK2 activity (130). Furthermore, CK2 appears to fit the classification of a non-oncogene (131). Conceptually, non-oncogenes encode a class of proteins that are not mutated in cancer, nor sufficient to transform cells in isolation, but nevertheless appear to be high-jacked and perform a specific function that for a given tumour type increases fitness – a concept termed 'non-oncogene addiction' (132). In this regard, CK2 inhibition has the peculiar characteristic of generating different phenotypes depending on the genetic background. Transient knockdown of CK2 causes apoptosis in MiaPaCa2 cells (133), numerous prostate cancer cell lines in culture and in mouse xenografts (134,135), and PANC-1 cells (136), but autophagy in glioblastoma cells (137). Similarly, treatment of BT-474 cell with CX-4945 (Figure 1.3), the most specific CK2 inhibitor generated to date, causes a G2 arrest, but a G1 arrest in BxPC-3 cells (138). Nevertheless, targeting non-oncogenes using small-molecules has the added benefit that resistance mutations, either at the amino acid level or gross over-expression by gene duplication, are much less likely to occur over the course of treatment. Indeed, chronic imatinib treatment for CML (chronic myelogenous leukemia) has led to resistance mutations in the oncogenic driver kinase Bcr-Abl (139,140) and similarly, B-raf inhibitors can lead to copy number gains in B-raf of some patients (141).

Taken together, it is clear that CK2 levels are increased in cancer and that targeting CK2 activity quells cancer cell survival and represents a powerful cancer targeting strategy. It follows that CX-4945 has recently entered human clinical trials for the treatment of ovarian cancer and non-small cell lung carcinoma and is the first CK2 inhibitor to do so. Somewhat less satisfying are the unknown regulatory mechanisms controlling increased CK2 levels in cancer. As mentioned earlier, there are no known mutations of CK2, either activating or inhibitory, that occur in disease suggesting that the high activity of CK2 in cancer results from altered levels of CK2 itself. Transcriptionally, all three CK2 genes have Ets response elements located upstream of the coding region (142,143). However, that CK2 mRNA expression is ubiquitous throughout mouse tissue (144), while protein expression is not supports the existence of control mechanisms affecting translation and/or protein stability (34). With respect to the latter, CK2 has a long half-life (24 h) (145) and the CK2β subunit is turned-over by ubiquitination (68), but how these processes are altered in cancer remains unknown.

1.5 CK2 SUBSTRATES THAT MEDIATE THE PATHOLOGICAL PHENOTYPE

The correlation between CK2 activity and cancer cell survivability indicates that the selective advantage mediated by CK2 is driven by the phosphorylation of CK2 substrates – presumably the hyper-phosphorylation of physiological targets and possibly phosphorylation of pathological substrates. As mentioned earlier, CK2 has a large repertoire of documented substrates implicated in cancer signaling pathways such as PI3K/Akt, NF-κB, Wnt, Hsp90, caspase cascades and DNA damage. Below we will highlight a handful of *bona fide* substrates whose hyper-phosphorylation has a documented role in contributing to cell survival.

The negative correlation between CK2 activity and PML (promyelocytic leukemia protein) levels represents one of the most clearly defined links in CK2 and disease. PML is a scaffolding protein that coordinates nuclear bodies responsible for transmitting pro-apoptotic signals (146). Importantly, PML protein levels are low in a number of cancer lines as a result of ubiquitin-mediated degradation that is signaled only after phosphorylation at S517 by CK2 (147). Furthermore, Scaglioni and colleagues not only correlate PML levels to CK2 inhibition using small molecule inhibitors, but also show that S517A mutants resist degradation and are tumour suppressive in mouse models of lung cancer. Interestingly, PML phosphorylation by CK2 is also mediated by EBV infection (148). Another CK2 substrate believed to be functionally relevant in cancer is cdc37. As a kinase-specific chaperone, cdc37 acts in conjunction with Hsp90 to stabilize client kinases (149), most notably Raf-1 (150), but only when phosphorylated at S13 by CK2 as S13A mutants fail to bind kinase clients (151). Kinase stabilization is particularly relevant to cancer treatment, as a number of oncogenic kinases require the Hsp90/cdc37 chaperone system for stabilization and, therefore, activity (149,152). pS13 is negatively regulated by protein phosphatase 5 (PP5) and so may be susceptible to hyper-phosphorylation by CK2 in cancer cells with high CK2 activity, though this has only been tested in models utilizing ectopic CK2 (153). Here, expression of $CK2\alpha$, CK2β or both increased pS13 in COS7 cells, providing evidence that high CK2 activity can disrupt the kinase/phosphatase balance of pCDC37 and may be relevant in cancer

(61). Along these lines, CK2 inhibition appears to cause decreased levels of a number of CDC37 client kinases in multiple myeloma cells (154).

A direct role for CK2 in regulating the apoptotic machinery has also been described and is an emerging theme in the pathological functionality of CK2 in cancer. CK2 phosphorylates ARC (apoptosis repressor with caspase recruitment domain) at T149 which leads to ARC binding to and inactivation of caspase-8 (155). Furthermore, ARC over-expression, but not the T149A mutant, completely blocks apoptosis caused by caspase-8 over-expression in HEK293 cells. While ARC expression is constrained to the heart and skeletal muscle in human physiology (156), ARC is also prevalent in numerous human cancer cell lines (157), is a prognostic indicator of poor outcome for AML patients (158), and promotes chemoresistance in mouse models of breast cancer (159). Whether ARC function in cancer is dependent on pT149 has not been tested, but the inactivity of T149A against caspase-8 suggests CK2 is required for the disease-driving functions of ARC. CK2 also phosphorylates Bid (160) – a pro-apoptotic protein that participates in mitochondrial permeabilization only after proteolysis by caspase-2 or -8 Subsequent release of cytochrome c and smac/Diablo results in caspase-9 (161). activation and a blockade of the inhibitory effect of IAPs on caspase activity, respectively (162). Interestingly, CK2 phosphorylates Bid proximally to the scissile bond cleaved by caspases and functions by blocking the proteolytic generation of tBid and, therefore, mitochondrial permeabilization (160). Indeed, non-phosphorylatable mutants of Bid are more quickly cleaved in response to caspase-8 activation. Moreover, that the temporal separation between caspase-8 activation and tBid generation can be destroyed by CK2

inhibitors suggests that Bid phosphorylation may act as a check to incoming apoptotic stimulus (163).

1.6 CK2 AND CASPASES

The observation of high CK2 activity in cancer cells, and the identification of CK2 substrates that are intimately involved in regulating apoptosis are consistent with notion that CK2 functions as a blockade to apoptotic signaling in cancer, thereby increasing cellular fitness for those cancer cells. Substrates such as Bid and ARC reinforce this link, but evidence for a direct regulation of caspase activity by CK2 is also emerging and will be highlighted below.

1.6.1 Caspases: General

Caspases are a family of 14 proteases best known for their role in inflammation and apoptosis. Their name is derived from a mnemonic of <u>cysteine-dependent <u>asp</u>artatespecifc prote<u>ase</u> and they function by catalyzing the proteolytic cleavage of scissile bonds C-terminal to an aspartic acid through use of a conserved, catalytic cysteine residue (164). The apoptotic caspases are further classified into two sub-groups based on both sequence conservation and hierarchy within the caspase cascade (165) (Figure 1.4). Initiator caspases differ from executioners because of a larger pro-domain on the Nterminus that mediate protein-protein interactions required for extrinsic and intrinsic apoptotic initiation (Figure 1.4). The extrinsic apoptotic program relies on ligand engagement to receptors that co-ordinate the formation of the DISC (death inducing signaling complex). Here, the N-terminal DED (death effector domain) of caspase-8 and</u>



<u>Figure 1.4 – Schematic representation of the apoptotic caspases.</u> Effector caspases, with the larger prodomain containing protein binding domains, are shown on top, and the smaller effector caspases shown below. Processing sites are indicated at domain junctions, relatedness indicated on the left, and length in amino acids on the right. This figure is an adaptation from (235) and (236).

-10 are recruited to the DISC and achieve catalytic competency through proximityinduced dimerization (166-168). The intrinsic pathway is induced by ER stress or DNA damage (169). Ultimately, pro and anti-apoptotic Bcl2 protein family members (which themselves are heavily regulated, but beyond the scope of this thesis) act as sentinels for apoptotic stimuli and transmit their signal by modulating mitochondrial membrane integrity (reviewed in (170)). Breach of the mitochdondrial membrane releases cytochrome c which causes oligomerization of Apaf-1 and formation apoptosome (171), a so-called soluble receptor capable of binding the CARD (caspase activation and recruitment domain) containing pro-domain of caspase-9. Like caspase-8, recruitment to the signaling complex mediates proximity-induced dimerization and activation of caspase-9 (172). In contrast, the executioner caspases become activated only after cleavage by initiator caspases at conserved aspartic acid residues between the large and small subunit (Figure 1.4). Cleavage does not alter greatly the overall structure of dimerized caspase-7, for instance, but permits maturation and exposure of the active site Once active, the executioners deliver the apoptotic message through (173, 174).proteolysis of key structural and enzymatic proteins (9). Importantly, caspases generate a limited digestome; caspase substrates appear to have co-evolved and are not driven solely by the presence of an exposed aspartic acid and consensus motif determinants, but are affected by structural elements of the substrate as well (175).

Given the dire cellular consequences of caspase activation, it is not surprising that caspases are exquisitely regulated by a number of mechanisms. As mentioned above, the intrinsic pathway controls caspase activation indirectly through the integrity of the mitochondrial membrane. Mitochondrial permeabilization results in the release of the

aforementioned cytochrome c, but also Smac and Omi, which function by binding and inactivating inhibitors of apoptosis proteins (IAPs) (176,177). IAPs are a family of proteins characterized by containing at least one baculoviral repeat domain which bind to and inactivate mature caspases -3, -7 or -9 (reviewed in (178)). IAPs themselves are often over-expressed in cancer (179,180), and therefore Smac mimetics that bind to and inhibit IAPs are currently being pursued as a therapy for inducing apoptosis of various cancers (reviewed in (181)). Another endogenous inhibitor of caspase activity is FLIP (FLICE-inhibitory protein) (182). In this case, inhibition is mediated by blocking the maturation of caspase-8, as FLIP functions as a decoy molecule that prevents the formation caspase-8 dimers, and therefore the proximity induced dimerization and apoptotic activity of caspase-8 (183). Interestingly, CK2 inhibition has been implicated in reducing FLIP expression, and sensitizing endometrial cancer cells to extrinsic apoptotic inducers (184). Finally, phosphorylation of caspases by a variety of kinases is also implicated in both positively and negatively regulating caspase activity (reviewed in (5)). Perhaps the most well studied example is the inhibitory phosphorylation of caspase-9 at Thr125 by ERK (185), CDK1 (cyclin dependent kinase 1) (186), DYRK1A (dual specificity tyrosine-phosphorylation-regulated kinase 1A) and p38α (187). Phosphorylation of caspase-9 occurs under resting conditions (187), but also in response to activated MAPK signaling (185), mitosis (186) and osmotic stress (187) and reduces caspase-9 activation and apoptosis. pT125 may also have clinical relevance in cancers such as gastric carcinoma, where tissue microarray staining suggested that 50% of samples tested stained positively for this post-translational modification (188). Other examples include caspase-8 phosphorylation by Src family tyrosine kinases at Y380

which inhibits activation in response to Fas ligand (189), and caspase-2 phosphorylation by CDK1 at S340 which safeguards against caspase-2 activation during mitosis (190). Taken together, apoptotic progression is regulated at the level of both initiator and executioner caspases by a number of diverse mechanisms.

It should be noted that caspase activation and the execution of apoptosis are not mutually exclusive. In one instance, caspase inhibition of apoptotic cells only forces mature B lymphocytes to undergo necrosis (191), a form of cell death characterized by organelle and cell swelling that leads to plasma membrane rupture (192). As mentioned above, the activation of the intrinsic apoptotic pathway is controlled by mitochondrial integrity. That caspase blockage is downstream of mitochondrial permeabilization led to the conclusion that caspase-independent cell death occurs largely through toxicity accompanied by disrupting mitochondrial function (193,194). However, and pertinent to the survivability of cancer cells, caspase-independent cell death induced by mitochondrial disruption can be overcome by GAPDH (glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase) (195). Here, GAPDH serves a protective function by increasing ATP production and perhaps promoting the autophagic clearance of damaged mitochondria.

On the flip side of cell death in the absence of caspase activity, limited caspase activation has a role in functions beyond apoptosis, such as differentiation and cell survival. In the case of cell survival, caspase-8 activity is controlled by heterdimerization with the decoy molecule FLIP and found to alter the recognition motif when compared with homodimers (183). These heterodimers result in cleavage of CYLD (196) and protection of cell death induced by RIPK1 (197). Limited caspase-3 activity also directs differentiation of hematopoietic (198), embryonic (199), neural (200),

skeletal (201), bone marrow stromal (202). Most pertinent for our discussion was the observation that caspase-cleaved connexin 45.6 only occurs in differentiated chick lens cells, but previous phosphorylation by CK2 at S363 is sufficient to block proteolysis connexin 45.6 (203). Taken together, caspase activity performs diverse functions and is exquisitely regulated by a number of mechanisms.

1.6.2 CK2 regulates caspase activity

The examples of ARC, Bid, and even PML, phosphorylation represents clear transmittance of an anti-apoptotic signal that emanate from CK2. Via the phosphorylation of caspases themselves, CK2 is also able to control apoptosis by regulating caspase activity (Figure 1.5). In one example, CK2 phosphorylates caspase-2 in the pro-domain at S157 (204). Phospho-caspase-2 is unable to dimerize and achieve catalytic competency, whereas S157A mutants auto-activate. Furthermore, $CK2\alpha$ knockdown is sufficient to drive caspase-2 auto-activation, as is the CK2 inhibitor DRB. CK2 also phosphorylates murine caspase-9 proximally to the processing site between the large and small subunit (205). Much like Bid, phosphorylation of caspase-9 is sufficient to block proteolysis catalyzed by caspase-8 and delay apoptosis cued by the DISC. The phospho-acceptor responsible for cleavage blockade is not conserved in human caspase-9, but nonetheless represents another intriguing example by which phosphorylation prevents caspase-mediated degradation. Indeed, a number of other CK2 substrates are also controlled in this way (6) – a regulatory process we have named 'phospho-blocking' - and represents the over-arching theme of this thesis (Figure 1.5).



Figure 1.5 – Overview of kinase governance of caspase activity. Caspase activity is controlled in a number of ways by kinases. Most obviously, kinase phosphorylation of caspases can have a direct effect on the catalytic activity of caspases (reviewed in (5)). As well, indirect modulation of caspase activity can occur through phosphorylation of caspase substrates. Here, phosphorylation near the scissile bond blocks proteolytic processing. In this example, phosphorylation at P1' is depicted, but inhibitory phosphorylations at P2 and P4 have also been observed (215).

1.6.3 Regulation of caspases by phospho-blocking

By definition, caspases hydrolyze the peptide bond on the C-terminal side of the aspartic acid, or P1, residue. This P1 residue is recognized by the caspase S1 binding pocket - an oxyanion hole that hydrogen bonds with remarkable specificity to the carboxyl moiety of aspartic acid (206) (4 orders of magnitude more specific for Asp than Glu (207)). Similarly, substrate residues that reside roughly four amino acids upstream of P1, termed P2-P4, also make significant contacts with binding sites S2-S4 on the active caspase. Structural alignments of caspase-1, -3, -7 and -8 reveal that substrate recognition is guided by the size and chemical nature of the binding pockets (208). The P4-P1 determinants have also been rigorously characterized through positional scanning peptide libraries (207,209), and motif analysis of caspase substrate cleavage sites either curated from the literature (210) or generated from proteomic datasets (211-214). Amongst the trends emerging from a superficial analysis of caspase consensus motifs is the presence of acidic determinants for at least two of the four positions within the recognition sequence (207,209). In spite of this, but consistent with the observation that phosphorylation of Bid and caspase-9 blocks proteolysis by upstream caspases, phosphoresidues located at P4, P2 and P1' reduces proteolysis of peptide substrates catalyzed by caspase-3 and -7 and phospho-P2 impairs cleavage by caspase-8 (215). Furthermore, and as alluded to earlier, phospho-blocking also regulates a number of protein substrates (Table 1.1), and in some instances, alters apoptotic progression.

Prominent examples of phospho-blocking affecting apoptotic progression include the aforementioned Bid. The location of Bid within the apoptotic cascade makes its cleavage and activation a powerful control point; only after processing by caspase-8 does

31

Protein	Site	Kinase	Block	Promote	Alter Apoptosis	Reference
Bid	T58,	CK2,	Х		Х	(160)
	S61	CK1				
Caspase-9	S348	CK2	Х		Х	(205)
(mouse)						
PTEN	S370,	CK2	Х			(218)
	S385					
Max	S11	CK2	Х			(219)
Connexin	S363	CK2	Х			(203)
45.6						
HS1		CK2	Х			(220)
YY1	S118	CK2	Х			(221)
Presenilin-2	S327,	CK2,	Х		Х	(216,222)
	S330	CK1				
Presenilin-1	S346	РКС			Х	(223)
Acinus*	S422,	Akt	Х		Х	(224)
	S573					
Caspase-2	S340	Cdk1	X^{\dagger}		Х	(225)
Caspase-8	S387	Cdk1	X^{\dagger}		Х	(226)
Caspase-8	S380	Src	X^{\dagger}		Х	(189)
MST1*	S387	Akt	Х		Х	(227)
MST1	S327	MST1	Х			(228)
PLC-y1	Y771	EGFR	Х			(229)
ΙκΒ-α	S35	ΙκΒ-α	Х			(230)
(chicken)		kinase				
Nogo-B	S16	Cdk1	Х			(231)
РКСб	Y332	Src		Х	Х	(232)

 $\underline{Table \ 1.1} - Previously \ demonstrated \ examples \ of \ phosphorylation-dependent \ regulation$ of caspase-mediated cleavage

*phosphorylation distant (>10 amino acids) from scissile bond [†]Direct evidence does not exist for blockage, but phosphorylation sites are located in the interdomain linker region, and apoptosis is reduced.

it promote mitochondrial permeabilization and effector caspase activation. Interestingly, targets downstream of executioner caspases can also impair apoptotic progression. Phospho-mimetic mutants of Presenilin-2 block its own cleavage by caspase-3, but also the cleavage of PARP, another executioner caspase substrate (216). DNA fragmentation, another metric for apoptotic progression is also delayed in this instance. Collectively, these examples, and others from Table 1.1, highlight phospho-blocking as an important regulator of apoptotic progression.

1.7 RATIONALE FOR STUDY

Much like caspases, the CK2 consensus motif consists predominately of acidic residues, especially at the n+1 and +3 positions, and more generally at positions anywhere from -2 to +7 (20-23). Given the shared features of the caspase and CK2 recognition motifs, and the constitutive activity of CK2, it may come as little surprise that a number of caspase substrates are phosphorylated by CK2 near the scissile bond and alters caspase cleavage (Table 1.1). Furthermore, the hyperactivity of CK2 in cancer and the general anti-apoptotic role of this activity implies that phospho-blocking of caspase substrates by CK2 may globally regulate the caspase degradome on a larger scale than previously appreciated (6,217). This presumption is also supported by the observation that caspase inhibition during cell stress can rescue cell death, and that phospho-blocking of other caspase substrates reduces apoptotic progression.

Another important consideration when studying CK2 relates to its enigmatic regulation. It is constitutively active, yet is controlled in cells through subtle mechanisms (73). Perhaps the most perplexing regulatory feature governing CK2 activity is the

33

regulatory subunit itself – CK2 β . CK2 β controls substrate specificity of a few substrates, but is thought to not affect phosphorylation of the majority of targets (52). As well, the holoenzyme forms readily *in vitro* and will dissociate only under denaturing conditions (36). However, there is indirect evidence for free-catalytic specific functionality in cells, yet these studies are often anecdotal and provide indirect evidence. Therefore, biomarkers that can unambiguously probe for the presence of different forms of CK2 in cells will bolster the understanding of CK2 regulation and how it contributes to disease processes such as apoptosis.

More generally, the emergence of an integrated network of phosphorylation and caspase-mediated proteolysis suggests apoptotic regulation extends beyond just CK2 (5,6). Indeed, a number of phospho-blocked substrates are phosphorylated by other kinases also implicated in oncogenesis (Table 1.1). However, a remaining challenge in studying this signaling mechanism is its complexity; the dynamic nature of phosphorylation networks in cells make identifying hierarchically regulated cleavage events difficult when studying entire proteomes. Indeed, the only phospho-blocked caspase substrates identified to date have been found serendipitously. Moving forward, unbiased strategies that aim to identify novel phospho-blocking events will be crucial in defining this important signaling mechanism.

1.8 SCOPE OF THESIS

Given the documented integration of CK2 within the apoptotic and caspase signaling networks, we first set out to identify CK2 phosphorylation events that function to block caspase-mediated degradation. In chapter 2, we utilized peptide-match programs that aligned putative CK2 phospho-acceptors directly proximal to predicted caspase scissile bonds. Interestingly, we uncovered and validated that CK2 phosphorylation of caspase-3 itself prevents its activating cleavage by initiator caspases -8 and -9 using recombinant proteins. Furthermore, we found that caspase-3 is phosphorylated exclusively by free-catalytic CK2, prompting development of phospho-specific antibodies to study caspase-3 phosphorylation in cells. These antibodies represent the first biomarker for a free-catalytic specific substrate of CK2.

In chapter 3, we utilized our phospho-specific caspase-3 antibodies to study phosphorylation of a free-catalytic specific substrate in cells. Interestingly, ectopic expression of only $CK2\alpha'$, but not $CK2\alpha$, resulted in phosphorylation of caspase-3, highlighting divergent functions for these extremely similar kinases. We also provide evidence that isozyme preference is not the result of differences in binding to endogenous, cellular $CK2\beta$, supporting a role for other regulatory factors in controlling substrate access. Given the unbalanced expression of CK2 subunits in disease tissues from cancer patients, our work provides evidence that the CK2 phospho-proteome may depend on the complement of CK2 subunits present. Furthermore, in cancer cell lines or tissues where $CK2\alpha'$ is high and $CK2\beta$ is low, phosphorylation of caspase-3 may represent a mechanism by which CK2 promotes anti-apoptotic signaling.

Finally, in chapter 4, we sought to develop unbiased methods to identify phosphorylation events that alter cleavage by caspases. To this end, we utilized a proteomic strategy that enriches proteomes for neo-N-termini generated by lysate protease treatment. In our case, HeLa lysates were treated with or without λ phosphatase, followed by caspase reactions. We validated three substrates as having altered cleavage

35

kinetics as a result of lysate dephosphorylation; Golgin-160 and Yap1 were phosphoblocked, whereas MST3 was actually cleaved less after dephosphorylation. We supplemented this work with a systematic investigation of the determinant properties of phosphorylated-Ser when positioned throughout the entirety of an extended caspase motif on model substrate peptides. Phosphorylation was generally inhibitory towards proteolysis, even at residues beyond the canonical caspase motif. Collectively, this work suggests that phosphorylation events that positively regulate cleavage do so by mechanisms controlling scissile bond accessibility. Furthermore, we demonstrate the utility of unbiased approaches to identify novel cleavage events regulated by phosphorylation.

1.9 REFERENCES

- [1]Hunter T. Signaling--2000 and beyond. Cell 2000; 100: 113-127.
- [2]Cohen P. Protein kinases--the major drug targets of the twenty-first century? Nat Rev Drug Discov 2002; 1: 309-315.
- [3]Lydon NB, Druker BJ. Lessons learned from the development of imatinib. *Leuk Res* 2004; 28 Suppl 1: S29-38.
- [4]Sarno S, Pinna LA. Protein kinase CK2 as a druggable target. *Mol Biosyst* 2008; **4**: 889-894.
- [5]Kurokawa M, Kornbluth S. Caspases and kinases in a death grip. *Cell* 2009; 138: 838-854.
- [6]Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Vilk G, Li SS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. Regulation of cell proliferation and survival: convergence of protein kinases and caspases. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; **1804**: 505-510.
- [7]Cohen GM. Caspases: the executioners of apoptosis. *Biochem J* 1997; **326 (Pt 1):** 1-16.
- [8]Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 2000; 100: 57-70.
- [9]Taylor RC, Cullen SP, Martin SJ. Apoptosis: controlled demolition at the cellular level. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2008; 9: 231-241.
- [10]Duncan JS, Litchfield DW. Too much of a good thing: the role of protein kinase CK2 in tumorigenesis and prospects for therapeutic inhibition of CK2. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2008; **1784**: 33-47.
- [11]Litchfield DW. Protein kinase CK2: structure, regulation and role in cellular decisions of life and death. *Biochem J* 2003; **369:** 1-15.
- [12]Cozza G, Pinna LA, Moro S. Protein kinase CK2 inhibitors: a patent review. *Expert Opin Ther Pat* 2012; 22: 1081-1097.
- [13]Siddiqui-Jain A, Drygin D, Streiner N, Chua P, Pierre F, O'Brien SE, et al. CX-4945, an orally bioavailable selective inhibitor of protein kinase CK2, inhibits prosurvival and angiogenic signaling and exhibits antitumor efficacy. *Cancer Res* 2010; **70**: 10288-10298.

- [14]BURNETT G, KENNEDY EP. The enzymatic phosphorylation of proteins. J Biol Chem 1954; 211: 969-980.
- [15]Allende JE, Allende CC. Protein kinases. 4. Protein kinase CK2: an enzyme with multiple substrates and a puzzling regulation. *FASEB J* 1995; 9: 313-323.
- [16]Litchfield DW, Luscher B. Casein kinase II in signal transduction and cell cycle regulation. *Mol Cell Biochem* 1993; **127-128**: 187-199.
- [17]Marin O, Meggio F, Sarno S, Cesaro L, Pagano MA, Pinna LA. Tyrosine versus serine/threonine phosphorylation by protein kinase casein kinase-2. A study with peptide substrates derived from immunophilin Fpr3. *J Biol Chem* 1999; 274: 29260-29265.
- [18]Wilson LK, Dhillon N, Thorner J, Martin GS. Casein kinase II catalyzes tyrosine phosphorylation of the yeast nucleolar immunophilin Fpr3. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 12961-12967.
- [19]Vilk G, Weber JE, Turowec JP, Duncan JS, Wu C, Derksen DR, et al. Protein kinase CK2 catalyzes tyrosine phosphorylation in mammalian cells. *Cell Signal* 2008; 20: 1942-1951.
- [20]Meggio F, Marin O, Pinna LA. Substrate specificity of protein kinase CK2. *Cell Mol Biol Res* 1994; 40: 401-409.
- [21]Meggio F, Marchiori F, Borin G, Chessa G, Pinna LA. Synthetic peptides including acidic clusters as substrates and inhibitors of rat liver casein kinase TS (type-2). J Biol Chem 1984; 259: 14576-14579.
- [22]Kuenzel EA, Mulligan JA, Sommercorn J, Krebs EG. Substrate specificity determinants for casein kinase II as deduced from studies with synthetic peptides. J Biol Chem 1987; 262: 9136-9140.
- [23]Meggio F, Pinna LA. One-thousand-and-one substrates of protein kinase CK2? FASEB J 2003; 17: 349-368.
- [24]Wirkner U, Voss H, Lichter P, Ansorge W, Pyerin W. The human gene (CSNK2A1) coding for the casein kinase II subunit alpha is located on chromosome 20 and contains tandemly arranged Alu repeats. *Genomics* 1994; 19: 257-265.

- [25]Yang-Feng TL, Zheng K, Kopatz I, Naiman T, Canaani D. Mapping of the human casein kinase II catalytic subunit genes: two loci carrying the homologous sequences for the alpha subunit. *Nucleic Acids Res* 1991; **19**: 7125-7129.
- [26]Yang-Feng TL, Naiman T, Kopatz I, Eli D, Dafni N, Canaani D. Assignment of the human casein kinase II alpha' subunit gene (CSNK2A1) to chromosome 16p13.2p13.3. *Genomics* 1994; 19: 173.
- [27]Bodenbach L, Fauss J, Robitzki A, Krehan A, Lorenz P, Lozeman FJ, et al. Recombinant human casein kinase II. A study with the complete set of subunits (alpha, alpha' and beta), site-directed autophosphorylation mutants and a bicistronically expressed holoenzyme. *Eur J Biochem* 1994; **220**: 263-273.
- [28]Sarno S, Vaglio P, Meggio F, Issinger OG, Pinna LA. Protein kinase CK2 mutants defective in substrate recognition. Purification and kinetic analysis. *J Biol Chem* 1996; 271: 10595-10601.
- [29]Jakobi R, Voss H, Pyerin W. Human phosvitin/casein kinase type II. Molecular cloning and sequencing of full-length cDNA encoding subunit beta. *Eur J Biochem* 1989; 183: 227-233.
- [30]Boldyreff B, Piontek K, Schmidt-Spaniol I, Issinger OG. The beta subunit of casein kinase II: cloning of cDNAs from murine and porcine origin and expression of the porcine sequence as a fusion protein. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1991; **1088**: 439-441.
- [31]Gietz RD, Graham KC, Litchfield DW. Interactions between the subunits of casein kinase II. *J Biol Chem* 1995; 270: 13017-13021.
- [32]Graham KC, Litchfield DW. The regulatory beta subunit of protein kinase CK2 mediates formation of tetrameric CK2 complexes. *J Biol Chem* 2000; 275: 5003-5010.
- [33]Niefind K, Guerra B, Ermakowa I, Issinger OG. Crystal structure of human protein kinase CK2: insights into basic properties of the CK2 holoenzyme. *EMBO J* 2001;
 20: 5320-5331.
- [34]Bibby AC, Litchfield DW. The multiple personalities of the regulatory subunit of protein kinase CK2: CK2 dependent and CK2 independent roles reveal a secret identity for CK2beta. *Int J Biol Sci* 2005; 1: 67-79.

- [35]Bischoff N, Olsen B, Raaf J, Bretner M, Issinger OG, Niefind K. Structure of the human protein kinase CK2 catalytic subunit CK2alpha' and interaction thermodynamics with the regulatory subunit CK2beta. *J Mol Biol* 2011; **407:** 1-12.
- [36]Niefind K, Guerra B, Pinna LA, Issinger OG, Schomburg D. Crystal structure of the catalytic subunit of protein kinase CK2 from Zea mays at 2.1 A resolution. *EMBO J* 1998; 17: 2451-2462.
- [37]Meggio F, Boldyreff B, Marin O, Pinna LA, Issinger OG. Role of the beta subunit of casein kinase-2 on the stability and specificity of the recombinant reconstituted holoenzyme. *Eur J Biochem* 1992; **204**: 293-297.
- [38]Hunter T. Protein kinases and phosphatases: the yin and yang of protein phosphorylation and signaling. *Cell* 1995; **80**: 225-236.
- [39]Niefind K, Raaf J, Issinger OG. Protein kinase CK2 in health and disease: Protein kinase CK2: from structures to insights. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2009; 66: 1800-1816.
- [40]Huse M, Kuriyan J. The conformational plasticity of protein kinases. *Cell* 2002; 109: 275-282.
- [41]Olsen BB, Guerra B, Niefind K, Issinger OG. Structural basis of the constitutive activity of protein kinase CK2. *Methods Enzymol* 2010; 484: 515-529.
- [42]Yde CW, Ermakova I, Issinger OG, Niefind K. Inclining the purine base binding plane in protein kinase CK2 by exchanging the flanking side-chains generates a preference for ATP as a cosubstrate. *J Mol Biol* 2005; **347**: 399-414.
- [43]Sarno S, Salvi M, Battistutta R, Zanotti G, Pinna LA. Features and potentials of ATP-site directed CK2 inhibitors. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2005; 1754: 263-270.
- [44]Niefind K, Putter M, Guerra B, Issinger OG, Schomburg D. GTP plus water mimic ATP in the active site of protein kinase CK2. *Nat Struct Biol* 1999; 6: 1100-1103.
- [45]Sarno S, de Moliner E, Ruzzene M, Pagano MA, Battistutta R, Bain J, et al. Biochemical and three-dimensional-structural study of the specific inhibition of protein kinase CK2 by [5-oxo-5,6-dihydroindolo-(1,2-a)quinazolin-7-yl]acetic acid (IQA). *Biochem J* 2003; **374:** 639-646.
- [46]Battistutta R, Cozza G, Pierre F, Papinutto E, Lolli G, Sarno S, et al. Unprecedented selectivity and structural determinants of a new class of protein kinase CK2

inhibitors in clinical trials for the treatment of cancer. *Biochemistry* 2011; **50:** 8478-8488.

- [47]Lolli G, Pinna LA, Battistutta R. Structural determinants of protein kinase CK2 regulation by autoinhibitory polymerization. *ACS Chem Biol* 2012; **7:** 1158-1163.
- [48]Filhol O, Nueda A, Martel V, Gerber-Scokaert D, Benitez MJ, Souchier C, et al. Live-cell fluorescence imaging reveals the dynamics of protein kinase CK2 individual subunits. *Mol Cell Biol* 2003; 23: 975-987.
- [49]Bischoff N, Olsen B, Raaf J, Bretner M, Issinger OG, Niefind K. Structure of the human protein kinase CK2 catalytic subunit CK2alpha' and interaction thermodynamics with the regulatory subunit CK2beta. *J Mol Biol* 2011; **407:** 1-12.
- [50]Olsen BB, Rasmussen T, Niefind K, Issinger OG. Biochemical characterization of CK2alpha and alpha' paralogues and their derived holoenzymes: evidence for the existence of a heterotrimeric CK2alpha'-holoenzyme forming trimeric complexes. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2008; **316**: 37-47.
- [51]Llorens F, Roher N, Miro FA, Sarno S, Ruiz FX, Meggio F, et al. Eukaryotic translation-initiation factor eIF2beta binds to protein kinase CK2: effects on CK2alpha activity. *Biochem J* 2003; **375:** 623-631.
- [52]Bidwai AP, Reed JC, Glover CV. Phosphorylation of calmodulin by the catalytic subunit of casein kinase II is inhibited by the regulatory subunit. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 1993; **300**: 265-270.
- [53]Meggio F, Boldyreff B, Marin O, Marchiori F, Perich JW, Issinger OG, et al. The effect of polylysine on casein-kinase-2 activity is influenced by both the structure of the protein/peptide substrates and the subunit composition of the enzyme. *Eur J Biochem* 1992; **205**: 939-945.
- [54]Leroy D, Alghisi GC, Roberts E, Filhol-Cochet O, Gasser SM. Mutations in the Cterminal domain of topoisomerase II affect meiotic function and interaction with the casein kinase 2 beta subunit. *Mol Cell Biochem* 1999; **191:** 85-95.
- [55]Appel K, Wagner P, Boldyreff B, Issinger OG, Montenarh M. Mapping of the interaction sites of the growth suppressor protein p53 with the regulatory betasubunit of protein kinase CK2. *Oncogene* 1995; 11: 1971-1978.

- [56]Meggio F, Boldyreff B, Issinger OG, Pinna LA. Casein kinase 2 down-regulation and activation by polybasic peptides are mediated by acidic residues in the 55-64 region of the beta-subunit. A study with calmodulin as phosphorylatable substrate. *Biochemistry* 1994; **33**: 4336-4342.
- [57]Leroy D, Schmid N, Behr JP, Filhol O, Pares S, Garin J, et al. Direct identification of a polyamine binding domain on the regulatory subunit of the protein kinase casein kinase 2 by photoaffinity labeling. *J Biol Chem* 1995; **270**: 17400-17406.
- [58]Leroy D, Heriche JK, Filhol O, Chambaz EM, Cochet C. Binding of polyamines to an autonomous domain of the regulatory subunit of protein kinase CK2 induces a conformational change in the holoenzyme. A proposed role for the kinase stimulation. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 20820-20827.
- [59]Quadroni M, James P, Carafoli E. Isolation of phosphorylated calmodulin from rat liver and identification of the in vivo phosphorylation sites. *J Biol Chem* 1994; 269: 16116-16122.
- [60]Vilk G, Derksen DR, Litchfield DW. Inducible expression of the regulatory protein kinase CK2beta subunit: incorporation into complexes with catalytic CK2 subunits and re-examination of the effects of CK2beta on cell proliferation. *J Cell Biochem* 2001; 84: 84-99.
- [61]Miyata Y, Nishida E. Evaluating CK2 activity with the antibody specific for the CK2-phosphorylated form of a kinase-targeting cochaperone Cdc37. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2008; **316:** 127-134.
- [62]Salvi M, Sarno S, Marin O, Meggio F, Itarte E, Pinna LA. Discrimination between the activity of protein kinase CK2 holoenzyme and its catalytic subunits. *FEBS Lett* 2006; **580**: 3948-3952.
- [63]Luscher B, Litchfield DW. Biosynthesis of casein kinase II in lymphoid cell lines. *Eur J Biochem* 1994; 220: 521-526.
- [64]Deshiere A, Duchemin-Pelletier E, Spreux E, Ciais D, Combes F, Vandenbrouck Y, et al. Unbalanced expression of CK2 kinase subunits is sufficient to drive epithelialto-mesenchymal transition by Snail1 induction. *Oncogene* 2012; .
- [65]Raaf J, Bischoff N, Klopffleisch K, Brunstein E, Olsen BB, Vilk G, et al. Interaction between CK2alpha and CK2beta, the subunits of protein kinase CK2:

thermodynamic contributions of key residues on the CK2alpha surface. *Biochemistry* 2011; **50:** 512-522.

- [66]Laudet B, Barette C, Dulery V, Renaudet O, Dumy P, Metz A, et al. Structure-based design of small peptide inhibitors of protein kinase CK2 subunit interaction. *Biochem J* 2007; 408: 363-373.
- [67]Laudet B, Moucadel V, Prudent R, Filhol O, Wong YS, Royer D, et al. Identification of chemical inhibitors of protein-kinase CK2 subunit interaction. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2008; **316**: 63-69.
- [68]French AC, Luscher B, Litchfield DW. Development of a stabilized form of the regulatory CK2beta subunit that inhibits cell proliferation. *J Biol Chem* 2007; 282: 29667-29677.
- [69]Filhol O, Nueda A, Martel V, Gerber-Scokaert D, Benitez MJ, Souchier C, et al. Live-cell fluorescence imaging reveals the dynamics of protein kinase CK2 individual subunits. *Mol Cell Biol* 2003; 23: 975-987.
- [70]Xu X, Toselli PA, Russell LD, Seldin DC. Globozoospermia in mice lacking the casein kinase II alpha' catalytic subunit. *Nat Genet* 1999; **23:** 118-121.
- [71]Alvarado-Diaz CP, Tapia JC, Antonelli M, Moreno RD. Differential localization of alpha' and beta subunits of protein kinase CK2 during rat spermatogenesis. *Cell Tissue Res* 2009; **338:** 139-149.
- [72]Salvi M, Sarno S, Cesaro L, Nakamura H, Pinna LA. Extraordinary pleiotropy of protein kinase CK2 revealed by weblogo phosphoproteome analysis. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2009; .
- [73]Olsten ME, Litchfield DW. Order or chaos? An evaluation of the regulation of protein kinase CK2. *Biochem Cell Biol* 2004; 82: 681-693.
- [74]Hanna DE, Rethinaswamy A, Glover CV. Casein kinase II is required for cell cycle progression during G1 and G2/M in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *J Biol Chem* 1995; 270: 25905-25914.
- [75]Rethinaswamy A, Birnbaum MJ, Glover CV. Temperature-sensitive mutations of the CKA1 gene reveal a role for casein kinase II in maintenance of cell polarity in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *J Biol Chem* 1998; 273: 5869-5877.

- [76]Lou DY, Dominguez I, Toselli P, Landesman-Bollag E, O'Brien C, Seldin DC. The alpha catalytic subunit of protein kinase CK2 is required for mouse embryonic development. *Mol Cell Biol* 2008; 28: 131-139.
- [77]St-Denis NA, Derksen DR, Litchfield DW. Evidence for regulation of mitotic progression through temporal phosphorylation and dephosphorylation of CK2alpha. *Mol Cell Biol* 2009; 29: 2068-2081.
- [78]Messenger MM, Saulnier RB, Gilchrist AD, Diamond P, Gorbsky GJ, Litchfield DW. Interactions between protein kinase CK2 and Pin1. Evidence for phosphorylation-dependent interactions. *J Biol Chem* 2002; 277: 23054-23064.
- [79]St-Denis NA, Bailey ML, Parker EL, Vilk G, Litchfield DW. Localization of phosphorylated CK2alpha to the mitotic spindle requires the peptidyl-prolyl isomerase Pin1. *J Cell Sci* 2011; **124**: 2341-2348.
- [80]Tarrant MK, Rho HS, Xie Z, Jiang YL, Gross C, Culhane JC, et al. Regulation of CK2 by phosphorylation and O-GlcNAcylation revealed by semisynthesis. *Nat Chem Biol* 2012; 8: 262-269.
- [81]Ji H, Wang J, Nika H, Hawke D, Keezer S, Ge Q, et al. EGF-induced ERK activation promotes CK2-mediated disassociation of alpha-Catenin from beta-Catenin and transactivation of beta-Catenin. *Mol Cell* 2009; 36: 547-559.
- [82]Li X, Guan B, Maghami S, Bieberich CJ. NKX3.1 is regulated by protein kinase CK2 in prostate tumor cells. *Mol Cell Biol* 2006; 26: 3008-3017.
- [83]Bosc DG, Graham KC, Saulnier RB, Zhang C, Prober D, Gietz RD, et al. Identification and characterization of CKIP-1, a novel pleckstrin homology domaincontaining protein that interacts with protein kinase CK2. *J Biol Chem* 2000; 275: 14295-14306.
- [84]Olsten ME, Canton DA, Zhang C, Walton PA, Litchfield DW. The Pleckstrin homology domain of CK2 interacting protein-1 is required for interactions and recruitment of protein kinase CK2 to the plasma membrane. *J Biol Chem* 2004; 279: 42114-42127.
- [85]Canton DA, Litchfield DW. The shape of things to come: an emerging role for protein kinase CK2 in the regulation of cell morphology and the cytoskeleton. *Cell Signal* 2006; 18: 267-275.

- [86]Olsten ME, Weber JE, Litchfield DW. CK2 interacting proteins: emerging paradigms for CK2 regulation? *Mol Cell Biochem* 2005; 274: 115-124.
- [87]Heriche JK, Lebrin F, Rabilloud T, Leroy D, Chambaz EM, Goldberg Y. Regulation of protein phosphatase 2A by direct interaction with casein kinase 2alpha. *Science* 1997; 276: 952-955.
- [88]Brown MS, Diallo OT, Hu M, Ehsanian R, Yang X, Arun P, et al. CK2 modulation of NF-kappaB, TP53, and the malignant phenotype in head and neck cancer by anti-CK2 oligonucleotides in vitro or in vivo via sub-50-nm nanocapsules. *Clin Cancer Res* 2010; 16: 2295-2307.
- [89]Yamane K, Kinsella TJ. CK2 inhibits apoptosis and changes its cellular localization following ionizing radiation. *Cancer Res* 2005; 65: 4362-4367.
- [90]Ghavidel A, Schultz MC. TATA binding protein-associated CK2 transduces DNA damage signals to the RNA polymerase III transcriptional machinery. *Cell* 2001; 106: 575-584.
- [91]Parsons JL, Dianova II, Finch D, Tait PS, Strom CE, Helleday T, et al. XRCC1 phosphorylation by CK2 is required for its stability and efficient DNA repair. DNA Repair (Amst) 2010; 9: 835-841.
- [92]Loizou JI, El-Khamisy SF, Zlatanou A, Moore DJ, Chan DW, Qin J, et al. The protein kinase CK2 facilitates repair of chromosomal DNA single-strand breaks. *Cell* 2004; 117: 17-28.
- [93]Spycher C, Miller ES, Townsend K, Pavic L, Morrice NA, Janscak P, et al. Constitutive phosphorylation of MDC1 physically links the MRE11-RAD50-NBS1 complex to damaged chromatin. *J Cell Biol* 2008; **181**: 227-240.
- [94]Siddiqui-Jain A, Bliesath J, Macalino D, Omori M, Huser N, Streiner N, et al. CK2 inhibitor CX-4945 suppresses DNA repair response triggered by DNA-targeted anticancer drugs and augments efficacy: mechanistic rationale for drug combination therapy. *Mol Cancer Ther* 2012; **11**: 994-1005.
- [95]Bensimon A, Schmidt A, Ziv Y, Elkon R, Wang SY, Chen DJ, et al. ATM-dependent and -independent dynamics of the nuclear phosphoproteome after DNA damage. *Sci Signal* 2010; 3: rs3.

- [96]Ayoub N, Jeyasekharan AD, Bernal JA, Venkitaraman AR. HP1-beta mobilization promotes chromatin changes that initiate the DNA damage response. *Nature* 2008; 453: 682-686.
- [97]Kato T,Jr, Delhase M, Hoffmann A, Karin M. CK2 Is a C-Terminal IkappaB Kinase Responsible for NF-kappaB Activation during the UV Response. *Mol Cell* 2003; 12: 829-839.
- [98]Sayed M, Kim SO, Salh BS, Issinger OG, Pelech SL. Stress-induced activation of protein kinase CK2 by direct interaction with p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase. J Biol Chem 2000; 275: 16569-16573.
- [99]St-Denis NA, Litchfield DW. Protein kinase CK2 in health and disease: From birth to death: the role of protein kinase CK2 in the regulation of cell proliferation and survival. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2009; 66: 1817-1829.
- [100]Yata K, Lloyd J, Maslen S, Bleuyard JY, Skehel M, Smerdon SJ, et al. Plk1 and CK2 act in concert to regulate Rad51 during DNA double strand break repair. *Mol Cell* 2012; 45: 371-383.
- [101]Ritt DA, Zhou M, Conrads TP, Veenstra TD, Copeland TD, Morrison DK. CK2 Is a component of the KSR1 scaffold complex that contributes to Raf kinase activation. *Curr Biol* 2007; 17: 179-184.
- [102]Duncan JS, Litchfield DW. Too much of a good thing: the role of protein kinase CK2 in tumorigenesis and prospects for therapeutic inhibition of CK2. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2008; **1784**: 33-47.
- [103]Prowald K, Fischer H, Issinger OG. Enhanced casein kinase II activity in human tumour cell cultures. *FEBS Lett* 1984; **176:** 479-483.
- [104]Munstermann U, Fritz G, Seitz G, Lu YP, Schneider HR, Issinger OG. Casein kinase II is elevated in solid human tumours and rapidly proliferating non-neoplastic tissue. *Eur J Biochem* 1990; **189**: 251-257.
- [105]Landesman-Bollag E, Romieu-Mourez R, Song DH, Sonenshein GE, Cardiff RD, Seldin DC. Protein kinase CK2 in mammary gland tumorigenesis. *Oncogene* 2001;
 20: 3247-3257.

- [106]Laramas M, Pasquier D, Filhol O, Ringeisen F, Descotes JL, Cochet C. Nuclear localization of protein kinase CK2 catalytic subunit (CK2alpha) is associated with poor prognostic factors in human prostate cancer. *Eur J Cancer* 2007; **43**: 928-934.
- [107]Daya-Makin M, Sanghera JS, Mogentale TL, Lipp M, Parchomchuk J, Hogg JC, et al. Activation of a tumor-associated protein kinase (p40TAK) and casein kinase 2 in human squamous cell carcinomas and adenocarcinomas of the lung. *Cancer Res* 1994; 54: 2262-2268.
- [108]Faust RA, Gapany M, Tristani P, Davis A, Adams GL, Ahmed K. Elevated protein kinase CK2 activity in chromatin of head and neck tumors: association with malignant transformation. *Cancer Lett* 1996; **101:** 31-35.
- [109]Lin KY, Tai C, Hsu JC, Li CF, Fang CL, Lai HC, et al. Overexpression of nuclear protein kinase CK2 alpha catalytic subunit (CK2alpha) as a poor prognosticator in human colorectal cancer. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e17193.
- [110]Lin KY, Fang CL, Chen Y, Li CF, Chen SH, Kuo CY, et al. Overexpression of nuclear protein kinase CK2 Beta subunit and prognosis in human gastric carcinoma. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2010; **17:** 1695-1702.
- [111]Kim JS, Eom JI, Cheong JW, Choi AJ, Lee JK, Yang WI, et al. Protein kinase CK2alpha as an unfavorable prognostic marker and novel therapeutic target in acute myeloid leukemia. *Clin Cancer Res* 2007; **13:** 1019-1028.
- [112]Stalter G, Siemer S, Becht E, Ziegler M, Remberger K, Issinger OG. Asymmetric expression of protein kinase CK2 subunits in human kidney tumors. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1994; 202: 141-147.
- [113]Seldin DC, Leder P. Casein kinase II alpha transgene-induced murine lymphoma: relation to theileriosis in cattle. *Science* 1995; **267:** 894-897.
- [114]Kelliher MA, Seldin DC, Leder P. Tal-1 induces T cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia accelerated by casein kinase IIalpha. *EMBO J* 1996; **15:** 5160-5166.
- [115]Landesman-Bollag E, Channavajhala PL, Cardiff RD, Seldin DC. p53 deficiency and misexpression of protein kinase CK2alpha collaborate in the development of thymic lymphomas in mice. *Oncogene* 1998; 16: 2965-2974.

- [116]Vilk G, Saulnier RB, St Pierre R, Litchfield DW. Inducible expression of protein kinase CK2 in mammalian cells. Evidence for functional specialization of CK2 isoforms. *J Biol Chem* 1999; 274: 14406-14414.
- [117]Li D, Dobrowolska G, Aicher LD, Chen M, Wright JH, Drueckes P, et al. Expression of the casein kinase 2 subunits in Chinese hamster ovary and 3T3 L1 cells provides information on the role of the enzyme in cell proliferation and the cell cycle. *J Biol Chem* 1999; **274:** 32988-32996.
- [118]Orlandini M, Semplici F, Ferruzzi R, Meggio F, Pinna LA, Oliviero S. Protein kinase CK2alpha' is induced by serum as a delayed early gene and cooperates with Ha-ras in fibroblast transformation. *J Biol Chem* 1998; 273: 21291-21297.
- [119]Kim JS, Eom JI, Cheong JW, Choi AJ, Lee JK, Yang WI, et al. Protein kinase CK2alpha as an unfavorable prognostic marker and novel therapeutic target in acute myeloid leukemia. *Clin Cancer Res* 2007; **13:** 1019-1028.
- [120]Silva A, Yunes JA, Cardoso BA, Martins LR, Jotta PY, Abecasis M, et al. PTEN posttranslational inactivation and hyperactivation of the PI3K/Akt pathway sustain primary T cell leukemia viability. *J Clin Invest* 2008; **118**: 3762-3774.
- [121]Seeber S, Issinger OG, Holm T, Kristensen LP, Guerra B. Validation of protein kinase CK2 as oncological target. *Apoptosis* 2005; 10: 875-885.
- [122]Bliesath J, Huser N, Omori M, Bunag D, Proffitt C, Streiner N, et al. Combined inhibition of EGFR and CK2 augments the attenuation of PI3K-Akt-mTOR signaling and the killing of cancer cells. *Cancer Lett* 2012; **322:** 113-118.
- [123]Olsen BB, Wang SY, Svenstrup TH, Chen BP, Guerra B. Protein kinase CK2 localizes to sites of DNA double-strand break regulating the cellular response to DNA damage. *BMC Mol Biol* 2012; **13**: 7.
- [124]Yamane K, Kinsella TJ. Casein kinase 2 regulates both apoptosis and the cell cycle following DNA damage induced by 6-thioguanine. *Clin Cancer Res* 2005; 11: 2355-2363.
- [125]Yamane K, Kinsella TJ. CK2 inhibits apoptosis and changes its cellular localization following ionizing radiation. *Cancer Res* 2005; 65: 4362-4367.

- [126]Izeradjene K, Douglas L, Delaney A, Houghton JA. Influence of casein kinase II in tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand-induced apoptosis in human rhabdomyosarcoma cells. *Clin Cancer Res* 2004; **10:** 6650-6660.
- [127]Izeradjene K, Douglas L, Delaney A, Houghton JA. Casein kinase II (CK2) enhances death-inducing signaling complex (DISC) activity in TRAIL-induced apoptosis in human colon carcinoma cell lines. *Oncogene* 2005; 24: 2050-2058.
- [128]Zanin S, Borgo C, Girardi C, O'Brien SE, Miyata Y, Pinna LA, et al. Effects of the CK2 Inhibitors CX-4945 and CX-5011 on Drug-Resistant Cells. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e49193.
- [129]Di Maira G, Brustolon F, Bertacchini J, Tosoni K, Marmiroli S, Pinna LA, et al. Pharmacological inhibition of protein kinase CK2 reverts the multidrug resistance phenotype of a CEM cell line characterized by high CK2 level. *Oncogene* 2007; 26: 6915-6926.
- [130]Ruzzene M, Pinna LA. Addiction to protein kinase CK2: a common denominator of diverse cancer cells? *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; 1804: 499-504.
- [131]Ruzzene M, Tosoni K, Zanin S, Cesaro L, Pinna LA. Protein kinase CK2 accumulation in "oncophilic" cells: causes and effects. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2011; 356: 5-10.
- [132]Luo J, Solimini NL, Elledge SJ. Principles of cancer therapy: oncogene and nononcogene addiction. *Cell* 2009; **136**: 823-837.
- [133]Hamacher R, Saur D, Fritsch R, Reichert M, Schmid RM, Schneider G. Casein kinase II inhibition induces apoptosis in pancreatic cancer cells. *Oncol Rep* 2007; 18: 695-701.
- [134]Slaton JW, Unger GM, Sloper DT, Davis AT, Ahmed K. Induction of apoptosis by antisense CK2 in human prostate cancer xenograft model. *Mol Cancer Res* 2004; 2: 712-721.
- [135]Trembley JH, Unger GM, Korman VL, Tobolt DK, Kazimierczuk Z, Pinna LA, et al. Nanoencapsulated anti-CK2 small molecule drug or siRNA specifically targets malignant cancer but not benign cells. *Cancer Lett* 2012; **315**: 48-58.

- [136]Kreutzer JN, Ruzzene M, Guerra B. Enhancing chemosensitivity to gemcitabine via RNA interference targeting the catalytic subunits of protein kinase CK2 in human pancreatic cancer cells. *BMC Cancer* 2010; **10**: 440-2407-10-440.
- [137]Olsen BB, Svenstrup TH, Guerra B. Downregulation of protein kinase CK2 induces autophagic cell death through modulation of the mTOR and MAPK signaling pathways in human glioblastoma cells. *Int J Oncol* 2012; .
- [138]Siddiqui-Jain A, Drygin D, Streiner N, Chua P, Pierre F, O'Brien SE, et al. CX-4945, an orally bioavailable selective inhibitor of protein kinase CK2, inhibits prosurvival and angiogenic signaling and exhibits antitumor efficacy. *Cancer Res* 2010; **70**: 10288-10298.
- [139]Shah NP, Nicoll JM, Nagar B, Gorre ME, Paquette RL, Kuriyan J, et al. Multiple BCR-ABL kinase domain mutations confer polyclonal resistance to the tyrosine kinase inhibitor imatinib (STI571) in chronic phase and blast crisis chronic myeloid leukemia. *Cancer Cell* 2002; 2: 117-125.
- [140]Branford S, Rudzki Z, Walsh S, Parkinson I, Grigg A, Szer J, et al. Detection of BCR-ABL mutations in patients with CML treated with imatinib is virtually always accompanied by clinical resistance, and mutations in the ATP phosphate-binding loop (P-loop) are associated with a poor prognosis. *Blood* 2003; **102**: 276-283.
- [141]Shi H, Moriceau G, Kong X, Lee MK, Lee H, Koya RC, et al. Melanoma wholeexome sequencing identifies (V600E)B-RAF amplification-mediated acquired B-RAF inhibitor resistance. *Nat Commun* 2012; 3: 724.
- [142]Ackermann K, Neidhart T, Gerber J, Waxmann A, Pyerin W. The catalytic subunit alpha' gene of human protein kinase CK2 (CSNK2A2): genomic organization, promoter identification and determination of Ets1 as a key regulator. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2005; 274: 91-101.
- [143]Pyerin W, Ackermann K. Transcriptional coordination of the genes encoding catalytic (CK2alpha) and regulatory (CK2beta) subunits of human protein kinase CK2. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2001; 227: 45-57.
- [144]Guerra B, Siemer S, Boldyreff B, Issinger OG. Protein kinase CK2: evidence for a protein kinase CK2beta subunit fraction, devoid of the catalytic CK2alpha subunit, in mouse brain and testicles. *FEBS Lett* 1999; 462: 353-357.

- [145]Chester N, Yu IJ, Marshak DR. Identification and characterization of protein kinase CKII isoforms in HeLa cells. Isoform-specific differences in rates of assembly from catalytic and regulatory subunits. *J Biol Chem* 1995; 270: 7501-7514.
- [146]Dellaire G, Bazett-Jones DP. PML nuclear bodies: dynamic sensors of DNA damage and cellular stress. *Bioessays* 2004; 26: 963-977.
- [147]Scaglioni PP, Yung TM, Cai LF, Erdjument-Bromage H, Kaufman AJ, Singh B, et al. A CK2-dependent mechanism for degradation of the PML tumor suppressor. *Cell* 2006; **126**: 269-283.
- [148]Sivachandran N, Cao JY, Frappier L. Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen 1 Hijacks the host kinase CK2 to disrupt PML nuclear bodies. *J Virol* 2010; 84: 11113-11123.
- [149]Taipale M, Krykbaeva I, Koeva M, Kayatekin C, Westover KD, Karras GI, et al. Quantitative analysis of HSP90-client interactions reveals principles of substrate recognition. *Cell* 2012; **150**: 987-1001.
- [150]Grbovic OM, Basso AD, Sawai A, Ye Q, Friedlander P, Solit D, et al. V600E B-Raf requires the Hsp90 chaperone for stability and is degraded in response to Hsp90 inhibitors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2006; **103**: 57-62.
- [151]Miyata Y, Nishida E. CK2 controls multiple protein kinases by phosphorylating a kinase-targeting molecular chaperone, Cdc37. *Mol Cell Biol* 2004; 24: 4065-4074.
- [152]Wu Z, Moghaddas Gholami A, Kuster B. Systematic identification of the HSP90 candidate regulated proteome. *Mol Cell Proteomics* 2012; **11**: M111.016675.
- [153]Vaughan CK, Mollapour M, Smith JR, Truman A, Hu B, Good VM, et al. Hsp90dependent activation of protein kinases is regulated by chaperone-targeted dephosphorylation of Cdc37. *Mol Cell* 2008; **31:** 886-895.
- [154]Zhao M, Ma J, Zhu HY, Zhang XH, Du ZY, Xu YJ, et al. Apigenin inhibits proliferation and induces apoptosis in human multiple myeloma cells through targeting the trinity of CK2, Cdc37 and Hsp90. *Mol Cancer* 2011; **10:** 104-4598-10-104.
- [155]Li PF, Li J, Muller EC, Otto A, Dietz R, von Harsdorf R. Phosphorylation by protein kinase CK2: a signaling switch for the caspase-inhibiting protein ARC. *Mol Cell* 2002; **10**: 247-258.

- [156]Koseki T, Inohara N, Chen S, Nunez G. ARC, an inhibitor of apoptosis expressed in skeletal muscle and heart that interacts selectively with caspases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA 1998; 95: 5156-5160.
- [157]Wang M, Qanungo S, Crow MT, Watanabe M, Nieminen AL. Apoptosis repressor with caspase recruitment domain (ARC) is expressed in cancer cells and localizes to nuclei. *FEBS Lett* 2005; **579:** 2411-2415.
- [158]Carter BZ, Qiu YH, Zhang N, Coombes KR, Mak DH, Thomas DA, et al. Expression of ARC (apoptosis repressor with caspase recruitment domain), an antiapoptotic protein, is strongly prognostic in AML. *Blood* 2011; **117**: 780-787.
- [159]Medina-Ramirez CM, Goswami S, Smirnova T, Bamira D, Benson B, Ferrick N, et al. Apoptosis inhibitor ARC promotes breast tumorigenesis, metastasis, and chemoresistance. *Cancer Res* 2011; **71**: 7705-7715.
- [160]Desagher S, Osen-Sand A, Montessuit S, Magnenat E, Vilbois F, Hochmann A, et al. Phosphorylation of bid by casein kinases I and II regulates its cleavage by caspase
 8. *Mol Cell* 2001; 8: 601-611.
- [161]Kantari C, Walczak H. Caspase-8 and bid: caught in the act between death receptors and mitochondria. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2011; **1813**: 558-563.
- [162]Du C, Fang M, Li Y, Li L, Wang X. Smac, a mitochondrial protein that promotes cytochrome c-dependent caspase activation by eliminating IAP inhibition. *Cell* 2000; 102: 33-42.
- [163]Hellwig CT, Ludwig-Galezowska AH, Concannon CG, Litchfield DW, Prehn JH, Rehm M. Activity of protein kinase CK2 uncouples Bid cleavage from caspase-8 activation. *J Cell Sci* 2010; **123**: 1401-1406.
- [164]Alnemri ES, Livingston DJ, Nicholson DW, Salvesen G, Thornberry NA, Wong WW, et al. Human ICE/CED-3 protease nomenclature. *Cell* 1996; 87: 171.
- [165]Fuentes-Prior P, Salvesen GS. The protein structures that shape caspase activity, specificity, activation and inhibition. *Biochem J* 2004; **384:** 201-232.
- [166]Boatright KM, Renatus M, Scott FL, Sperandio S, Shin H, Pedersen IM, et al. A unified model for apical caspase activation. *Mol Cell* 2003; 11: 529-541.

- [167]Medema JP, Scaffidi C, Kischkel FC, Shevchenko A, Mann M, Krammer PH, et al.
 FLICE is activated by association with the CD95 death-inducing signaling complex
 (DISC). *EMBO J* 1997; 16: 2794-2804.
- [168]Kischkel FC, Lawrence DA, Tinel A, LeBlanc H, Virmani A, Schow P, et al. Death receptor recruitment of endogenous caspase-10 and apoptosis initiation in the absence of caspase-8. *J Biol Chem* 2001; **276**: 46639-46646.
- [169]Kroemer G, Galluzzi L, Brenner C. Mitochondrial membrane permeabilization in cell death. *Physiol Rev* 2007; 87: 99-163.
- [170]Youle RJ, Strasser A. The BCL-2 protein family: opposing activities that mediate cell death. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2008; 9: 47-59.
- [171]Acehan D, Jiang X, Morgan DG, Heuser JE, Wang X, Akey CW. Threedimensional structure of the apoptosome: implications for assembly, procaspase-9 binding, and activation. *Mol Cell* 2002; **9:** 423-432.
- [172]Pop C, Timmer J, Sperandio S, Salvesen GS. The apoptosome activates caspase-9 by dimerization. *Mol Cell* 2006; 22: 269-275.
- [173]Chai J, Wu Q, Shiozaki E, Srinivasula SM, Alnemri ES, Shi Y. Crystal structure of a procaspase-7 zymogen: mechanisms of activation and substrate binding. *Cell* 2001; 107: 399-407.
- [174]Salvesen GS, Riedl SJ. Caspase mechanisms. Adv Exp Med Biol 2008; 615: 13-23.
- [175]Timmer JC, Zhu W, Pop C, Regan T, Snipas SJ, Eroshkin AM, et al. Structural and kinetic determinants of protease substrates. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* 2009; 16: 1101-1108.
- [176]Du C, Fang M, Li Y, Li L, Wang X. Smac, a mitochondrial protein that promotes cytochrome c-dependent caspase activation by eliminating IAP inhibition. *Cell* 2000; 102: 33-42.
- [177]Suzuki Y, Imai Y, Nakayama H, Takahashi K, Takio K, Takahashi R. A serine protease, HtrA2, is released from the mitochondria and interacts with XIAP, inducing cell death. *Mol Cell* 2001; 8: 613-621.
- [178]Liston P, Fong WG, Korneluk RG. The inhibitors of apoptosis: there is more to life than Bcl2. Oncogene 2003; 22: 8568-8580.

- [179]Imoto I, Yang ZQ, Pimkhaokham A, Tsuda H, Shimada Y, Imamura M, et al. Identification of cIAP1 as a candidate target gene within an amplicon at 11q22 in esophageal squamous cell carcinomas. *Cancer Res* 2001; **61**: 6629-6634.
- [180]Dai Z, Zhu WG, Morrison CD, Brena RM, Smiraglia DJ, Raval A, et al. A comprehensive search for DNA amplification in lung cancer identifies inhibitors of apoptosis cIAP1 and cIAP2 as candidate oncogenes. *Hum Mol Genet* 2003; **12**: 791-801.
- [181]Fulda S, Vucic D. Targeting IAP proteins for therapeutic intervention in cancer. Nat Rev Drug Discov 2012; 11: 109-124.
- [182]Irmler M, Thome M, Hahne M, Schneider P, Hofmann K, Steiner V, et al.Inhibition of death receptor signals by cellular FLIP. *Nature* 1997; **388**: 190-195.
- [183]Pop C, Oberst A, Drag M, Van Raam BJ, Riedl SJ, Green DR, et al. FLIP(L) induces caspase 8 activity in the absence of interdomain caspase 8 cleavage and alters substrate specificity. *Biochem J* 2011; 433: 447-457.
- [184]Llobet D, Eritja N, Encinas M, Llecha N, Yeramian A, Pallares J, et al. CK2 controls TRAIL and Fas sensitivity by regulating FLIP levels in endometrial carcinoma cells. *Oncogene* 2008; 27: 2513-2524.
- [185]Allan LA, Morrice N, Brady S, Magee G, Pathak S, Clarke PR. Inhibition of caspase-9 through phosphorylation at Thr 125 by ERK MAPK. *Nat Cell Biol* 2003;
 5: 647-654.
- [186]Allan LA, Clarke PR. Phosphorylation of caspase-9 by CDK1/cyclin B1 protects mitotic cells against apoptosis. *Mol Cell* 2007; 26: 301-310.
- [187]Seifert A, Clarke PR. p38alpha- and DYRK1A-dependent phosphorylation of caspase-9 at an inhibitory site in response to hyperosmotic stress. *Cell Signal* 2009;
 21: 1626-1633.
- [188]Yoo NJ, Lee SH, Jeong EG, Lee SH. Expression of phosphorylated caspase-9 in gastric carcinomas. APMIS 2007; 115: 354-359.
- [189]Cursi S, Rufini A, Stagni V, Condo I, Matafora V, Bachi A, et al. Src kinase phosphorylates Caspase-8 on Tyr380: a novel mechanism of apoptosis suppression. *EMBO J* 2006; 25: 1895-1905.
- [190]Andersen JL, Johnson CE, Freel CD, Parrish AB, Day JL, Buchakjian MR, et al. Restraint of apoptosis during mitosis through interdomain phosphorylation of caspase-2. *EMBO J* 2009; 28: 3216-3227.
- [191]Lemaire C, Andreau K, Souvannavong V, Adam A. Inhibition of caspase activity induces a switch from apoptosis to necrosis. *FEBS Lett* 1998; **425**: 266-270.
- [192]Kroemer G, Galluzzi L, Vandenabeele P, Abrams J, Alnemri ES, Baehrecke EH, et al. Classification of cell death: recommendations of the Nomenclature Committee on Cell Death 2009. *Cell Death Differ* 2009; 16: 3-11.
- [193]Tait SW, Green DR. Caspase-independent cell death: leaving the set without the final cut. Oncogene 2008; 27: 6452-6461.
- [194]Xiang J, Chao DT, Korsmeyer SJ. BAX-induced cell death may not require interleukin 1 beta-converting enzyme-like proteases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1996;
 93: 14559-14563.
- [195]Colell A, Ricci JE, Tait S, Milasta S, Maurer U, Bouchier-Hayes L, et al. GAPDH and autophagy preserve survival after apoptotic cytochrome c release in the absence of caspase activation. *Cell* 2007; **129**: 983-997.
- [196]O'Donnell MA, Perez-Jimenez E, Oberst A, Ng A, Massoumi R, Xavier R, et al.
 Caspase 8 inhibits programmed necrosis by processing CYLD. *Nat Cell Biol* 2011;
 13: 1437-1442.
- [197]Oberst A, Dillon CP, Weinlich R, McCormick LL, Fitzgerald P, Pop C, et al. Catalytic activity of the caspase-8-FLIP(L) complex inhibits RIPK3-dependent necrosis. *Nature* 2011; **471:** 363-367.
- [198]Janzen V, Fleming HE, Riedt T, Karlsson G, Riese MJ, Lo Celso C, et al. Hematopoietic stem cell responsiveness to exogenous signals is limited by caspase-3. *Cell Stem Cell* 2008; 2: 584-594.
- [199]Fujita J, Crane AM, Souza MK, Dejosez M, Kyba M, Flavell RA, et al. Caspase activity mediates the differentiation of embryonic stem cells. *Cell Stem Cell* 2008; 2: 595-601.
- [200]Fernando P, Brunette S, Megeney LA. Neural stem cell differentiation is dependent upon endogenous caspase 3 activity. *FASEB J* 2005; **19:** 1671-1673.

- [201]Fernando P, Kelly JF, Balazsi K, Slack RS, Megeney LA. Caspase 3 activity is required for skeletal muscle differentiation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2002; 99: 11025-11030.
- [202]Miura M, Chen XD, Allen MR, Bi Y, Gronthos S, Seo BM, et al. A crucial role of caspase-3 in osteogenic differentiation of bone marrow stromal stem cells. *J Clin Invest* 2004; **114**: 1704-1713.
- [203]Yin X, Gu S, Jiang JX. The development-associated cleavage of lens connexin 45.6 by caspase-3-like protease is regulated by casein kinase II-mediated phosphorylation. *J Biol Chem* 2001; 276: 34567-34572.
- [204]Shin S, Lee Y, Kim W, Ko H, Choi H, Kim K. Caspase-2 primes cancer cells for TRAIL-mediated apoptosis by processing procaspase-8. *EMBO J* 2005; 24: 3532-3542.
- [205]McDonnell MA, Abedin MJ, Melendez M, Platikanova TN, Ecklund JR, Ahmed K, et al. Phosphorylation of murine caspase-9 by the protein kinase casein kinase 2 regulates its cleavage by caspase-8. *J Biol Chem* 2008; **283**: 20149-20158.
- [206]Fuentes-Prior P, Salvesen GS. The protein structures that shape caspase activity, specificity, activation and inhibition. *Biochem J* 2004; **384:** 201-232.
- [207]Stennicke HR, Renatus M, Meldal M, Salvesen GS. Internally quenched fluorescent peptide substrates disclose the subsite preferences of human caspases 1, 3, 6, 7 and 8. *Biochem J* 2000; **350 Pt 2:** 563-568.
- [208]Wei Y, Fox T, Chambers SP, Sintchak J, Coll JT, Golec JM, et al. The structures of caspases-1, -3, -7 and -8 reveal the basis for substrate and inhibitor selectivity. *Chem Biol* 2000; 7: 423-432.
- [209]Thornberry NA, Rano TA, Peterson EP, Rasper DM, Timkey T, Garcia-Calvo M, et al. A combinatorial approach defines specificities of members of the caspase family and granzyme B. Functional relationships established for key mediators of apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 17907-17911.
- [210]McStay GP, Salvesen GS, Green DR. Overlapping cleavage motif selectivity of caspases: implications for analysis of apoptotic pathways. *Cell Death Differ* 2008; 15: 322-331.

- [211]Timmer JC, Salvesen GS. N-terminomics: a high-content screen for protease substrates and their cleavage sites. *Methods Mol Biol* 2011; **753**: 243-255.
- [212]Dix MM, Simon GM, Cravatt BF. Global mapping of the topography and magnitude of proteolytic events in apoptosis. *Cell* 2008; **134**: 679-691.
- [213]Mahrus S, Trinidad JC, Barkan DT, Sali A, Burlingame AL, Wells JA. Global sequencing of proteolytic cleavage sites in apoptosis by specific labeling of protein N termini. *Cell* 2008; **134**: 866-876.
- [214]Agard NJ, Mahrus S, Trinidad JC, Lynn A, Burlingame AL, Wells JA. Global kinetic analysis of proteolysis via quantitative targeted proteomics. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2012; .
- [215]Tozser J, Bagossi P, Zahuczky G, Specht SI, Majerova E, Copeland TD. Effect of caspase cleavage-site phosphorylation on proteolysis. *Biochem J* 2003; **372:** 137-143.
- [216]Walter J, Schindzielorz A, Grunberg J, Haass C. Phosphorylation of presenilin-2 regulates its cleavage by caspases and retards progression of apoptosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1999; 96: 1391-1396.
- [217]Ruzzene M, Pinna LA. Addiction to protein kinase CK2: a common denominator of diverse cancer cells? *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; 1804: 499-504.
- [218]Torres J, Rodriguez J, Myers MP, Valiente M, Graves JD, Tonks NK, et al. Phosphorylation-regulated cleavage of the tumor suppressor PTEN by caspase-3: implications for the control of protein stability and PTEN-protein interactions. *J Biol Chem* 2003; **278**: 30652-30660.
- [219]Krippner-Heidenreich A, Talanian RV, Sekul R, Kraft R, Thole H, Ottleben H, et al. Targeting of the transcription factor Max during apoptosis: phosphorylationregulated cleavage by caspase-5 at an unusual glutamic acid residue in position P1. *Biochem J* 2001; **358**: 705-715.
- [220]Ruzzene M, Penzo D, Pinna LA. Protein kinase CK2 inhibitor 4,5,6,7tetrabromobenzotriazole (TBB) induces apoptosis and caspase-dependent degradation of haematopoietic lineage cell-specific protein 1 (HS1) in Jurkat cells. *Biochem J* 2002; **364:** 41-47.

- [221]Riman S, Rizkallah R, Kassardjian A, Alexander KE, Luscher B, Hurt MM. Phosphorylation of the transcription factor YY1 by CK2alpha prevents cleavage by caspase 7 during apoptosis. *Mol Cell Biol* 2012; **32:** 797-807.
- [222]Walter J, Grunberg J, Schindzielorz A, Haass C. Proteolytic fragments of the Alzheimer's disease associated presenilins-1 and -2 are phosphorylated in vivo by distinct cellular mechanisms. *Biochemistry* 1998; **37:** 5961-5967.
- [223]Fluhrer R, Friedlein A, Haass C, Walter J. Phosphorylation of presenilin 1 at the caspase recognition site regulates its proteolytic processing and the progression of apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 2004; **279:** 1585-1593.
- [224]Hu Y, Yao J, Liu Z, Liu X, Fu H, Ye K. Akt phosphorylates acinus and inhibits its proteolytic cleavage, preventing chromatin condensation. *EMBO J* 2005; 24: 3543-3554.
- [225]Andersen JL, Johnson CE, Freel CD, Parrish AB, Day JL, Buchakjian MR, et al. Restraint of apoptosis during mitosis through interdomain phosphorylation of caspase-2. *EMBO J* 2009; 28: 3216-3227.
- [226]Matthess Y, Raab M, Sanhaji M, Lavrik IN, Strebhardt K. Cdk1/cyclin B1 controls Fas-mediated apoptosis by regulating caspase-8 activity. *Mol Cell Biol* 2010; .
- [227]Jang SW, Yang SJ, Srinivasan S, Ye K. Akt phosphorylates MstI and prevents its proteolytic activation, blocking FOXO3 phosphorylation and nuclear translocation. J Biol Chem 2007; 282: 30836-30844.
- [228]Graves JD, Draves KE, Gotoh Y, Krebs EG, Clark EA. Both phosphorylation and caspase-mediated cleavage contribute to regulation of the Ste20-like protein kinase Mst1 during CD95/Fas-induced apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 2001; **276**: 14909-14915.
- [229]Bae SS, Perry DK, Oh YS, Choi JH, Galadari SH, Ghayur T, et al. Proteolytic cleavage of phospholipase C-gamma1 during apoptosis in Molt-4 cells. *FASEB J* 2000; 14: 1083-1092.
- [230]Barkett M, Xue D, Horvitz HR, Gilmore TD. Phosphorylation of IkappaB-alpha inhibits its cleavage by caspase CPP32 in vitro. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 29419-29422.

- [231]Schweigreiter R, Stasyk T, Contarini I, Frauscher S, Oertle T, Klimaschewski L, et al. Phosphorylation-regulated cleavage of the reticulon protein Nogo-B by caspase-7 at a noncanonical recognition site. *Proteomics* 2007; 7: 4457-4467.
- [232]Lu W, Lee HK, Xiang C, Finniss S, Brodie C. The phosphorylation of tyrosine 332 is necessary for the caspase 3-dependent cleavage of PKCdelta and the regulation of cell apoptosis. *Cell Signal* 2007; **19**: 2165-2173.
- [233]Turowec JP, St Denis NA, Litchfield DW. Casein Kinase II. In: Choi S, editor. Encyclopedia of Signaling Molecules. 1st ed.: Springer; 2012.
- [234]Cozza G, Meggio F, Moro S. The dark side of protein kinase CK2 inhibition. Curr Med Chem 2011; 18: 2867-2884.
- [235]Salvesen GS, Ashkenazi A. Snapshot: caspases. Cell 2011; 147: 476-476.e1.
- [236]Roschitzki-Voser H, Schroeder T, Lenherr ED, Frolich F, Schweizer A, Donepudi M, et al. Human caspases in vitro: expression, purification and kinetic characterization. *Protein Expr Purif* 2012; 84: 236-246.

CHAPTER 2 – PREDICTION AND CHARACTERIZATION OF CASPASE-3 AS A SUBSTRATE OF PROTEIN KINASE CK2

2.1 INTRODUCTION

Protein kinase CK2 is a highly conserved, constitutively active Ser/Thr kinase that is overexpressed in a number of human cancers (1,2). Illustrating its emergence as a cancer therapeutic target, inhibition of CK2 by genetic or pharmacological means is detrimental to cancer, but not healthy cell proliferation and survival (3-5). As a result of its constitutive activity and high abundance in cells, CK2 phosphorylates a large number of substrates – on the order of thousands, according to some estimates (6) – and, not surprisingly, participates in a number of cellular processes including anti-apoptotic signaling (2,7). Given the ability of cancer cells to evade apoptosis and perpetuate inappropriate cell growth, current dogma holds that the role of CK2 in cancer pathology is likely carried out by the inappropriate or hyperphosphorylation of apoptotic signaling proteins, which then act to sustain an anti-apoptotic stimulus. Identifying hyperphosphorylated CK2 substrates that perpetuate pro-survival signaling will be crucial in delineating how best to exploit CK2 inhibitors for targeted therapeutics.

Apoptotic stimuli ultimately impinge upon and activate caspases – a family of cysteine-dependent, aspartate-specific proteases that execute cell death by cleaving key structural and enzymatic proteins (8). Perhaps not surprisingly, caspases are regulated by kinases at multiple levels (9). Phosphorylation of proteins controlling apoptotic initiation, such as the Bcl2 family members Bid (10) and Bad (11), for example, and caspases themselves are well documented to alter caspase activity. Interestingly, caspase

activity is also controlled indirectly via the phosphorylation of their substrates, a number of which are targets of CK2. Here, phospho-residues in close proximity to the scissile bond, most notably at P2 or P1', hamper substrate cleavage (12). Furthermore, not only does phosphorylation of Bid (10) and Presinilin-2 (13) by CK2 reduce their susceptibility to caspase cleavage, but it also dulls the apoptotic response.

The identification of a number of CK2/caspase substrates has led us and others to hypothesize that CK2 may phosphorylate a number of other caspase substrates (1,14). In large part, this postulation is strengthened by the observed consensus motifs for CK2 and caspases. By definition, caspases cleave the scissile bond at a P1 Asp, but also prefer Asp or Glu at P3 and P4, for executioner caspases-3, and -7, and Glu at P3 for initiator caspase-8 and -9 (15). Similarly, CK2 phosphorylates substrates preferentially at Ser/Thr residues that are upstream of acidic amino acid determinants. Asp or Glu residues at n+3 and, to a slightly lesser extent, n+1 are the strongest determinants, but phosphorylation is generally increased by acidic amino acids from n-2 to +7 (16-19). Taken together, the constitutive activity of CK2 and the general similarity between the caspase and CK2 consensus motifs may explain the relatively large number of previously identified CK2/caspase substrates whose phosphorylation blocks caspase cleavage (12). Furthermore, the anti-apoptotic role of CK2 upon over-expression highlights the possibility that the convergence between CK2 and caspase signaling represents a global, previously underappreciated mechanism by which CK2 promotes cell survival.

In an effort to identify CK2 substrates that are phosphorylated proximally to a caspase cleavage site, we interrogated the proteome for sequences containing an overlapping CK2/caspase motif. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first predictive

61

analysis investigating the hierarchical regulation of kinases and caspases. Comparative analysis between our predictions and phospho-proteomic or caspase databases identified a number of candidates that contained one of the predicted post-translational modifications. Significantly, we found that caspase-3 itself contains a putative CK2 phosphorylation site directly adjacent to the scissile bond whose cleavage by upstream caspases is required for activation. We validated that recombinant caspase-3 is phosphorylated by CK2 at the predicted sites and that phosphorylation does indeed block proteolysis by caspase-8 and-9. In characterizing caspase-3 phosphorylation, we found that it is actually blocked by the regulatory CK2 β subunit, a rare characteristic of CK2 substrates that may have implications for the physiological regulation of caspase-3 by CK2. Finally, we developed phospho-specific antibodies of caspase-3, which lay the groundwork for testing the pathological significance of caspase-3 phosphorylation in cells expressing high levels of CK2.

2.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.2.1 Bioinformatics and database searching

We designed a Perl based peptide match program to search the human proteome databases (Swiss-Prot and National Center for Biotechnology Information, 07/10/12) for overlapping CK2 and caspase consensus sequences. Overlapping motifs were designed such that the putative phospho-acceptor (**S**/**T**-X-**X**-**D**) is positioned at P2 or P1' of the predicted scissile bond for caspase-3/-7 (D-E-X-**D**) and caspase-8/-9 (I/V/L-E-X-**D**). After a proteome-wide search for matching peptides was performed, the peptide match software returned the GI number, Swiss-Prot primary accession number, and the Swiss-

Prot protein ID, as well as the sequence of the matching peptide (±10 amino acid residues on either side of the recognized peptide pattern). Subsequently, database mining was performed by manually searching a caspase substrate database (CASBAH) (20), and phosphorylation databases (Phosida and UniProt KB) (21) for the predicted CK2/caspase modifications.

2.2.2 Generation and purification of caspase-3 and related mutants

Catalytically inactive His-tagged caspase-3 (ATCC) was engineered using a QuickChange II Site-Directed Mutagenesis Kit (Stratagene). Human caspase-3 pET23b was PCR amplified to make the (C163A) mutation to abolish catalytic activity thereby allowing for purification of full-length caspase-3 using the primer ^{5'}-TTCATTATTCAGGCCGCCGTGGTACAGAA-^{3'}. In all cases, recombinant caspase-3 used in this study contains C163A mutation and, therefore, is the full-length, zymogen form. Phosphorylation mutants (T174A), (S176A) and (T174A S176A) of caspase-3 were generated using the following primers ^{5'}-GACTGTGGCATTGAGGCAGACAGTGGTGGTGAT-^{3'}, ^{5'}-GGCATTGAGACAGACGCTGGTGGTGATGAC-^{3'}, ^{5'}-

GACTGTGGCATTGAGGCAGACGCTGGTGTTGATGATGATGAC-^{3'}, respectively. caspase-3 (C163A) and the phosphorylation mutants were purified with a HiTrap SP HP column (Amersham Biosciences) using the AKTA Purifier FPLC (Amersham Biosciences). Purified, recombinant caspase was then dialyzed into 50% glycerol, 50 mM Tris (tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane) (pH 7.5), and 150 mM NaCl and stored at -20°C.

2.2.3 In vitro phosphorylation of caspase-3 by GST-CK2α

In vitro kinase assays were performed using recombinant, 6×His-tagged, fulllength, inactive (C163A) caspase-3. For phosphorylation, $0.5 - 2 \mu g$ of recombinant caspase was incubated with 50 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 10 mM MgCl₂, 0.1 mM ATP, 0.2 μ Ci [γ -³²P]-ATP and 35 ng of recombinant GST-CK2 α for 20 min at 30°C. Assays investigating stoichiometry of phosphorylation or being used for downstream 2Dpeptide mapping were allowed to run for 2 h. Reactions were stopped by the addition of SDS sample buffer and proteins resolved by 10% SDS-PAGE gel electrophoresis. Gels were then dried and radiolabeled proteins visualized using a phosphorimager. The relative amount of ³²P incorporation was determined using ImageQuant TL software.

For kinetic analysis of caspase-3, calmodulin and α -casein, 0.5 – 8 μ M purified protein substrate was reacted with CK2 and terminated by adding 2× SDS sample buffer. Reactions were performed for 5 and 10 minutes to verify linearity. The holoenzyme was reconstituted by incubating equimolar amounts of His-CK2 β and GST-CK2 α for 5 minutes prior to the assay. Samples were processed by SDS-PAGE, stained with coommassie blue and then dried. Phosphorylation was detected using a phosphorimager and absolute ³²P incorporation was determined using ImageQuant TL software. Kinetic constants were determined using GraphPad Prism software version 4.0.

2.2.4 2D phospho-peptide mapping and phospho-amino acid analysis

2D phospho-peptide mapping was performed as previously described (22). Briefly, reactions were resolved by SDS-PAGE, the gel dried and bands corresponding to caspase 3 were excised. Proteins were digested by trypsin overnight and then separated on thin-layer chromatography plates at 1000V (horizontal dimension) and by chromatography in Scheidtmann buffer (vertical dimension). Plates were analyzed by a phosphorimager. Next, the indicated spots were scraped off the plate and processed for phospho-amino acid analysis. Briefly, recovered peptides were partially hydrolyzed in constant boiling HCl as previously described (23). Next, two-dimensional separation of partially hydrolyzed products was carried out as previously described (24). Briefly, phospho-amino acids were spotted on thin layer chromatography plates and separated in pH 1.9 buffer (2.5% formic acid/7.8% glacial acetic acid) in the first dimension (horizontal in figures) and pH 3.5 buffer (0.5% pyridine/5.0% glacial acetic acid) in the second. ³²P-amino acids were visualized using a phosphorimager and the presence or absence of phospho-amino acids was determined empirically.

2.2.5 Cleavage of caspase-3 by caspase-8 and -9

To test the effect of caspase-3 phosphorylation on caspase-mediated cleavage, 2 μ g of purified caspase-3 were incubated with GST-CK2 α in a kinase assay for 2 h as described above. Following the kinase assay, 6 U/ μ l of caspase-8 (BIOMOL) or caspase-9 (BIOMOL) was added to the kinase reaction in caspase assay buffer (50 mM HEPES, pH 7.4, 100 mM NaCl, 0.1% CHAPS, 1 mM EDTA, 10% glycerol and 10 mM DTT) for caspase-8 or (100 mM MES, pH 6.5, 10% PEG (Polyethylene Glycol, average MW 8000), 0.1% CHAPS, 10 mM DTT) for caspase-9 reactions. Cleavage reactions were incubated overnight at 30 0 C with gentle agitation to obtain optimal cleavage and then stopped by addition of SDS sample buffer. Radiolabeled proteins were resolved on 12% SDS-PAGE electrophoresis, and gels were dried and visualized on a phosphorimager. Determination of the amount of 32 P incorporated was assessed using ImageQuant TL

software. Non-radiolabeled cleavage reactions were performed in parallel to verify caspase-8 and -9 activity. Cold kinase assays (non-radiolabelled ATP) were performed as above except were resolved on 12% SDS-PAGE, transferred to PVDF and probed with anti-caspase-3 antibodies.

2.2.6 Western blotting

Samples were separated by SDS-PAGE and transferred to PVDF using standard procedures. Antibodies against caspase-3 (Cell Signaling Technology) and Phospho-threonine (Cell Signaling Technology) were used. Phospho-specific caspase-3 antibodies were generated against GIEpTDpSGVDDMAC by YenZym Antibodies, LLC, San Francisco, Ca using proprietary methods. Secondary antibodies used were GAR-680 (LI-COR Biosciences). Densitometric analysis was performed using Odyssey software (version 3.0) from LI-COR Biosciences.

2.3 RESULTS

2.3.1 Identification of proteins with overlapping CK2 and caspase consensus motifs

To test the hypothesis that CK2 phosphorylation sites frequently overlap caspase cleavage motifs, we undertook a bioinformatics approach that employed a novel peptide match strategy (Figure 2.1). Using perl script, we developed a program to interrogate the human proteome for proteins containing overlapping CK2 and caspase consensus motifs that positioned the CK2 phospho-acceptor directly proximal to the scissile bond at P2 and P1', sites previously shown to block cleavage of caspase substrate at both the protein and peptide level (12,25,26). To determine which of the putative CK2/caspase substrates had

Figure 2.1 – Workflow for the identification of caspase substrates whose cleavage is regulated by CK2 phosphorylation. Phospho-acceptors from a minimal CK2 consensus motif (blue) are positioned at P2 or P1' within a caspase consensus motif (red) and the proteome searched for these sequences using perl script. Hits were cross analyzed using Phosida and UniProt KB to determine if putative phospho-acceptors were previously identified as phosphorylated in cells, and CASBAH to assess if there was precedent for the predicted scissile bonds to actually be cleaved by caspases.



Testable Hypotheses

Pattern	Protein ID	Sequence
DE.D[ST][DE]	MPP10	sdeditnvhdDELDSNKEddeiaeeeae
	CBPD	kksllshefqDETDTEEEtlyssk
	UB2R1	eeeadscfgdDEDDSGTEe
	NEK3	ldperlepglDEEDTDFEeeddnpdwvs
	NFIA	sstkrlksveDEMDSPGEepfytgqgrs
	CV019	lfkppedsqdDESDSDAEeeqttkrrrp
	NOLC1	qpvessedssDESDSSSEeekkpptkav
	UT14C	pknyplseneDEGDSDGErkhqklleai
	NOL8	${\tt sgklfdssddDESDSEDDsnrfkikpqf}$
	ZC3H8	tatdsderidDEIDTEVEetqeekikle
	TANK	tsvtprglcrDEEDTSFEslskfnvkfp
	CHD8	srsvppvkleDEDDSDSEldlsklspss
	CF203	kstkkslqkvDEEDSDEEshhdemseqe
	BAZ1B	rkkfpdrlaeDEGDSEPEavgqsrgrrq
DE[ST]D.[DE]	DDEF2	yewrllhedlDESDDDmdeklqpspn
	CBPD	kksllshefqDETDTEeetlyssk
	PSA3	kyakeslkeeDESDDDn
	MRE11	tknysevievDESDVEedifpttskt
	CV019	lfkppedsqdDESDSDaeeeqttkrr
	GSE1	gyyydlddsyDESDEEevrahlrcva
	NIPBL	knntaaetedDESDGEdrgggtsgsl
	NOL8	sgklfdssddDESDSEddsnrfkikp
	MYPN	iefrlertpvDESDDEiqhdeiptgk
	OSBL8	ksdkendqehDESDNEvmgkseesdt
	UN93B	gyryleednsDESDAEgehgdgaeee
	ZF106	kiefqvhaleDESDGEtsdtekhgtk
	MST4	krwkaeghsdDESDSEgsdsestsre
	CPSF2	qskeadidssDESDIEedidqpsahk
	MAN1	gskvllgfssDESDVEasprdqaggg

<u>Table 2.1A.</u> Amino acid sequences of putative CK2 and caspase-3/-7 substrates that have been previously identified to be phosphorylated in cells. The identified motifs are highlighted in capitals. Phosphorylation sites were identified by cross-referencing Phosida (21) and Expasy.

Pattern	Protein ID	Sequence		
[IVL]E.D[ST][DE]	VAMP4	gsvkserrnlLEDDSDEEedfflrgpsg		
	NUCL	pkkmapppkeVEEDSEDEemsedeedds		
	BMI1	qrdgltnageLESDSGSDkanspaggip		
	RBL2	pasttrrrlfVENDSPSDggtpgrmppq		
	NOL8	ddrfrmdsrfLETDSEEEqeevnekkta		
	MY18A	vtkyqkrknkLEGDSDVDseledrvdgv		
	SCNM1	grgrwvkdenVEFDSDEEeppdlpl		
	EHMT1	asslhvngesLEMDSDEDdseeleeddg		
	AVEN	ggwgagasapVEDDSDAEtygeendeqg		
	SDA1	apgkcqkrkyIEIDSDEEprgellslrd		
	SPAT7	ltdretsvnvIEGDSDPEkveisnglcg		
	MBD2	sraadteemdIEMDSGDE		
	RRP15	kdhfysdddaIEADSEGDaepcdkenen		
[IVL]E[ST]D.[DE]	MPP10	nlkykdffdpVESDEDitnvhddeld		
	PHF2	fkdsdyvypsLESDEDnpifksrskk		
	ATRX	krkpsivtkyVESDDEkplddetvne		
	HDAC4	qagvqvkqepIESDEEeaepprevep		
	WRN	ndnendtsyvIESDEDlememlkhls		
	CHD4	${\tt rsssedddldVESDFD}{\tt dasinsysvs}$		
	SF3A1	fgeseevemeVESDEEddkqekaeep		
	TTBK2	pgeteeksilLESDNEdeklsrgqhc		
	NOL8	ddrfrmdsrfLETDSEeeqeevnekk		
	CEP68	${\tt tesrwkseeeVESDDEylalparltq}$		
	CA052	$\verb+arllpegeetLESDDEkdehtskkrk+$		
	RSF1	gkpsrkrlhrIETDEEescdnahgda		
	SETD2	rgplkkrrqeIESDSEsdgelqdrkk		
	WDR70	ktqpktmfaqVESDDEeaknepewkk		
	PHF8	fkdaeyiypsLESDDDdpalksrpkk		
	WNK2	gpqrflrrsvVESDQEeppgleaaea		
	UBP15	kgasaatgipLESDEDsndndndien		

<u>Table 2.1B.</u> Amino acid sequences of putative CK2 and caspase-8/-9 substrates that have been previously identified to be phosphorylated in cells. The identified motifs are highlighted in capitals. Phosphorylation sites were identified by cross-referencing Phosida (21) and Expasy.

Protein ID	Sequence
CASP3	acrgteldcgIETDSGVDddmachkipv
CASP8	qgdnyqkgipVETDSEeqpylemdls
IF4H	kfkgfcyvefDEVDSLKEaltydgallg
MST4	krwkaeghsdDESDSEgsdsestsre
SATB1	$\tt khfkktkdmmVEMDSLSElsqqganhvn$

<u>Table 2.2.</u> Amino acid sequences of putative CK2 and caspase substrates that have been previously identified to be cleaved by caspases. The identified motifs are highlighted in capitals. Caspase cleavage sites were identified by cross-referencing CASBAH (20).

the predicted post-translational modification, we cross-referenced our bioinformatics data set against existing databases for phosphorylation (Phosida and UniProtKB) and caspase cleavage (CASBAH) (20,21). 59 of the 335 (17.6%) putative CK2/caspase substrates have previously been reported as phosphorylated in cells (Table 2.1A and 2.1B) illustrating the validity of the predictive approaches. Furthermore, our peptide match strategy also identified 5 previously known caspase substrates (Table 2.2). In establishing the highest priority candidates for testing if phosphorylation blocks cleavage, we gave precedence to proteins that: i) were previously identified as having at least one of the predicted post-translational modifications, and ii) has a pro-apoptotic function in cells upon caspase-catalyzed proteolysis. Application of both of these criteria identified caspase-3 and -8 as candidate caspase substrates regulated by CK2 phosphorylation.

Caspase-3 is an executioner caspase that is cleaved and activated by initiator caspases upon extrinsic or intrinsic apoptotic stimuli, and is responsible for the majority of caspase activity after engagement of the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway (27,28). Importantly, the phosphorylation site predicted by our screen reside at P1' within the cleavage site responsible for caspase-3 activation (29), and therefore, could act to block proteolysis by upstream caspases, and hinder apoptotic execution (Figure 2.2A). Interestingly, this CK2 consensus motif (S/T-X-X-D/E) is conserved from humans to frogs, but is not present in caspase-6 or -7 – the other executioner caspases – implying specialized and conserved regulation for caspase-3 (Figure 2.2B). The effect of caspase-8 phosphorylation on activation was previously studied, and so will not be further discussed here (G. Poggenpoel, personal communication).



В



<u>Figure 2.2 – Mechanism of caspase-3 activation</u>. (A) The CK2 consensus site identified is located at the junction between the large and small subunit of caspase-3, where cleavage by caspase-8 or -9 is required to activate caspase-3. (B) An alignment of the scissile bond between the large and small subunit of human executioner caspases and frog and mouse caspase-3 is presented.

2.3.2 CK2 phosphorylates caspase-3 at T174 and S176 in vitro

As a prelude to assessing the regulatory effects of caspase-3 phosphorylation on its cleavage, we first tested the hypothesis that caspase-3 is a substrate for CK2. When reactions with GST-CK2a and caspase-3 were performed for 2 h, stoichiometry of phosphorylation approached 1.5 pmol of phosphate per pmol of caspase-3, indicating the presence of multiple phospho-acceptors (Figure 2.3A). Next, we tested if CK2 phosphorylated caspase-3 at the predicted CK2 phospho-acceptor, S176. S176A caspase-3 mutants resulted in decreased, but not abolishment of, phospho-incorporation (Figure 2.3B). Interestingly, T174 also conforms to a minimal consensus motif – albeit not the motif used in our bioinformatics analysis - as n + 1 acidic residues (16-19) are also positive determinants for CK2 phosphorylation. Indeed, T174A mutants exhibited reduced phosphorylation compared to wild-type, and S176A/T174A double mutants were not phosphorylated (Figure 2.3B). Phosphorylation of T174 was also tested using a generic P-Thr antibody. Antibody reactivity was lost upon mutation of T174, but not S176, to alanine (Figure 2.3C). Therefore, we successfully predicted S176 and serendipitously identified T174 as prominent CK2 phosphorylation sites on caspase-3. Like the Ser at P1', T174 at P2 is unique amongst the most closely related executioner caspases -6 and -7 and is conserved from Homo sapiens to Xenopus laevis (Figure 2.2B), suggesting the presence of specialized regulatory mechanisms.

In an effort to further evaluate the presence of pT174 and pS176, we performed 2dimensional, thin layer chromatography on tryptic peptides of phosphorylated mutant and wild-type caspase-3. As seen in Figure 2.4A, mapping patterns of the single mutants are identical and do not yield new spots when samples are mixed and run together (data not



Figure 2.3 – Caspase-3 is phosphorylated by GST-CK2 α at T174 and S176. (A) Different amounts of recombinant caspase-3 were phosphorylated by GST-CK2 α for 2 hours and separated by SDS-PAGE. The gel was dried and stoichiometry of phosphorylation was calculated after exposure to a phosphorimager. (B) The indicated recombinant caspase-3 was phosphorylated by GST-CK2 α and processed as above or (C) western blotted using anti-P-Thr or anti-caspase-3 antibodies as indicated.

shown). In contrast, phospho-peptide maps of wild-type caspase-3 reveal two more prominent spots (labeled A and C in Figure 2.4A). Given the characteristic upward streak in the liquid chromatography phase of spot 'A' and 'B', and that 'A' and 'C' are equidistant from eachother as are 'B' and 'D', we reasoned that 'A' is the same peptide as 'B' – only doubly, rather than singly, phosphorylated. Likewise, we hypothesized that 'C' is the doubly phosphorylated counterpart of 'D'.

To test if spot 'B' contained singly phosphorylated peptides, we retrieved phospho-peptides from the mapping plates of mutant caspase-3 and performed phosphoamino acid analysis. Spot 'B' contained almost exclusively pSer and pThr for T174A and S176A mutants, respectively (Figure 2.4B), suggesting that this spot indeed contains singly phosphorylated peptide. Similar results were also observed for spot 'D' of both mutants (data not shown). Interestingly, phospho-amino acid analysis of singly phosphorylated spot 'B' from wild-type caspase-3 mapping plates revealed the presence of an approximately equal amount of pSer and pThr. The presence of both phosphorylation site mutants suggests that phosphorylation does not occur in a sequentially ordered fashion. Not surprisingly, spots 'A' and 'C', the predicted doubly phosphorylated peptides, also contained both pThr and pSer.

2.3.3 CK2β inhibits phosphorylation of caspase-3 by GST-CK2α

In an effort to fully characterize the phosphorylation of caspase-3 by CK2 *in vitro*, we performed kinase assays in the presence or absence of the regulatory CK2β subunit. Generally, CK2β stimulates the catalytic subunits of CK2 by 3-5 fold on most substrates Figure 2.4 – 2D-peptide mapping and phospho-amino acid analysis reveals non-ordered phosphorylation of T174 and S176. (A) Recombinant caspase-3 was phosphorylated by GST-CK2 α for 2 h, digested with trypsin and separated by electrophoresis (horizontal) and chromatography (vertical). Thin layer chromatography plates were imaged by autoradiography. On the right is a schematic representation of the spot patterns generated by the wild-type and single mutant phospho-caspase-3. (B) Spot 'B' from T174A and S176A plates were scraped off, partially hydrolyzed by boiling in acid and phospho-amino acids separated by 2D-electrophoresis as described in the materials and methods. Plates were imaged using a phosphorimager. (C) Phospho-amino acid analysis of spots 'A' – 'D' of wild-type phospho-caspase-3 was carried out as described in (B).



(30), but we found that CK2 β almost completely abolished phosphorylation of caspase-3 (Figure 2.5A). Interestingly, when comparing GST-CK2 α to commercially available holoenzyme or GST-CK2 α supplemented with stoichiometric amounts of recombinant His-CK2 β , we observed a decrease in the ratio of phospho- caspase-3 to phospho-casein. A detailed kinetic analysis using reconstituted CK2 holoenzyme confirmed these results and revealed that caspase-3 phosphorylation behaved similarly to calmodulin – a CK2 substrate that was previously shown to be specific only for the catalytic subunit (Figure 2.5B) (30). In both cases, addition of the β subunit reduced the kcat/Km (sec⁻¹ μ M⁻¹) by a factor of 20, while casein expectedly showed more favourable phosphorylation, further validating holoenzyme reconstitution after β addition. Also like calmodulin, poly-L-lysine treatment of the holoenzyme rescues the inhibitory effect of CK2 β on caspase-3 phosphorylation (Figure 2.5C) (30,31).

2.3.4 Phosphorylation of caspase-3 by GST-CK2 inhibits cleavage by initiator caspases 8 and 9

Following the identification of CK2 phosphorylation sites that flank the scissile bond on caspase-3, we next tested if phosphorylation blocks caspase-3 cleavage by upstream initiator caspases. As judged by figure 2.6A and B, pre-phosphorylation of caspase-3 by CK2 significantly reduces the appearance of cleaved caspase-3 (17 kDa fragment) after incubation with initiator caspases-8 and -9. Furthermore, we ran an experiment in parallel in which pre-phosphorylation of caspase-3 was performed with radiolabelled ATP- γ -P³² (Figure 2.6A). Here, the absence of a radiolabelled 17-kDa caspase-3 fragment after initiator caspase treatment further reinforces the notion that Figure 2.5 – Phosphorylation of caspase-3 is inhibited by the regulatory CK2 β subunit. (A) Three different preparations of CK2 were used to phosphorylate recombinant caspase-3 for 20 minutes. In the case of the reconstituted holoenzyme, equimolar His-CK2 β was added to GST-CK2 α and incubated for 5 minutes prior to starting the reaction to allow the holoenzyme to form. Reactions were separated by SDS-PAGE, the gels dried and visualized by a phosphorimager. (B) Kinetic analysis of different CK2 substrates was performed with GST-CK2 α or GST-CK2 α /His-CK2 β (hCK2). Reconstitution of the holoenzyme and reaction visualization was performed as in (A) and the standard error from the mean calculated from three kinase reactions. CAS = α -casein, C3 = caspase-3 and CaM = calmodulin. (C) Kinase assays were performed as in (A). Poly-L-Lysine (PLL) was added to the holoenzyme 5 minutes prior to starting the kinase reaction.



В

	C3 (CK2a)	C3 (hCK2)	CaM (CK2α)	CaM (hCK2)	CAS (CK2α)	CAS (hCK2)
Vmax (nmol min ⁻¹ mg ⁻¹)	52.26	7.859	30.99	5.711	39.8	52.65
Km (μM)	1.437	1.719	9.217	21.35	3.664	3.061
kcat (sec ⁻¹)	2.90	0.44	1.72	0.32	2.21	2.93
kcat/Km (sec ⁻¹ μM ⁻¹)	2.02	0.25	0.19	0.01	0.60	0.96
Vmax (SEM)	3.669	1.868	4.406	3.421	4.813	3.659
Km (SEM)	0.2988	1.138	2.091	16.51	0.9534	0.4865

С



Figure 2.6 – Phosphorylation of caspase-3 by GST-CK2 α blocks proteolytic processing by caspase-8 and -9. (A) Kinase assays with GST-CK2 α and caspase-3 were performed for 2 h, followed by addition of active caspase-8 or -9 for an additional hour. Reactions were performed with both (γ -³²P) ATP, to visualize phospho-caspase-3 (top panel), and 'cold' ATP to visualize total caspase-3 (bottom panel). (B) Cold kinase assays were performed as in (A) in triplicate and the percent cleavage, as determined by denistometric analysis of the cleaved caspase-3 fragment, plotted. Error bars represent the standard error from the mean. (C) Cold kinase assays were performed as in (A) using either wildtype caspase-3 or the double phospho-acceptor mutant and TBB as indicated.





С





caspase-3 phosphorylated by GST-CK2 is resistant to proteolysis. To test if binding of GST-CK2 to caspase-3, as opposed to phosphorylation, is responsible for the proteolytic blockage, we compared the cleavage of caspase-3 to a double phospho-acceptor mutant after pre-incubation with GST-CK2 and ATP. That more cleavage appears with the T174A/S176A mutant is consistent with the hypothesis that phosphorylation, rather than binding by GST-CK2 α , is responsible for inhibiting proteolysis of caspase-3 (Figure 2.6C). Furthermore, protection from cleavage can be rescued by co-treating pre-phosphorylating assays with the CK2 ATP competitive inhibitor, TBB.

2.3.5 Characterization of phospho-specific antibodies targeted against pT174/pS176 of caspase-3

As a prelude to studying caspase-3 phosphorylation in cells, we undertook the development of affinity purified pT174/pS176 caspase-3 antibodies through a contract supplier. To validate antibody specificity and sensitivity, we probed various forms of caspase-3, including wild-type, both single mutants and the double mutant after treatment with GST-CK2 α (Figure 2.7). Densitometric analysis revealed a time dependent increase in phospho-caspase-3 signal that mirrored that of ³²P incorporation into caspase-3. At a 1:500 dilution, the anti-phospho-caspase-3 was able to detect approximately picomolar levels of phosphorylated caspase-3. Furthermore, these antibodies were capable of detecting both phosphorylated T174A and S176A, but not the non-phosphorylatable mutant, validating antibody specificity.



Figure 2.7 – Characterization of pT174/pS176 phospho-specific caspase-3 antibodies. Recombinant caspase-3 and the corresponding single and double phosphorylation site mutants were phosphorylated by recombinant GST-CK2 α with γ -³²P-ATP. Samples were separated by gel electrophoresis, transferred to PVDF and visualized by phorphorimaging. Next, the same membrane was immunoblotted with pT174/pS176 phospho-caspase-3 antibodies.

2.4 DISCUSSION

Evidence of a structural mechanism for phosphorylation-dependent protection of caspase substrates, as well as the protection of a wide variety of caspase targets by phosphorylation suggests a role for phosphorylation in the negative regulation of apoptosis (9,25,32). Perhaps the most pertinent protein kinase that indirectly regulates the cleavage of caspase substrates by phosphorylation is CK2. CK2 is over-expressed in human cancers, participates in anti-apoptotic signaling, is constitutively active, and has a consensus motif that, like caspases, shows preference for acidic amino acids (33). Therefore, we were prompted to undertake the first bioinformatics analysis of clustered CK2 and caspase motifs and, in doing so, identified 64 proteins previously reported to have at least one of the predicted post-translational modifications. One protein, MST4, had reports of both modifications, but upon further literature review it was clear that its suitability as a caspase substrate was controversial, and so was omitted from being a high priority candidate (34,35). With no candidates known to be both cleaved by caspases and phosphorylated in cells, we opted to focus on putative substrates previously reported to have at least one of the predicted post-translational modifications and/or a *bona fide* role in apoptotic signaling upon caspase-mediated cleavage and identified caspase-3 itself.

The significance of identifying regulatory phosphorylation sites on caspase-3 is underscored by its critical role in the apoptotic cascade (Figure 2A). The extrinsic and intrinsic apoptotic pathways both converge on caspase-3, where considerable evidence suggests that caspase-3 is the primary executioner caspase responsible for carrying out the demolition phase of the late apoptotic response (36-38). Caspase-3 is subject to genetic alterations in cancer, including deletions, which abolish expression in MCF-7 breast cancer cells or point mutations in HL60/ADR cells that impair activation (39-41). In both instances, inhibition of caspase-3 activation diminishes the apoptotic response to chemotherapeutic agents, and sensitivity to cytotoxic drugs is rescued by expression of wild-type caspase-3, suggesting that post-translational modifications that act to block caspase-3 activity may also be detrimental to an apoptotic response. Along these lines, a number of other post-translational modifications have been identified as contributors to the regulation of caspase-3, including ubiquitination (42), nitrosylation (43), and glutathiolation (44). That CK2 blocks caspase-3 activation *in vitro* highlights a novel, albeit still theoretical, CK2 substrate that could perpetuate an anti-apoptotic signal.

Kinetic studies revealed that caspase-3 is preferentially phosphorylated in the absence of the regulatory CK2 β subunit, and that CK2 displays better kinetic parameters against caspase-3 than α -casein and calmodulin. Interestingly, CK2 has hundreds of known substrates, but only a small fraction – Calmodulin, CapZ, S100B and NKX3.1 – have shown reduced phosphorylation in the presence of CK2 β (6,19,30,45,46). One postulation for the inhibitory effect of CK2 β on a subset of substrates is that an acidic stretch on β (amino acids 55-64) binds the catalytic subunit and partially occludes substrate binding (47,48). Under this model, relaxation of restricted substrates can be achieved with polyamines that act by binding to and competing CK2 β (55-64) off of the catalytic subunit, thereby rescuing substrate phosphorylation. That poly-L-lysine treatment of the holoenzyme permitted caspase-3 phosphorylation suggests that the structural/binding features governing phosphorylation of other substrates of CK2 β inhibited by CK2 β , such as calmodulin, may also dictate phospho-transfer onto caspase-

3. Along these lines, in both instances the presence of CK2 β appears not to affect K_m, but instead catalytic efficiency.

The development of a phospho-caspase-3 antibody represents the first biomarker for a CK2 substrate phosphorylated preferentially by the free catalytic subunit. In this regard, the cellular function of catalytic CK2 devoid of CK2^β remains relatively unexplored. One major component of this is the extremely tight interaction between the regulatory and catalytic subunits (49), and a critical role in cell viability for CK2^β that makes knockdown or knockout studies impractical (50). The CK2 holoenzyme, made up of a CK2 β dimer core bound to two catalytic subunits, only dissociates under denaturing conditions in vitro (51). It seems to follow that unless the regulatory and catalytic subunits are excluded from one another, are actively dissociated, or are disproportionally expressed, the holoenzyme will form in cells. Despite the tight association between CK2 α or α' and β , evidence for free catalytic functionality in cells has been observed. The phosphorylation of calmodulin at the sites phosphorylated *in vitro* by CK2 were identified from rat liver (52). In a related vein, evidence for misbalanced expression between the catalytic and regulatory subunits has been observed in breast (53) and head and neck cancers (54). While the absolute levels of catalytic and regulatory CK2 were not measured in these samples, it is tempting to speculate that sub-stoichiometric amounts of CK2^β preclude holoenzyme formation and drive free-catalytic specific functions. Indeed, in Chapter 3, we aim to expand on these studies by utilizing our antibodies to examine the presence of free-catalytic CK2 in HeLa cells, and test the hypothesis that caspase-3 phosphorylation blocks apoptotic progression.

2.5 REFERENCES

- [1]Litchfield DW. Protein kinase CK2: structure, regulation and role in cellular decisions of life and death. *Biochem J* 2003; **369:** 1-15.
- [2]Duncan JS, Litchfield DW. Too much of a good thing: the role of protein kinase CK2 in tumorigenesis and prospects for therapeutic inhibition of CK2. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2008; **1784**: 33-47.
- [3]Silva A, Yunes JA, Cardoso BA, Martins LR, Jotta PY, Abecasis M, et al. PTEN posttranslational inactivation and hyperactivation of the PI3K/Akt pathway sustain primary T cell leukemia viability. *J Clin Invest* 2008; **118**: 3762-3774.
- [4]Kim JS, Eom JI, Cheong JW, Choi AJ, Lee JK, Yang WI, et al. Protein kinase CK2alpha as an unfavorable prognostic marker and novel therapeutic target in acute myeloid leukemia. *Clin Cancer Res* 2007; 13: 1019-1028.
- [5]Siddiqui-Jain A, Drygin D, Streiner N, Chua P, Pierre F, O'Brien SE, et al. CX-4945, an orally bioavailable selective inhibitor of protein kinase CK2, inhibits prosurvival and angiogenic signaling and exhibits antitumor efficacy. *Cancer Res* 2010; 70: 10288-10298.
- [6]Salvi M, Sarno S, Cesaro L, Nakamura H, Pinna LA. Extraordinary pleiotropy of protein kinase CK2 revealed by weblogo phosphoproteome analysis. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2009; .
- [7]St-Denis NA, Litchfield DW. Protein kinase CK2 in health and disease: From birth to death: the role of protein kinase CK2 in the regulation of cell proliferation and survival. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2009; 66: 1817-1829.
- [8]Taylor RC, Cullen SP, Martin SJ. Apoptosis: controlled demolition at the cellular level. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2008; 9: 231-241.
- [9]Kurokawa M, Kornbluth S. Caspases and kinases in a death grip. *Cell* 2009; 138: 838-854.
- [10]Desagher S, Osen-Sand A, Montessuit S, Magnenat E, Vilbois F, Hochmann A, et al.
 Phosphorylation of bid by casein kinases I and II regulates its cleavage by caspase 8.
 Mol Cell 2001; 8: 601-611.

- [11]Zha J, Harada H, Yang E, Jockel J, Korsmeyer SJ. Serine phosphorylation of death agonist BAD in response to survival factor results in binding to 14-3-3 not BCL-X(L). *Cell* 1996; 87: 619-628.
- [12]Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Vilk G, Li SS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. Regulation of cell proliferation and survival: convergence of protein kinases and caspases. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; **1804**: 505-510.
- [13]Walter J, Schindzielorz A, Grunberg J, Haass C. Phosphorylation of presenilin-2 regulates its cleavage by caspases and retards progression of apoptosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1999; 96: 1391-1396.
- [14]Pinna LA. Protein kinase CK2: a challenge to canons. *J Cell Sci* 2002; 115: 3873-3878.
- [15]Thornberry NA, Rano TA, Peterson EP, Rasper DM, Timkey T, Garcia-Calvo M, et al. A combinatorial approach defines specificities of members of the caspase family and granzyme B. Functional relationships established for key mediators of apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 17907-17911.
- [16]Meggio F, Marin O, Pinna LA. Substrate specificity of protein kinase CK2. Cell Mol Biol Res 1994; 40: 401-409.
- [17]Meggio F, Marchiori F, Borin G, Chessa G, Pinna LA. Synthetic peptides including acidic clusters as substrates and inhibitors of rat liver casein kinase TS (type-2). J Biol Chem 1984; 259: 14576-14579.
- [18]Kuenzel EA, Mulligan JA, Sommercorn J, Krebs EG. Substrate specificity determinants for casein kinase II as deduced from studies with synthetic peptides. J Biol Chem 1987; 262: 9136-9140.
- [19]Meggio F, Pinna LA. One-thousand-and-one substrates of protein kinase CK2? FASEB J 2003; 17: 349-368.
- [20]Luthi AU, Martin SJ. The CASBAH: a searchable database of caspase substrates. *Cell Death Differ* 2007; **14:** 641-650.
- [21]Gnad F, Gunawardena J, Mann M. PHOSIDA 2011: the posttranslational modification database. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2011; **39:** D253-60.
- [22]Boyle WJ, van der Geer P, Hunter T. Phosphopeptide mapping and phosphoamino acid analysis by two-dimensional separation on thin-layer cellulose plates. *Methods Enzymol* 1991; **201**: 110-149.
- [23]Kamps MP, Sefton BM. Acid and base hydrolysis of phosphoproteins bound to immobilon facilitates analysis of phosphoamino acids in gel-fractionated proteins. *Anal Biochem* 1989; **176**: 22-27.
- [24]Cooper JA, Sefton BM, Hunter T. Detection and quantification of phosphotyrosine in proteins. *Methods Enzymol* 1983; 99: 387-402.
- [25]Tozser J, Bagossi P, Zahuczky G, Specht SI, Majerova E, Copeland TD. Effect of caspase cleavage-site phosphorylation on proteolysis. *Biochem J* 2003; **372:** 137-143.
- [26]Kurokawa M, Kornbluth S. Caspases and kinases in a death grip. *Cell* 2009; 138: 838-854.
- [27]McStay GP, Salvesen GS, Green DR. Overlapping cleavage motif selectivity of caspases: implications for analysis of apoptotic pathways. *Cell Death Differ* 2008; 15: 322-331.
- [28]Chowdhury I, Tharakan B, Bhat GK. Caspases an update. Comp Biochem Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol 2008; 151: 10-27.
- [29]Cohen GM. Caspases: the executioners of apoptosis. *Biochem J* 1997; **326 (Pt 1):** 1-16.
- [30]Bidwai AP, Reed JC, Glover CV. Phosphorylation of calmodulin by the catalytic subunit of casein kinase II is inhibited by the regulatory subunit. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 1993; **300**: 265-270.
- [31]Meggio F, Boldyreff B, Issinger OG, Pinna LA. Casein kinase 2 down-regulation and activation by polybasic peptides are mediated by acidic residues in the 55-64 region of the beta-subunit. A study with calmodulin as phosphorylatable substrate. *Biochemistry* 1994; **33**: 4336-4342.
- [32]Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Vilk G, Li SS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. Regulation of cell proliferation and survival: convergence of protein kinases and caspases. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; 1804: 505-510.

- [33]Duncan JS, Litchfield DW. Too much of a good thing: the role of protein kinase CK2 in tumorigenesis and prospects for therapeutic inhibition of CK2. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2008; **1784**: 33-47.
- [34]Qian Z, Lin C, Espinosa R, LeBeau M, Rosner MR. Cloning and characterization of MST4, a novel Ste20-like kinase. *J Biol Chem* 2001; 276: 22439-22445.
- [35]Dan I, Ong SE, Watanabe NM, Blagoev B, Nielsen MM, Kajikawa E, et al. Cloning of MASK, a novel member of the mammalian germinal center kinase III subfamily, with apoptosis-inducing properties. *J Biol Chem* 2002; 277: 5929-5939.
- [36]Walsh JG, Cullen SP, Sheridan C, Luthi AU, Gerner C, Martin SJ. Executioner caspase-3 and caspase-7 are functionally distinct proteases. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2008; 105: 12815-12819.
- [37]Slee EA, Adrain C, Martin SJ. Executioner caspase-3, -6, and -7 perform distinct, non-redundant roles during the demolition phase of apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 2001; 276: 7320-7326.
- [38]Stennicke HR, Salvesen GS. Biochemical characteristics of caspases-3, -6, -7, and -8. *J Biol Chem* 1997; **272:** 25719-25723.
- [39]Pelletier M, Cartron PF, Delaval F, Meflah K, Vallette FM, Oliver L. Caspase 3 activation is controlled by a sequence located in the N-terminus of its large subunit. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2004; **316:** 93-99.
- [40]Janicke RU, Sprengart ML, Wati MR, Porter AG. Caspase-3 is required for DNA fragmentation and morphological changes associated with apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 1998; 273: 9357-9360.
- [41]Yang XH, Sladek TL, Liu X, Butler BR, Froelich CJ, Thor AD. Reconstitution of caspase 3 sensitizes MCF-7 breast cancer cells to doxorubicin- and etoposideinduced apoptosis. *Cancer Res* 2001; 61: 348-354.
- [42]Tan M, Gallegos JR, Gu Q, Huang Y, Li J, Jin Y, et al. SAG/ROC-SCF beta-TrCP E3 ubiquitin ligase promotes pro-caspase-3 degradation as a mechanism of apoptosis protection. *Neoplasia* 2006; 8: 1042-1054.
- [43]Mannick JB, Hausladen A, Liu L, Hess DT, Zeng M, Miao QX, et al. Fas-induced caspase denitrosylation. *Science* 1999; 284: 651-654.

- [44]Pan S, Berk BC. Glutathiolation regulates tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced caspase-3 cleavage and apoptosis: key role for glutaredoxin in the death pathway. *Circ Res* 2007; **100:** 213-219.
- [45]Martel V, Filhol O, Nueda A, Cochet C. Dynamic localization/association of protein kinase CK2 subunits in living cells: a role in its cellular regulation? *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2002; 973: 272-277.
- [46]Li X, Guan B, Maghami S, Bieberich CJ. NKX3.1 is regulated by protein kinase CK2 in prostate tumor cells. *Mol Cell Biol* 2006; 26: 3008-3017.
- [47]Leroy D, Schmid N, Behr JP, Filhol O, Pares S, Garin J, et al. Direct identification of a polyamine binding domain on the regulatory subunit of the protein kinase casein kinase 2 by photoaffinity labeling. *J Biol Chem* 1995; 270: 17400-17406.
- [48]Leroy D, Heriche JK, Filhol O, Chambaz EM, Cochet C. Binding of polyamines to an autonomous domain of the regulatory subunit of protein kinase CK2 induces a conformational change in the holoenzyme. A proposed role for the kinase stimulation. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 20820-20827.
- [49]Bischoff N, Olsen B, Raaf J, Bretner M, Issinger OG, Niefind K. Structure of the human protein kinase CK2 catalytic subunit CK2alpha' and interaction thermodynamics with the regulatory subunit CK2beta. *J Mol Biol* 2011; **407:** 1-12.
- [50]Buchou T, Vernet M, Blond O, Jensen HH, Pointu H, Olsen BB, et al. Disruption of the regulatory beta subunit of protein kinase CK2 in mice leads to a cell-autonomous defect and early embryonic lethality. *Mol Cell Biol* 2003; 23: 908-915.
- [51]Niefind K, Guerra B, Pinna LA, Issinger OG, Schomburg D. Crystal structure of the catalytic subunit of protein kinase CK2 from Zea mays at 2.1 A resolution. *EMBO J* 1998; 17: 2451-2462.
- [52]Quadroni M, James P, Carafoli E. Isolation of phosphorylated calmodulin from rat liver and identification of the in vivo phosphorylation sites. *J Biol Chem* 1994; 269: 16116-16122.
- [53]Deshiere A, Duchemin-Pelletier E, Spreux E, Ciais D, Combes F, Vandenbrouck Y, et al. Unbalanced expression of CK2 kinase subunits is sufficient to drive epithelialto-mesenchymal transition by Snail1 induction. *Oncogene* 2012; .

[54]Brown MS, Diallo OT, Hu M, Ehsanian R, Yang X, Arun P, et al. CK2 modulation of NF-kappaB, TP53, and the malignant phenotype in head and neck cancer by anti-CK2 oligonucleotides in vitro or in vivo via sub-50-nm nanocapsules. *Clin Cancer Res* 2010; 16: 2295-2307.

CHAPTER 3 – CHARACTERIZING THE CONVERGENCE OF PROTEIN KINASE CK2 AND CASPASE-3 REVEALS ISOFORM-SPECIFIC PHOSPHORYLATION OF CASPASE-3 BY $CK2\alpha'$: IMPLICATIONS FOR THE PATHOLOGICAL ROLES OF CK2

3.1 INTRODUCTION

Protein kinase CK2 is a ubiquitously expressed, highly conserved, constitutively active Ser/Thr kinase implicated in a plethora of cellular functions, including cancer progression (1). High transcript expression (2,3), protein levels and kinase activity drive the pathological functions of CK2 in a number of human tumors and lymphomas (reviewed in (4)). Indeed, this causative role for CK2 in transformation was observed in mice where tissue-specific overexpression of CK2 α in breast and T-cells increased cancer burden (5,6). As such, interest in CK2 as a target for cancer therapeutics has swelled of late, with the number of patents filed for CK2 inhibitors greatly increasing in recent years (7) and one inhibitor, CX-4945, even reaching clinical trials (8). Implicit in understanding how CK2 inhibition can be most successfully translated to the clinic will be a careful dissection of CK2 function in disease. Interestingly, recent studies have observed mis-balanced expression of the CK2 subunits in breast (9) and head and neck cancer (10), though how the relative levels of different subunits can impact disease progression remains largely unexplored.

The two catalytic subunits of CK2 – CK2 α and α' – are almost 88% identical within their catalytic domain, but exhibit divergent C-termini (11-14). Not surprisingly, CK2 α and α' display a shared minimal consensus phosphorylation site of S/T-X-X-D/E,

suggesting that isozyme-specific, cellular functions/substrates are governed through subtle regulatory processes. The unique of $CK2\alpha$ C-terminus has a number of mitotic phosphorylation sites and dictates specific interactions with Pin-1 and the mitotic spindle (15,16), but its catalytic domain also appears able to govern isozyme-specific interactions with CKIP-1 (17), PP2A (18), and a tighter interaction with the CK2β subunit compared to $CK2\alpha'$ (19). Interestingly, while $CK2\beta$ generally promotes phosphorylation of CK2substrates by increasing thermal stability, a small subset of targets – most notably calmodulin – are phosphorylated only in the absence of CK2 β (20,21). Despite a divergence in binding affinities between CK2 β and CK2 α or α' , the phosphorylation of substrates specific to the catalytic form of CK2 has not been systematically investigated in cells. Furthermore, the observation that CK2^β modulates substrate specificity may be particularly important with respect to CK2-related disease pathology, as a high $CK2\alpha$: $CK2\beta$ ratio drives epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in human breast cancer (9) and transgenic mice that over-express only $CK2\alpha$ in the mammary gland are more prone to adenocarcinomas than control litter mates (5).

The functional consequence of CK2 over-expression in human cancer remains enigmatic, likely due to the huge number (thousands) of substrates predicted to be phosphorylated by CK2 (22). With respect to the cancer promoting functions of CK2, an anti-apoptotic role has been observed in a number of different studies (reviewed in (4)). Interestingly, $CK2\alpha'^{-/-}$ mice display a hyper-apoptotic phenotype in spermatocytes (23) and forced expression of kinase-inactive $CK2\alpha'$ in U2-OS cells leads to defects in growth (24), but the cancer/CK2 literature remains largely biased to CK2 α . Mechanistically, a number of CK2 substrates, such as Bid (25)and YY1 (26), are also caspase substrates, and are phosphorylated proximally to their scissile bond such that phosphorylation blocks both caspase cleavage, and the progression of apoptosis (reviewed in (27)). This phenomena appeared phenotypically relevant to CK2 over-expression and cancer progression, so we previously explored the ability of CK2 to phosphorylate caspase substrates *en masse* proximally to their scissile bond, and identified the caspase-3 zymogen as a lead candidate (28). Furthermore, we found that caspase-3 was phosphorylated by recombinant CK2 catalytic subunits at the residues directly flanking the scissile bond that directs cleavage and caspase-3 activation. Phosphorylation at these positions blocked caspase-3 cleavage by caspase-8 and -9 *in vitro*, validating our predictive strategy for identifying CK2 substrates that experience differential caspasemediated degradation that depends on phosphorylation.

Given the importance of caspase-3 in the apoptotic response, we developed phospho-specific antibodies and employed systematic over-expression of the different forms of CK2. We found that caspase-3 phosphorylation was specific for CK2 α' in cells, but not *in vitro* kinase assays, and that the catalytic domain drove this preference. Furthermore, we show that CK2 β negatively regulates caspase-3 phosphorylation, though the isozymic specificity was not a result of differential binding between α and α' to endogenous CK2 β . Instead, our data support a model by which the free catalytic form of CK2 α and α' are differentially regulated by a non-CK2 β mechanism that differentially controls substrate access.

3.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.2.1 Cell culture and transfections

HeLa (tet-Off) cells (Clontech) were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) containing 10% FBS, penicillin (100 U/mL), and streptomycin (100 mg/mL) on 10-cm dishes. Cells were transfected using 40 μ g of total plasmid DNA via the calcium phosphate method (29). For phosphatase inhibition studies, cells were treated with okadaic acid (Bioshop).

3.2.2 Plasmid Construction

CK2 α -HA, CK2 α '-HA, caspase-3-FLAG (C163A), caspase-3-his (C163A) and myc-CK2 α' were prepared as described elsewhere (28,30). CK2 α -HA (1-45 CK2 α') and CK2 α -HA (300-350 CK2 α) were constructed by first subcloning CK2 α -HA from pRC/CMV into pet28a using HindIII and ApaI. CK2 α '-HA was cut with BstBI / Bsu36I, to obtain the 1-45 amino acid fragment of $CK2\alpha'$, and ligated into the pet28a-CK2 α -HA. This subclone was then moved back to pRC/CMV using HindIII / XbaI. For 300-350 CK2 α' , CK2 α' -HA was ligated into pRC/CMV-CK2 α -HA after digestion with Bsu36I and ApaI. 45-300 CK2 α' was cloned using overlapping DNA sub-fragments generated by PCR reactions with T7 (F 5'-TAA TAC GAC TCA CTA TAG GG-3') and reverse 5'-CCC CGA CCA AGT TTT CGA ACC AGC TGG TAG TCA TC-3' (for 1-45 CK2α), forward 5'-GAT GAC TAC CAG CTG GTT CGA AAA CTT GGT CGG GG-3' and reverse 5'-GTC CAG GAA ATC CAA GGC CTC AGG GCT GAC AAG GTG-3' (for 45-300 CK2 α') and forward 5'-CAC CTT GTC AGC CCT GAG GCC TTG GAT TTC CTG GAC-3' and Sp6 (R 5'-CAG CGA GCT CTA GCA TTT AGG TGA CAC TAT AG-3') (for 300-391 CK2α-HA). Sub-fragments were gel purified, mixed, PCR

amplified for 2 cycles, amplified for another 20 cycles with T7 and Sp6, ligated into pCR-BLUNT, and cloned back into pRC/CMV using HindIII and ApaI. Caspase-3-FLAG-NLS-(C163A) was generated by performing PCR reactions on caspase-3-FLAG-(C163A) with T7 (F) and a reverse primer that included an NLS (nuclear localization sequence) tag (PKKKRKV) and a XhoI restriction site downstream of the FLAG tag (5'-TTC TCG AGC TAC ACC TTA CGC TTT TTC TTT GGC TTG TCG TCG TCG TCC TT-3'). The PCR product was ligated into PCR-Blunt, digested out using BamHI and XhoI and ligated into pCDNA3.1(+). All constructs were sequence verified.

3.2.3 Cell lysis, immuno-precipitations and Western blotting

Cells were lysed in NP-40 alternative lysis buffer [1% NP-40 alternative, 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris (tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane) (pH 7.5), leupeptin (10 µg/mL), 0.1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF), pepstatin (10 µg/mL), aprotinin (5 µg/mL), 25 mM NaF, 1 µM okadaic acid and 1 mM sodium orthovanadate]. Lysates were sonicated 2 × 5 s, spun for 15 minutes at 4°C at 13 000 × g, and protein concentrations determined by bicinchoninic acid (BCA) assay (Thermo Scientific). For immuno-precipitations, 0.5 - 2 mg of lysate was tumbled 4 µg of anti-Flag M2 (Sigma) and 30 µL of protein A/G sepharose beads (GE Healthcare) for 1 H. For CK2 β immuno-precipitations, anti-CK2 β sera (31) was tumbled with 200 ug of lysate for 1 H, then 30 µL of protein A sepharose beads added and tumbled for an additional hour. Endogenous caspase-3 was immuno-precipitated from 10 mg of lysate with 5 µg of anti-caspase-3 (BD Biosciences clone 19) and 30 µL of protein A/G sepharose beads. Immune-complexes were washed 2 × 500 µL NP-40 alternative lysis buffer and proteins separated

by 12% SDS-PAGE, transferred to PVDF membranes and blotted using antibodies to: caspase-3 (BD biosciences clone 19), HA (3F10, Roche), PARP (Cell Signaling Technology), Vinculin (Sigma), phospho-caspase-3 (pT174/pS176) (32), CK2 α (33), CK2 α ' (33), CK2 β (33), SAV-680, GAM-680 and GAR-800 (LI-COR Biosciences). Quantitation of western blots was performed using Odyssey software (version 3.0) from LI-COR Biosciences.

3.2.4 Nuclear and Cytoplasmic fractionation of HeLa cells

CK2-HA was assessed in different cellular departments using the NE-PER Nuclear-Cytoplasmic extraction kit (Thermo Scientific). Briefly, transfected HeLa cells were lysed and subsequently treated according to manufacturer's recommendations in order to obtain purified whole cell extracts of nuclear or cytoplasmic origin. Using a BCA protein assay kit (Thermo Scientific), 40 or 80 μ g of whole cell extract was loaded onto 10 or 15 % SDS-PAGE gels and the resolved proteins were transferred to PVDF membrane for subsequent Western Blotting using monoclonal and polyclonal antibodies targeted against caspase-3, phosphorylated caspase-3, CK2 α , CK2 α ', and CK2 β . Vinculin and PARP antibodies were used to monitor for purity of each cellular compartment.

3.2.5 Kinase assays

Kinase assays using recombinant proteins were performed largely as described in (28). Caspase-3-his-(C163A) and catalytic subunits of GST-tagged CK2 were purified from bacterial sources as previously noted in (28) and (34), respectively. Holoenzyme

preparations of CK2 were prepared by expressing catalytic and regulatory subunits of CK2 in separate preparations of *E. coli*, mixing the pellets during lysis, and isolating the holoenzyme by purification on a heparin column and then by size exclusion chromatography. The activity of purified CK2 was characterized (34) by performing kinase assays with the substrate peptide RRRDDDSDDD (EZBiolab) (100 μ M) so that equal units of enzyme could be added to kinase assays containing 1 μ g of recombinant caspase-3-his-(C163A). All assays were performed in 50 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 150 mM NaCl, 10 mM MgCl₂, 100 μ M ATP and 0.2 μ Ci [γ -³²P]ATP per 30 μ L of reaction.

When using cell extracts as the kinase source, lysates were prepared by scraping cells into ice-cold 50 mM β -glycerophosphate, 1.5 mM EGTA, leupeptin (10 µg/mL), 0.1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF), pepstatin (10 µg/mL), aprotinin (5 µg/mL), 1 µM okadaic acid and 1 mM sodium orthovanadate, followed by sonicating for 2 × 5 s and removing debris by centrifuging for 15 minutes. After a Bradford assay, kinase assays were performed using 5 µg of lysate, 100 µM RRRDDDSDDD or 100 µM of eIF2 β peptide (MSGDEMIFDPTMSKKKKKKKP) in 50 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 150 mM NaCl, 10 mM MgCl₂, 100 µM ATP and 0.2 µCi [γ -³²P] ATP per 30 µL of reaction. Assays were performed for 5 or 10 minutes, to verify linearity, and stopped by spotting on P81 paper. ³²P was detected using a STORM phosphorimager and quantitated with ImageQuant TL software.

3.2.6 Lysate dephosphorylation assay

Phospho-caspase-3 was generated by phosphorylating caspase-3-his (C163A) with excess GST-CK2 α in 150 mM NaCl, 50 mM Tris (pH 7.5), 10 mM MgCl₂, and 100

 μ M ATP. Reactions were diluted 1/50 into 100 μ g of lysate such that 1 μ g of phosphocaspase-3 was in each reaction. Fifty μ M of the CK2 inhibitor TBBz (calbiochem) was included to stop the kinase assay. 500, 50 or 5 nM of okadaic acid (Bioshop) or tautomycin (calbiochem) was also added to the lysate dephosphorylation assay. DMSO was used as a carrier control.

3.2.7 Microscopy

Cells were grown on sterile glass cover slips, washed with PBS, fixed with 3.7% paraformaldehyde for 30 minutes, washed in 0.1 M glycine for 20 minutes at 37°C and permeabilized with 0.1% Triton X-100 for 5 minutes. All solutions were made in PBS and incubations were performed at room temperature unless otherwise stated. After permeabilization, cells were incubated for 45 minutes with a 1:50 dilution of anti-caspase-3 in 5% BSA/PBS, washed 3× PBS and then incubated with GAM-AlexaFluor 488 (1:1000) (Invitrogen) for 45 minutes. Samples were stained with Hoechst 33258 before final PBS washes and mounting with ProLong Gold (Invitrogen). Slides were visualized using an Axiovert inverted fluorescence microscope.

3.3 RESULTS

3.3.1 The catalytic domain of CK2 α' directs phosphorylation of caspase-3

We previously reported that caspase-3 is phosphorylated by recombinant CK2 at T174 and S176 – a phosphorylation event that mitigates activation by upstream caspases (28). To further investigate caspase-3 phosphorylation, we raised antibodies against synthetic peptides of the doubly phosphorylated caspase-3 peptide (32) and systematically modulated expression of the CK2 catalytic isoforms to test

phosphorylation of caspase-3-FLAG-(C163A). Interestingly, despite equal expression and activity of CK2 α -HA and α' -HA, caspase-3 phosphorylation was induced only in the presence of CK2 α' -HA (Figure 3.1A, Supplemental Figure 3.1) (11-14). To the best of our knowledge, this is the first demonstration that the cellular isozymes of CK2 can exhibit different activities against a substrate – an observation especially remarkable given the 86% identity within their catalytic domain (residues 45-312) (Figure 3.1B). In an effort to avoid unwanted caspase-3 activation, we utilized caspase-3-FLAG-(C163A) which replaces the catalytic cysteine with alanine. We found that caspase-3-FLAG was less efficiently phosphorylated than caspase-3-FLAG-(C163A) (hereafter referred to as C3-FLAG) and so emphasize the characterization of isozymic specificity in this study (Supplemental Figure 3.1C).

To identify the sequence determinants responsible for isozymic preference of caspase-3 phosphorylation, we constructed CK2 α / α ' chimeras whereby three different segments of CK2 α ' were swapped into CK2 α -HA (Figure 3.1 C, upper panel). Segments consisted of the N-terminus (1-45), the catalytic domain that contains the most of the conserved subdomains for kinase family members (45-300), and the divergent C-terminus (300-350). Upon co-transfection of the different chimeras with C3-FLAG, we were surprised to learn that the catalytic domain of CK2 dictates specificity for α ', as only CK2 α -HA constructs containing amino acids 45-300 of CK2 α ' showed phosphorylation of caspase-3 greater than CK2 α -HA (Figure 3.1C). Furthermore, though considerable divergence of the C-terminus exists, it does not play a role in dictating substrate specificity in this instance. Interestingly, amongst the primary sequence differences between the catalytic domain of CK2 α and α ' is the conspicuous presence of

Figure 3.1 – C3-FLAG is phosphorylated by CK2a'-HA, but not CK2 α -HA in cells. (A)

HeLa-Tet-Off cells were transfected with C3-FLAG and CK2 α -HA or CK2 α '-HA, lysed, and C3-FLAG isolated by immunoprecipitation. Lysates and immunoprecipitations were blotted as indicated. Densitometric analysis represents the ratio of pC3:HA signal with error bars generated from the standard deviation of 3 independent experiments. (B) Sequence alignment of human CK2 α (above) and α ' (lower). Residues that are not identical in CK2 α ' are indicated and the segments used for chimeras are highlighted: residues 1-45 in blue, 45-300 in green, and 300-350 in purple and the motif responsible for PP2A binding by CK2 α in red. (C and D) Cells were co-transfected with CK2 chimeras and C3-FLAG, lysed, and C3-FLAG enriched by immunoprecipitation. Lysates and immunoprecipitated samples were blotted as indicated.



В

	*		*		*	*		*			
MSGP-VPSRARVYTDVNTHRPREYWDYESHVVEWGNQDDYQLVRKLGRGKYSEVFEAINI										-59	CK2α
P	AAG	AE	SL S	R	AH PS					-60	CK2α′
_	*		*		*			*			
TNNEKVVVKILKPVKKKKIKREIKILENLRGGPNIITLADIVKDPVSRTPALVFEHVNNT										-119	
R				v	т	KIT	ĸ	c	YI	-120	
	*		*		*	•		*			
DFKQLYQTLTDYDIRFYMYEILKALDYCHSMGIMHRDVKPHNVMIDHEHRKLRLIDWGLA										-179	
	I	F	L		K		ç	QQK		-180	
	*		*		*	*		*			
EFYHPGQEYNVRVASRYFKGPELLVDYQMYDYSLDMWSLGCMLASMIFRKEPFFHGHDNY										-239	
	A							R	Q	-240	
	*		*		*	*		*			
DQLVRIAKVLGTEDLYDYIDKYNIELDPRFNDILGRHSRKRWERFVHSENQHLVSPEALD									-299		
		E	G LK	H D	H	Q	NI	R		-300	
	*		*		*	*		<u>*</u>			
FLDKLLRYDHQSRLTAREAMEHPYFYTVVKDQARMGSSSMPGGSTPVSSANMMSGISSVP										-359	
L		Q	K		P E SQ	PCADNAVL	S GLTA	AR		-350	
	*		*		*						
TPSPLGPLAGSPVIAAANPLGMPVPAAAGAQQ										-391	
	T DOT DITOD										



Phospho-caspase-3

caspase-3

HA

a highly conserved HEHRKL motif in CK2 α that is absent in CK2 α' and previously reported to be required for binding PP2A (18) (Figure 3.1B). Multiple authors have hypothesized that this region could serve as a distinguishing feature for PP2A interaction, and isoform specific functions of catalytic CK2 (35,36). Therefore, we hypothesized that a PP2A/CK2 α -HA interaction could deter C3-FLAG phosphorylation, and so aimed to test this by swapping the CK2 α' HQQKKL sequence into CK2 α -HA and probing for C3-FLAG phosphorylation. However, CK2 α -HA(HQQKKL) was unable to rescue C3-FLAG phosphorylation, arguing against a PP2A-CK2 α complex that dictates isoform specific phosphorylation of caspase-3 (Figure 1D).

3.3.2 CK2^β controls caspase-3 phosphorylation

The regulatory CK2 β subunit is capable of controlling substrate specificity despite having no known catalytic activity (37). Most substrates are phosphorylated more readily by the CK2 holoenzyme *in vitro* – a characteristic likely driven by the improved stability of CK2 α or α' in complex with CK2 β – though a small subset of substrates, most notably calmodulin, are phosphorylated only in the absence of CK2 β (20,21). Interestingly, CK2 α' binds CK2 β 10× more weakly *in vitro* than does CK2 α as a result of altered folding of the $\beta 4/\beta 5$ loop – a structural feature within the catalytic domain that makes significant contacts with CK2 β (19). Therefore, we were driven to test first the hypothesis that CK2 β regulates phosphorylation of caspase-3, and second, that the differential affinity for CK2 β and the two catalytic subunits might drive isozymic substrate preferences. Upon co-transfection of myc-CK2 β with either catalytic isozyme

and C3-FLAG, we found that CK2 β dramatically attenuated C3-FLAG phosphorylation by CK2 α '-HA and further reduced the low level of phosphorylation achieved by CK2 α -HA expression (Figure 3.2A). CK2 β also blocked phosphorylation of C3-FLAG by myc-CK2 α ' in U2-OS cells (data not shown). The ability of CK2 β to block caspase-3 phosphorylation in cells prompted us to test all forms of CK2 for their ability to phosphorylate caspase-3 in kinase assays using recombinant proteins. Figure 3.2B shows that isozymic specificity was lost when *in vitro* kinase assays were performed, but the inhibitory effect of CK2 β remained. Furthermore, like other CK2 substrates that are phosphorylated only in the absence of CK2 β , treatment of the holoenzyme with polyamines resulted in hyperphosphorylation of caspase-3 in *in vitro* kinase assays (data not shown).

3.3.3 Endogenous CK2 β binds CK2 α -HA and CK2 α '-HA equally and stoichiometrically in lysates

In an effort to investigate if pools of $CK2\alpha'$ devoid of $CK2\beta$ were forming after over-expression, we utilized a CK2 substrate peptide that displays little preference for catalytic subunits or the holoenzyme (DSD in Figure 3.3A) and an eIF2 β substrate peptide that is specific for the holoenzyme (38). An increase in the DSD:eIF2 β ratio indeed suggested an increase in CK2 β -free myc-CK2 α' (Figure 3.3A). Of particular interest was the observation that C3-FLAG phosphorylation actually preceded measurable differences in DSD:eIF2 β phosphorylation, suggesting that our assay either lacks the required sensitivity to detect small changes in the ratio of free catalytic subunits and holoenzyme or that a cellular, CK2 β -refractory population of CK2 α' becomes



Figure 3.2 – CK2β inhibits caspase-3 phosphorylation. (A) Cells were co-transfected with the indicated CK2 constructs and C3-FLAG. Lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-FLAG to isolate caspase-3, separated by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted as indicated. (B) Equal units of the indicated forms of recombinant CK2 were used in kinase reactions with caspase-3-His (C163A) and ATP-γ-P³². Reactions were separated by SDS-PAGE, the gels dried, and visualized using a phosphorimager.



Figure 3.3 – Investigation of CK2 form in cell lysates reveals a predominately holoenzyme form. (A) Cells were transfected with C3-FLAG and varying amounts of myc-CK2 α' , and harvested after 40 h. Lysates and FLAG immunoprecipations were probed as indicated. Lysates were assessed in kinase assays along with two CK2 substrate peptides. The DSD peptide (RRRDDDSDDD) is phosphorylated by both catalytic free CK2 and holoenzyme while the eIF2β peptide (MSGDEMIFDPTMSKKKKKKKKP) is phosphorylated exclusively by the CK2 Graphs represent the ratio of DSD:eiF2ß activity with error bars holoenzyme. representing the standard deviation of triplicate kinase assays. (B) Cells transfected with CK2 α -HA or CK2 α '-HA were harvested and subjected to consecutive rounds of immunoprecipitation using a CK2^β antibody or mock control. Both the supernatant from the immunoprecipitation and the immunoprecipitation itself were western blotted for HA and CK2 β as indicated.

complexed with CK2 β upon cell lysis. In support of the latter, we also observed complete complex formation between HA-tagged CK2 catalytic subunits with endogenous CK2 β (Figure 3.3B). Here, lysates subjected to immunoprecipitation with CK2 β antibodies show over 90% depletion of CK2 β , CK2 α -HA and CK2 α' -HA after two rounds of immunoprecipitation, with no substantial difference between the catalytic subunits remaining in the supernatant. That HA-tagged CK2 α and α' bound endogenous CK2 β further reinforces the notion that both isozymes of ectopic CK2 are fully functional, and that the difference in caspase-3 phosphorylation may arise from differences in the cellular regulation of CK2 α -HA versus CK2 α' -HA that extend exclusively beyond regulation by CK2 β .

We found that endogenous CK2 was unable to generate C3-FLAG that is reactive with phospho-caspase-3 antibodies, suggesting that in HeLa cells CK2 α' is entirely holoenzyme (Figure 3.3A, Lane 1). CK2 holoenzyme-mediated phosphorylation of nonholoenzyme substrates can be stimulated by polyamines in *in vitro* kinase assays and by ODC1 (ornithine decarboxylase 1) – the rate limiting enzyme of spermine synthesis – over-expression in cells (39-41). However, we found no stimulation of caspase-3 phosphorylation by endogenous CK2 upon ODC1 over-expression (data not shown).

3.3.4 Nuclear, endogenous CK2a' is bound to CK2β

We were next interested in testing the effect of C3-FLAG localization on phosphorylation. The caspase-3 zymogen was previously reported to be a predominately cytoplasmic protein (42) and, indeed, was found to mostly localize outside the nucleus in our studies (Figure 3.4A, upper panels). Interestingly, multiple reports have found that Figure 3.4 – Redirecting C3-FLAG to the nucleus does not alter the relative levels of phosphorylation. (A) Cells were transfected with C3-FLAG or C3-FLAG-NLS and then transferred to glass cover slips in 6-well dishes. Twenty-four hours after transfection, cover slips were stained using caspase-3, which was detected by Alexa-Fluor GAM-488, and Hoechst 33258, mounted on microscope slides and analyzed on an inverted fluorescence microscope. (B) Cells were transfected with CK2 α -HA or CK2 α '-HA and the cytoplasmic and nuclear fractions separated and blotted as indicated. PARP was used as a marker for nuclear separation and Vinculin for cytoplasmic. (C) Cells were co-transfected with C3-FLAG-NLS and the indicated CK2 construct, then harvested. FLAG immunoprecipitations and lysates were immunoblotted as indicated. CTRL denotes the empty vector lane.





while CK2 substrates are distributed throughout many cellular compartments (reviewed in (43,44)), there is a precedent for nuclear CK2 to be the predominant form (45). We found the CK2-HA localized to both cytoplasmic and nuclear fractions in HeLa-tet off cells and predicted that C3-FLAG was only probing the cytoplasmic fraction of CK2 for the CK2β-free form (Figure 3.4B). Furthermore, Filhol et al. (2003) observed GFP-CK2 α localization as exclusively nuclear in the absence of ectopic CK2 β and so we hypothesized that the free catalytic form of CK2 is most likely to occur in the nucleus (46). To test this hypothesis, we included a nuclear localization signal (NLS) on the Cterminal end of our C3-FLAG construct that successfully redirected caspase-3 to the nucleus (Figure 3.4A, lower panels). Upon transfecting C3-FLAG-NLS alone, or in combination with CK2 α - or α' -HA, we found that C3-FLAG-NLS phosphorylation mirrored that observed with caspase-3-FLAG; there was no measurable phosphorylation in the absence of ectopic CK2, minimal phosphorylation by CK2 α -HA, and robust phosphorylation by CK2 α '-HA (Figure 3.4C). We concluded that these data support a model that impaired phosphorylation of C3-FLAG by CK2 α -HA is not dictated by nuclear versus cytoplasmic localization, and that nuclear, endogenous CK2 α' is predominately holoenzyme in HeLa cells.

3.3.5 Okadaic acid abolishes the isozymic preference of C3-FLAG phosphorylation

The observation that endogenous CK2 was insufficient to phosphorylate both cytoplasmic and nuclear C3-FLAG led us to believe that either cellular CK2 α' was fully holoenzymatic, or that C3-FLAG was being actively dephosphorylated. Indeed, when recombinant phosphorylated caspase-3 was incubated with cellular extracts lacking

phosphatase inhibitors, a marked decrease in phosphorylation was observed indicating active dephosphorylation (Figure 3.5A). Furthermore, dephosphorylation was more sensitive to okadaic acid (Ki for PP2A < PP1) than tautomycin (Ki for PP2A > PP1), suggesting PP2A as the responsible phosphatase. In cells, okadaic acid was unable to induce C3-FLAG phosphorylation by endogenous kinases further suggesting that endogenous $CK2\alpha'$ is fully bound to $CK2\beta$ (data not shown). Interestingly, okadaic acid also completely rescued phosphorylation by CK2 α -HA to levels comparable to those seen with CK2 α '-HA (Figure 3.5B), but was blocked by myc-CK2 β (Figure 3.5C). These data support a model by which $CK2\alpha$ -HA is free of endogenous $CK2\beta$ and, therefore, catalytically competent to phosphorylate C3-FLAG, but is restricted access to C3-FLAG by some mechanism that is relieved by okadaic acid. Finally, we were interested in testing if endogenous caspase-3 was phosphorylated by ectopic CK2 α' and found that phosphorylation occurred in the presence of okadaic acid (Figure 5D). Therefore, our results support the conclusion that caspase-3 phosphorylation could be physiologically relevant in tissues or pathologies in which non-holoenzyme $CK2\alpha'$, or potentially CK2 α , and high levels of caspase-3 are present and in the cytosol. Furthermore, we expect that transfection of C3-FLAG can be used as a tool to aid in the identification of cell culture models that have free catalytic CK2 α' , for which no bona fide experimental systems currently exist.



Figure $3.5 - \text{Exclusion of CK2}\alpha$ -HA from C3-FLAG phosphorylation is not governed by endogenous CK2 β in HeLa cells. (A) Recombinant His-tagged caspase-3-(C163A) was fully phosphorylated by GST-CK2 α . Reactions were quenched by the addition of the CK2 specific inhibitor TBBz, and added to HeLa lysates harvested in the absence of phosphatase inhibitors. Okadaic acid or tautomycin at concentrations of 50, 5 or 0.5 nM was added to the reaction as indicated. (B-D) HeLa cells were transfected with C3-FLAG and the indicated constructs except in (D), where endogenous caspase-3 was being probed. After a 24 hour recovery, cells were treated with or without 1 uM okadaic. FLAG or caspase-3 immunoprecipitations and lysates were blotted as indicated.

3.4 DISCUSSION

Misbalanced expression of CK2 subunits in cancer has been observed, but the hypothesis that the particular CK2 form can dictate specific phenotypes through phosphorylation of different substrates remains largely unexplored prior to this work. In this study we provide direct evidence that $CK2\alpha'$ has a specific cellular substrate that is restricted from CK2 α in both the cytoplasm and the nucleus. Furthermore, because C3-FLAG phosphorylation by CK2 α -HA could be rescued by okadaic acid, and further blocked by myc-CK2β (Figure 5B and C), suggests that the isozymic substrate preference is not dictated by endogenous CK2 β in cells – an unanticipated, additional level of regulation not seen before. $CK2\alpha'$ specific functions have previously been observed, the most notable of which is the finding that $CK2\alpha'$ knock-out mice exhibit a hyperapoptotic phenotype in spermatocytes (23), and that forced expression of kinase-inactive CK2 α' in U2-OS cells resulted in proliferation defects (24). Furthermore, Orlandini *et al.* (1999) highlighted the oncogenic activity of $CK2\alpha'$ in experiments that demonstrated cooperativity with Ras in the transformation of rat fibroblasts (47). In a related vein, Li et al. (2006) showed that NKX3.1 has a decreased half-life upon CK2 α' knock-down, or mutation of phospho-acceptors to alanine, and that NKX3.1 phosphorylation was mediated by CK2 α' devoid of CK2 β in in-gel kinase assays (48). By identifying a CK2 substrate preferentially phosphorylated by $CK2\alpha'$, we believe our studies reinforce the notion that $CK2\alpha'$ has cellular functions distinct from $CK2\alpha$.

Reasoning that caspase-3 phosphorylation is dictated by differences in sequence between the two isozymes, we generated chimeras and observed a rescue of CK2 α mediated phosphorylation of caspase-3 when constructs expressed CK2 α ' residues 45-

116

300. What is striking is that a comparison of the CK2 α and α' sequences reveals the internal catalytic portion as actually the most conserved – residues 1-45 are 74% identical, 45-300 are 88% identical and 300-350 are 56% identical. Interestingly, the catalytic domain of CK2 α has previously been implicated in isoform specific interactions. The Goldberg laboratory demonstrated that PP2A interacts with the HEHRKL motif within CK2 α – an area with a cluster of divergence from CK2 α' (Figure 3.1B) – though we found that swapping the HQQKKL motif of α' into CK2 α was unable to rescue C3-FLAG phosphorylation (18). Similarly, this region has also been tested for regulating the CK2 α specific binding to CKIP-1, but CK2 α -E167Q was unable to disrupt CKIP-1 interaction, nor was CK2 α '-Q168E able to promote binding to CKIP-1 (49). The observation that residues 45-300 of CK2 α' , an area of 88% sequence identity and 93.3% sequence similarity, control C3-FLAG phosphorylation further reinforces the notion that subtle regulatory mechanisms must exist to differentially control these two isozymes. Collectively, the examples of the CKIP-1/CK2 α interaction and caspase-3 phosphorylation illustrate that despite extensive sequence conservation between the catalytic domain of CK2 α and α' , significant divergence exists and can drive unique functions.

Structural variances that could impart isozymic specificity do occur in residues 45-300 in the non-holoenzyme form of the catalytic subunits, but these differences also receive contributions from the N-terminus. For example, the $\beta 4/\beta 5$ loop is constitutively open in CK2 α' and is located at residues 95-114, but stabilization is in part mediated by residues 34-37 and thought to result from a unique proline in CK2 α' at residue 32 (19). Interestingly, Pro⁹² is unique to CK2 α and located just upstream of the $\beta 4/\beta 5$ loop,

though the changes that result from this divergence remain unknown. Another structural variation occurs in the interdomain region – a segment responsible for co-ordinating binding with ATP and ATP-competitive inhibitors (residues 114-122 of $CK2\alpha'$). This hinge is slightly collapsed in CK2 α , but also correlates with a closed $\beta 4/\beta 5$ loop which, again, appears to receive structural contributions from the N-terminus. Tyr¹¹⁶ and Ile¹¹⁷ are not conserved in CK2 α (His¹¹⁵, Val¹¹⁶) but how these residues contribute to differences in hinge region structure remain unknown. Should the noted structural alterations be consistent with our chimeras, it is enticing to speculate that okadaic acid either governs protein-protein interactions or post-translational modifications of $CK2\alpha$ that can resolve this divergence. With respect to the latter, a PHOSIDA search for unique post-translational modifications on α and α' revealed that α' is acetylated on K97 (T96 on CK2 α) and CK2 α phosphorylated on T127 (I128 on CK2 α'), providing a putative mechanism that differentially controls CK2 catalytic isozymes (50). Precedence for the former has been observed with v-src as okadaic acid treatment disrupts the v-src/Hsp90 interaction (51). CK2 α interacts with Hsp90 (52,53), but if this interaction restricts access to CK2 substrates or is altered by okadaic acid remains speculative.

CK2 β binds to CK2 α and α' spontaneously in solution (54) with a low Kd (CK2 α' - 45.5 × 10⁻⁹ M, CK2 α - 3.7 × 10⁻⁹ M (19)) and will only dissociate under denaturing conditions (55). The observation that CK2-HA bound endogenous CK2 β in immunoprecipitation assays reinforced that holoenzyme was forming in our experimental system, but seemed at odds with C3-FLAG phosphorylation in cells. We interpreted these data as support for an exclusion mechanism of catalytic CK2 from endogenous CK2 β in CK2 β in cells that can be overcome by cell lysis, or over-expression of myc-CK2 β . That

endogenous CK2 β bound ectopic catalytic CK2 upon lysis suggests the presence of excess CK2 β in HeLa cells, which has also been observed in Burkitt's lymphoma Ramos cells and hypothesized to occur in mouse brain and testes (56,57). Therefore, our proposed mechanism holds that CK2 form is dictated not only by relative levels of catalytic and regulatory CK2, though this is definitely a contributing factor, but appears to be regulated by exclusion upon catalytic subunit expression. Furthermore, our data suggests that the cellular form of CK2 cannot be investigated by procedures interrogating cell extracts for interaction between CK2 β and α or α' . In this sense, C3-FLAG represents the first phospho-specific antibody biomarker for non-holoenzyme activity of cellular CK2 that could aid in the identification of tissue culture model systems that contain CK2 β -free populations of CK2 α' and potentially CK2 α .

Anecdotal evidence for free catalyic CK2 functions in cells has previously been observed, but a unifying mechanism for this form of CK2 in physiology and disease remains unclear. Amongst the first proof for the CK2 β -free form of catalytic CK2 in cells was the identification of the CK2 phosphorylation sites of calmodulin from rat liver (58). As well, NKX3.1 is phosphorylated by CK2 α' in in-gel kinase assays only in fractions that lacked CK2 β and NKX3.1 protein levels are negatively correlated with both CK2 inhibitor treatment and CK2 α' knockdown (48). Finally, Deshiere *et al.* (2012) noted that the CK2 α :CK2 β ratio correlates with the expression of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition markers (9). Taken together with the demonstration that CK2 form can dictate substrate accessibility in cells, we propose that pathological function of CK2 will depend on subunit composition. Furthermore, disambiguation of free catalytic, holoenzyme and isozyme specific functions together with the development of biomarkers for these processes should aid in identifying context specific treatments and combinatorial strategies.

3.5 REFERENCES

- [1]Litchfield DW. Protein kinase CK2: structure, regulation and role in cellular decisions of life and death. *Biochem J* 2003; **369:** 1-15.
- [2]Liu R, Wang X, Chen GY, Dalerba P, Gurney A, Hoey T, et al. The prognostic role of a gene signature from tumorigenic breast-cancer cells. *N Engl J Med* 2007; **356**: 217-226.
- [3]Saha S, Bardelli A, Buckhaults P, Velculescu VE, Rago C, St Croix B, et al. A phosphatase associated with metastasis of colorectal cancer. *Science* 2001; 294: 1343-1346.
- [4]Duncan JS, Litchfield DW. Too much of a good thing: the role of protein kinase CK2 in tumorigenesis and prospects for therapeutic inhibition of CK2. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2008; **1784**: 33-47.
- [5]Landesman-Bollag E, Romieu-Mourez R, Song DH, Sonenshein GE, Cardiff RD, Seldin DC. Protein kinase CK2 in mammary gland tumorigenesis. *Oncogene* 2001;
 20: 3247-3257.
- [6]Seldin DC, Leder P. Casein kinase II alpha transgene-induced murine lymphoma: relation to theileriosis in cattle. *Science* 1995; **267:** 894-897.
- [7]Cozza G, Pinna LA, Moro S. Protein kinase CK2 inhibitors: a patent review. *Expert Opin Ther Pat* 2012; **22:** 1081-1097.
- [8]Siddiqui-Jain A, Drygin D, Streiner N, Chua P, Pierre F, O'Brien SE, et al. CX-4945, an orally bioavailable selective inhibitor of protein kinase CK2, inhibits prosurvival and angiogenic signaling and exhibits antitumor efficacy. *Cancer Res* 2010; 70: 10288-10298.
- [9]Deshiere A, Duchemin-Pelletier E, Spreux E, Ciais D, Combes F, Vandenbrouck Y, et al. Unbalanced expression of CK2 kinase subunits is sufficient to drive epithelial-tomesenchymal transition by Snail1 induction. *Oncogene* 2012; .
- [10]Brown MS, Diallo OT, Hu M, Ehsanian R, Yang X, Arun P, et al. CK2 modulation of NF-kappaB, TP53, and the malignant phenotype in head and neck cancer by anti-CK2 oligonucleotides in vitro or in vivo via sub-50-nm nanocapsules. *Clin Cancer Res* 2010; **16**: 2295-2307.

- [11]Wirkner U, Voss H, Lichter P, Ansorge W, Pyerin W. The human gene (CSNK2A1) coding for the casein kinase II subunit alpha is located on chromosome 20 and contains tandemly arranged Alu repeats. *Genomics* 1994; **19**: 257-265.
- [12]Yang-Feng TL, Zheng K, Kopatz I, Naiman T, Canaani D. Mapping of the human casein kinase II catalytic subunit genes: two loci carrying the homologous sequences for the alpha subunit. *Nucleic Acids Res* 1991; **19:** 7125-7129.
- [13]Yang-Feng TL, Naiman T, Kopatz I, Eli D, Dafni N, Canaani D. Assignment of the human casein kinase II alpha' subunit gene (CSNK2A1) to chromosome 16p13.2p13.3. *Genomics* 1994; **19**: 173.
- [14]Litchfield DW, Luscher B. Casein kinase II in signal transduction and cell cycle regulation. *Mol Cell Biochem* 1993; **127-128**: 187-199.
- [15]St-Denis NA, Bailey ML, Parker EL, Vilk G, Litchfield DW. Localization of phosphorylated CK2alpha to the mitotic spindle requires the peptidyl-prolyl isomerase Pin1. J Cell Sci 2011; 124: 2341-2348.
- [16]Messenger MM, Saulnier RB, Gilchrist AD, Diamond P, Gorbsky GJ, Litchfield DW. Interactions between protein kinase CK2 and Pin1. Evidence for phosphorylation-dependent interactions. *J Biol Chem* 2002; 277: 23054-23064.
- [17]Bosc DG, Graham KC, Saulnier RB, Zhang C, Prober D, Gietz RD, et al.
 Identification and characterization of CKIP-1, a novel pleckstrin homology domaincontaining protein that interacts with protein kinase CK2. *J Biol Chem* 2000; 275: 14295-14306.
- [18]Heriche JK, Lebrin F, Rabilloud T, Leroy D, Chambaz EM, Goldberg Y. Regulation of protein phosphatase 2A by direct interaction with casein kinase 2alpha. *Science* 1997; 276: 952-955.
- [19]Bischoff N, Olsen B, Raaf J, Bretner M, Issinger OG, Niefind K. Structure of the human protein kinase CK2 catalytic subunit CK2alpha' and interaction thermodynamics with the regulatory subunit CK2beta. *J Mol Biol* 2011; **407:** 1-12.
- [20]Meggio F, Boldyreff B, Marin O, Marchiori F, Perich JW, Issinger OG, et al. The effect of polylysine on casein-kinase-2 activity is influenced by both the structure of the protein/peptide substrates and the subunit composition of the enzyme. *Eur J Biochem* 1992; **205**: 939-945.

- [21]Bidwai AP, Reed JC, Glover CV. Phosphorylation of calmodulin by the catalytic subunit of casein kinase II is inhibited by the regulatory subunit. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 1993; **300**: 265-270.
- [22]Salvi M, Sarno S, Cesaro L, Nakamura H, Pinna LA. Extraordinary pleiotropy of protein kinase CK2 revealed by weblogo phosphoproteome analysis. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2009; .
- [23]Xu X, Toselli PA, Russell LD, Seldin DC. Globozoospermia in mice lacking the casein kinase II alpha' catalytic subunit. *Nat Genet* 1999; 23: 118-121.
- [24]Vilk G, Saulnier RB, St Pierre R, Litchfield DW. Inducible expression of protein kinase CK2 in mammalian cells. Evidence for functional specialization of CK2 isoforms. *J Biol Chem* 1999; 274: 14406-14414.
- [25]Desagher S, Osen-Sand A, Montessuit S, Magnenat E, Vilbois F, Hochmann A, et al. Phosphorylation of bid by casein kinases I and II regulates its cleavage by caspase 8. *Mol Cell* 2001; 8: 601-611.
- [26]Riman S, Rizkallah R, Kassardjian A, Alexander KE, Luscher B, Hurt MM. Phosphorylation of the transcription factor YY1 by CK2alpha prevents cleavage by caspase 7 during apoptosis. *Mol Cell Biol* 2012; **32:** 797-807.
- [27]Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Vilk G, Li SS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. Regulation of cell proliferation and survival: convergence of protein kinases and caspases. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; **1804**: 505-510.
- [28]Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Duncan KE, Vilk G, Wu C, Luscher B, et al. A Peptidebased target screen implicates the protein kinase CK2 in the global regulation of caspase signaling. *Sci Signal* 2011; 4: ra30.
- [29]Jordan M, Schallhorn A, Wurm FM. Transfecting mammalian cells: optimization of critical parameters affecting calcium-phosphate precipitate formation. *Nucleic Acids Res* 1996; 24: 596-601.
- [30]Penner CG, Wang Z, Litchfield DW. Expression and localization of epitope-tagged protein kinase CK2. *J Cell Biochem* 1997; **64:** 525-537.
- [31]Gietz RD, Graham KC, Litchfield DW. Interactions between the subunits of casein kinase II. *J Biol Chem* 1995; 270: 13017-13021.

- [32]Martic S, Gabriel M, Turowec JP, Litchfield DW, Kraatz HB. Versatile strategy for biochemical, electrochemical and immunoarray detection of protein phosphorylations. *J Am Chem Soc* 2012; **134**: 17036-17045.
- [33]Vilk G, Derksen DR, Litchfield DW. Inducible expression of the regulatory protein kinase CK2beta subunit: incorporation into complexes with catalytic CK2 subunits and re-examination of the effects of CK2beta on cell proliferation. *J Cell Biochem* 2001; 84: 84-99.
- [34]Turowec JP, Duncan JS, French AC, Gyenis L, St Denis NA, Vilk G, et al. Protein kinase CK2 is a constitutively active enzyme that promotes cell survival: strategies to identify CK2 substrates and manipulate its activity in mammalian cells. *Methods Enzymol* 2010; **484**: 471-493.
- [35]Litchfield DW. Protein kinase CK2: structure, regulation and role in cellular decisions of life and death. *Biochem J* 2003; 369: 1-15.
- [36]Olsten ME, Weber JE, Litchfield DW. CK2 interacting proteins: emerging paradigms for CK2 regulation? *Mol Cell Biochem* 2005; 274: 115-124.
- [37]Litchfield DW. Protein kinase CK2: structure, regulation and role in cellular decisions of life and death. *Biochem J* 2003; 369: 1-15.
- [38]Salvi M, Sarno S, Marin O, Meggio F, Itarte E, Pinna LA. Discrimination between the activity of protein kinase CK2 holoenzyme and its catalytic subunits. *FEBS Lett* 2006; **580**: 3948-3952.
- [39]Shore LJ, Soler AP, Gilmour SK. Ornithine decarboxylase expression leads to translocation and activation of protein kinase CK2 in vivo. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 12536-12543.
- [40]Lawson K, Larentowicz L, Laury-Kleintop L, Gilmour SK. B23 is a downstream target of polyamine-modulated CK2. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2005; 274: 103-114.
- [41]Lawson K, Larentowicz L, Artim S, Hayes CS, Gilmour SK. A novel protein kinase CK2 substrate indicates CK2 is not directly stimulated by polyamines in vivo. *Biochemistry* 2006; 45: 1499-1510.
- [42]Zhivotovsky B, Samali A, Gahm A, Orrenius S. Caspases: their intracellular localization and translocation during apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ* 1999; 6: 644-651.

- [43]Filhol O, Cochet C. Protein kinase CK2 in health and disease: Cellular functions of protein kinase CK2: a dynamic affair. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2009; 66: 1830-1839.
- [44]Olsten ME, Litchfield DW. Order or chaos? An evaluation of the regulation of protein kinase CK2. *Biochem Cell Biol* 2004; 82: 681-693.
- [45]Krek W, Maridor G, Nigg EA. Casein kinase II is a predominantly nuclear enzyme. J Cell Biol 1992; 116: 43-55.
- [46]Filhol O, Nueda A, Martel V, Gerber-Scokaert D, Benitez MJ, Souchier C, et al. Live-cell fluorescence imaging reveals the dynamics of protein kinase CK2 individual subunits. *Mol Cell Biol* 2003; 23: 975-987.
- [47]Orlandini M, Semplici F, Ferruzzi R, Meggio F, Pinna LA, Oliviero S. Protein kinase CK2alpha' is induced by serum as a delayed early gene and cooperates with Ha-ras in fibroblast transformation. *J Biol Chem* 1998; 273: 21291-21297.
- [48]Li X, Guan B, Maghami S, Bieberich CJ. NKX3.1 is regulated by protein kinase CK2 in prostate tumor cells. *Mol Cell Biol* 2006; 26: 3008-3017.
- [49]Olsten ME, Canton DA, Zhang C, Walton PA, Litchfield DW. The Pleckstrin homology domain of CK2 interacting protein-1 is required for interactions and recruitment of protein kinase CK2 to the plasma membrane. *J Biol Chem* 2004; 279: 42114-42127.
- [50]Gnad F, Gunawardena J, Mann M. PHOSIDA 2011: the posttranslational modification database. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2011; **39:** D253-60.
- [51]Mimnaugh EG, Worland PJ, Whitesell L, Neckers LM. Possible role for serine/threonine phosphorylation in the regulation of the heteroprotein complex between the hsp90 stress protein and the pp60v-src tyrosine kinase. *J Biol Chem* 1995; **270**: 28654-28659.
- [52]Shi Y, Brown ED, Walsh CT. Expression of recombinant human casein kinase II and recombinant heat shock protein 90 in Escherichia coli and characterization of their interactions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1994; **91:** 2767-2771.
- [53]Miyata Y, Yahara I. Interaction between casein kinase II and the 90-kDa stress protein, HSP90. *Biochemistry* 1995; 34: 8123-8129.
- [54]Pinna LA, Meggio F. Protein kinase CK2 ("casein kinase-2") and its implication in cell division and proliferation. *Prog Cell Cycle Res* 1997; 3: 77-97.

- [55]Cochet C, Chambaz EM. Oligomeric structure and catalytic activity of G type casein kinase. Isolation of the two subunits and renaturation experiments. *J Biol Chem* 1983; **258**: 1403-1406.
- [56]Luscher B, Litchfield DW. Biosynthesis of casein kinase II in lymphoid cell lines. *Eur J Biochem* 1994; **220**: 521-526.
- [57]Guerra B, Siemer S, Boldyreff B, Issinger OG. Protein kinase CK2: evidence for a protein kinase CK2beta subunit fraction, devoid of the catalytic CK2alpha subunit, in mouse brain and testicles. *FEBS Lett* 1999; 462: 353-357.
- [58]Quadroni M, James P, Carafoli E. Isolation of phosphorylated calmodulin from rat liver and identification of the in vivo phosphorylation sites. *J Biol Chem* 1994; 269: 16116-16122.
<u>Supplemental Figure 3.1 – Companion to Figure 3.1</u>. (A) Cells were transfected as in Figure 1A, and washed 18 hrs post transfection. Lysates were generated at the indicated timepoints followed by FLAG immunoprecipitation and western blotting as indicated. (B) Lysates from HeLa cells exhibiting equal amounts of CK2 α -HA and CK2 α '-HA were used for kinase assays with the CK2 specific substrate peptide RRRDDDSDDD. Error bars represent the standard deviation of triplicate reactions. (C) Cells were transfected with myc-CK2 α ' and the indicated caspase-3 construct, washed after 18 hrs and allowed to recover for 24 hrs. At this point lysates were generated, FLAG immunoprecipitations performed and samples western blotted as indicated.

А





CHAPTER 4 – AN UNBIASED, PROTEOMIC SCREEN REVEALS NOVEL CASPASE CLEAVAGE EVENTS POSITIVELY AND NEGATIVELY REGULATED BY SUBSTRATE PHOSPHORYLATION

4.1 INTRODUCTION

Apoptosis is a cell death program integral in various biological processes such as tissue homeostasis and development, but also misregulated in disease (1). Notably, the ability of cancer cells to evade apoptosis is considered a driving feature that imparts a cellular selective advantage and allows cells to persist inappropriately (2). Major components of apoptotic evasion in cancer involve the misregulation of two classes of enzymes – protein kinases and caspases. Kinases transfer phosphate from ATP to proteins to alter substrate function (3). Activating mutations, amplifications, gene fusions and over-expression of oncogenic kinases represent an underlying basis of disease the offers therapeutic strategies (3). In this way, inhibiting oncogenic kinases can lead to selective apoptotic induction of cancer cells. Caspases, or cysteine-containing, asparticacid-directed proteases, act as executioners of the apoptotic program by cleaving key structural and enzymatic proteins resulting in cellular demolition (4). Not surprisingly, constrained caspase activity, by post-translational modifications or genetic mutations or deletions, can also contribute to the malignant phenotype by blocking apoptotic progression (5,6).

Interestingly, numerous examples exist detailing the crosstalk between caspases and kinases as a major apoptotic regulatory mechanism (6,7). One intriguing mode of controlling caspase activity is through phosphorylation of caspase substrates. Anecdotal examples exist whereby phosphorylation at P4, P2 and P1' (see Figure 4.1A for cleavage site nomenclature) can block cleavage (7). As well, there is precedent for phosphorylation sites outside the caspase motif to regulate susceptibility to proteolysis. For example, phosphorylation of Acinus-S at S422 by Akt blocks its cleavage at D355 (8). Interestingly, phospho-dependent blocking of caspase-mediated proteolytic events can actually impact cellular phenotype; inhibitory phosphorylations on Bid, Presenilin-2 and Acinus-S all obstruct caspase cleavage and apoptotic progression (8-11). In this way, phospho-dependent regulation of caspase-mediated cleavage has been hypothesized as a global regulator of apoptotic progression, especially in the context of cancer where hyper-active, oncogenic kinases may act to increase phospho-site occupancy within caspase cleavage motifs (7). Indeed, we previously tested this hypothesis using predictive, peptide match programs and identified CK2 phosphorylation sites on caspase-3 that regulated its activation by caspase-8 and -9 (12, Chapter 2).

To build on our predictive strategy, we devised an unbiased, proteomic methodology to identify novel proteins where phosphorylation regulates caspase cleavage. To establish this approach, we measured the caspase degradome in the context of a native phospho-proteome and compared it to the degradome generated when lysates were first dephosphorylated with λ phosphatase. The advantage of this approach is that we can concurrently monitor the effects of phosphorylation sites on cleavage that are both local and distant from the scissile bond. This latter point is important, as there is no way to predict how distant phosphorylation sites may affect caspase proteolysis. To measure and identify these events, we utilized the N-terminomic workflow TAILS (terminal amino isotopic labeling of substrates) (13). Comparative analysis of the

caspase degradomes from phosphorylated or dephosphorylated lysates revealed Yap1 and Golgin-160 as caspase substrates negatively regulated by phosphorylation. Surprisingly, we also identified a number of caspase substrates whose cleavage is promoted by phosphorylation, and validated that MST3 behaves this way.

Interestingly, during the course of our study, Dix et al. (2012) also found that phosphorylation at P3 can actually promote cleavage of caspase peptide substrates (14). These authors also obtained substantial evidence for phosphorylation occupancy throughout the caspase motif. Therefore, spurred by the examples of the positive effect of phosphorylation on caspase cleavage, we undertook a systematic evaluation of the role of phosphorylation throughout the entirety of the caspase cleavage motif. Along these lines, the primary amino acid sequence determinants for various caspases from P4 - P1' are well defined, but phospho-residues within this motif have only been anecdotally studied. Furthermore, residues outside this region, at P5, P2' and P3' have recently been found to alter caspase -3 and -7 recognition (15), but have unknown determinant effects when phosphorylated. To address these issues, we systematically walked phospho-Ser through the length of model caspase substrate peptides, and found that phosphorylation was generally inhibitory to caspase cleavage. Therefore, taken together with our TAILS data, these results suggest that phosphorylation of caspase substrates promotes cleavage primarily through effects not related to the primary amino acid determinants. Furthermore, our studies demonstrate that N-terminomics approaches can be tailored to identify novel, hierarchical events controlling cleavage of caspase substrates.

4.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.2.1 Caspase degradome preparation

HeLa cells were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) containing 10% FBS, penicillin (100 U/mL), and streptomycin (100 mg/mL) on 10-cm dishes. Cells were treated for 45 min with 1 µM okadaic acid (Bioshop), followed by lysis in 0.1 % CHAPS, 20 mM PIPES (pH 7.4), 100 mM NaCl, leupeptin (10 µg/mL), 0.1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride (PMSF), pepstatin (10 µg/mL), aprotinin (5 µg/mL), 50 mM NaF, 1 µM microcystin and 1 mM sodium orthovanadate. Cells were lysed by sonication with 2 pulses for 5 seconds each, and the samples subsequently cleared by ultracentrifugation at 13 000 \times g if samples were being used for western blot analysis, or $140\ 000 \times g$ for samples being used for proteomic analysis. Lysates were then exchanged into 100 mM HEPES (pH 7.0) 3 × using 3 K cut-off buffer exchange filters (Amicon) to remove phosphatase inhibitors prior to lambda phosphatase treatment, and small molecule primary amines to permit complete dimethyl labeling of primary amines on Protein concentration was assessed by a Bradford assay. After buffer proteins. exchange, the sample was split in two, and diluted in 10 × phosphatase buffer (see NEB supplier for details) and $5 \times$ caspase buffer (see above), and then treated with or without λ phosphatase (10 U NEB lambda phosphatase / µg of lysate) for 1 h at 37°C. Next, lysates were treated with 50, 500 or 5000 nM of caspase-3 and -7 for 1 h at 37°C followed by termination of the reaction by adding 6 μ M of the irreversible caspase inhibitor z-VAD-fmk (Sigma). Finally, samples previously left phosphorylated were then treated with λ phosphatase as above and either further processed using TAILS for proteomic analysis, or 2 × Laemmli buffer added for western blotting.

4.2.2 Sample preparation using TAILS

TAILS was performed largely as described previously (16). Briefly, caspase degradomes were diluted 1:1 in 8 M guanidine hydrochloride. Cysteines were reduced by adding 5 mM DTT and incubated at 65°C for 1 hour and then alkylated by iodoacetamide treatment for 2 h at room temperature in the dark. After quenching excess iodoacetamide with DTT, the pH was adjusted to 6.5 using 0.5 N HCl to prepare for dimethyl labeling of primary amines. Samples were dimethylated by addition of 20 mM NaBH₃CN and 40 mM ¹²CH₂-formaldehyde (light) (Sigma) or ¹³CD₂-formaldehyde (heavy) by reaction at 37°C overnight, followed by quenching with 100 mM Tris (tris(hydroxymethyl)aminomethane) (pH 6.8) for 4 hours. Samples were mixed at this point and proteins were precipitated with cold methanol and acetone (8:1), washed $3\times$ with methanol to remove excess label and amines, resuspended in 8 M guanidine hydrochloride and diluted 8-fold in 1 M HEPES (pH 8.0). Trypsin (Promega) was added (1:100 trypsin:lysate (w/w)) and incubated overnight at 37°C, followed by a fresh trypsin addition (1:200) for another 4 hours. Finally, internal tryptic peptides were reacted with HPG-ALDII polymer (Flintobox) to negatively select for protein N-termini and caspasegenerated, dimethylated neo N-termini. Here, 2 mg of polymer and 20 mM NaBH₃CN were added to 1 mg of lysate, the pH adjusted to 6.5 with HCl and the reaction incubated at 37°C overnight. After quenching with 100 mM Tris (pH 6.8), negative selection of Ntermini was performed by filtering the polymer with a 10-kDa cutoff (the polymer is ~80kDa) Microcon spin-filter as per the manufacturers instructions. The N-terminome containing flow through was cleaned up on a C₁₈ light Waters Sep-Pak by acidifying the sample in 0.1% formic acid, applying it to the column, washing with 0.1% formic acid,

and elution in 80% ACN / 0.5% formic acid. Samples were then vacuum centrifuged and stored at -20°C until mass spectrometer analysis.

4.2.3 Peptide Identification using Mass spectrometry

The peptides are loaded onto a 2 cm long X 360 μ m o.d. \times 100 μ m i.d. microcapillary fused silica precolumn packed with Magic 5 µm C18AQ resin (Michrom Biosciences, Inc.). After sample loading, the precolumn is washed with 95% Solvent A (0.1% formic acid in water) /5% Solvent B (0.1% formic acid in Acetonitrile) for 20 min at a flow rate of 2 uL/min. The precolumn is then connected to a 360 μ m o.d. \times 75 μ m i.d. analytical column packed with 14 cm of 5 µm C18 resin constructed with an integrated electrospray emitter tip. The peptides are eluted at a flow rate of 250 nL/min by increasing the percentage of solvent B to 40% with a Nano-Acquity HPLC solvent delivery system (Waters Corp.). The LC system is directly connected through an electrospray ionization source interfaced to an LTQ Orbitrap Velos ion trap mass spectrometer (Thermo Electron Corp.). The mass spectrometer is controlled by Xcalibur software (Thermo. ver. 2.1.0.1140) and operated in the data-dependent mode in which the initial MS scan recorded the mass to charge (m/z) ratios of ions over the range 400–2000. The 10 most abundant ions are automatically selected for subsequent collision-activated dissociation. Each sample was run in duplicate. Raw files were searched and quantified using Maxquant (17) version 1.2.2.5 using the Uniprot database (20 November, 2012). Cysteine residues were searched as a fixed modification of +57.0215 Da, oxidized methionine residues as a variable modification of +15.9949 Da and deamidated asparagine and glutamine residues as a variable modification of +0.9840. Light and heavy

dimethylation of peptide amino termini and lysine residues were set as variable modifications of +28.0313 Da and +34.0631 Da, respectively. Peptides were queried using Asp-C and Arg-C cleavage constraints with a maximum of two missed cleavages sites. The mass tolerances were 6 ppm for parent masses and 0.6 Da for fragment masses. The peptide false-discovery rate was set to 0.01. A hit was defined as appearing in at least two runs. There were 6 runs total – technical duplicates of 3 experiments. When quantitative data was present in both runs of a technical duplicate, the geometric mean of the heavy:light ratio was taken. The weblogo of P1 Asp peptides was determined as previously described (18).

4.2.4 Western Blotting

Samples were separated on SDS-PAGE gels and transferred to PVDF membrane using standard procedures. Membranes were blocked with 5% BSA/TBST and probed overnight with primary antibodies in 1% BSA/TBST. PKCô, MST1, MST3, Yap1 and Golgin-160 antibodies were all purchased from abcam. Presenilin-1 antibodies were from Novus Biologicals, phospho-Histone H2B from Cellular Signaling and phospho-EEF1D and phospho-EEF1B made as previously described (19).

4.2.5 Peptide Synthesis

Peptides were synthesized on resin by standard Fmoc-based peptide chemistry with an Automated Multiple Peptide Synthesizer (Intavis). Fmoc-Lys(Dinitrophenol)-OH (Bachem) was attached to the C terminus of each peptide, and peptides were capped with Fmoc-Trp-OH and biotin at the N-terminus. Phosphorylated peptides were generated with Fmoc-Ser [Ser[PO(OBzl)-OH]-OH (AnaSpec). Peptides were resuspended in 250 mM HEPES (pH 7.5) and the pH adjusted to 7.5 with NaOH. Peptide concentration was determined by OD 355 and identity was verified by MALDI-TOF.

4.2.6 Caspase Assays

Recombinant caspase-3 (Addgene plasmid number 11821 (20)), -7 (Addgene plasmid number 11825 (20)) and -8 (Addgene plasmid number 11827 (20)) were purified and their activity assessed by active site titration as described previously (21). Caspase-3 assays were performed with 200 nM caspase and 100 µM peptide at 37°C in 20 mM PIPES (pH 7.4), 100 mM NaCl, 5% sucrose, 0.1% CHAPS (w/v), and 5 mM DTT for 15 minutes. Caspase-7 assays were performed in the same buffer, but with 600 nM of caspase. Caspase-8 reactions were performed with 100 nM caspasee-8 in 1 M sodium citrate and 35 mM NaH₂PO₄/Na₂HPO₄ (pH 7.4) at 37°C for 5 minutes. Reactions were quenched by the addition of the irreversible caspase inhibitor z-VAD-fmk (Sigma), diluted 1 in 4 and emission read at 355 nm after excitation at 280 nm. Fluorescence was measured on a Horiba fluorolog-3 spectrofluorometer (Supplemental figure 1A and B) or on a SpectraMax M5 fluorescence plate reader. Reactions were performed in quadruplicate and an ANOVA (analysis of variance) and Tukey's test used to compare means of phosphorylated peptides with their unphosphorylated counterparts.

4.3 RESULTS

4.3.1 Unbiased proteomic evaluation of phosphorylation-dependent regulation of caspase-mediated cleavage

In an effort to characterize the interplay between phosphorylation and caspasemediated degradation, we applied a proteomics approach to identify bona fide, phosphoregulated caspase substrates. In our workflow, we first treated HeLa cells with okadaic acid to maximize phospho-site occupancy, and then treated lysates with or without λ phosphatase, followed by recombinant caspase-3 and -7 (Figure 4.1B). Next, we utilized TAILS (terminal amino isotopic labeling of substrates) as a means for enriching the proteome for caspase substrates (Supplemental Figure 4.1) (13). Here, caspase-degraded proteomes are isotopically labeled at N-terminal and lysine residues with heavy (+34) or light (+28) formaldehyde. Trypsin digestion reveals internal peptide N-termini whose amine groups are reactive against an aldehyde-coupled, high molecular weight resin, whereas the amine groups of protein N-termini and caspase-generated N-termini remain inert due to blockage by dimethylation. In this way, filtering the lysate through a 10K cut-off membrane that removes the reacted resin/internal tryptic peptide species allows the N-terminome to pass through enriches the N-terminome. Performing LC-MS/MS analysis on an LTQ-Orbitrap identifies N-termini and, using spectra from MS1, produces a quantitative comparison between caspase degradomes from phosphorylated or dephosphorylated lysates. Importantly, after digesting with caspases, the phosphorylated lysate was treated with phosphatase. This permits a direct quantitative comparison between caspase substrates that may have a phosphorylation site that, if occupied, would alter retention time, mass, and undermine comparative analyses.

Before analyzing proteomic samples with mass spectrometry, we first tested for the efficient dephosphorylation of cell extracts and for the presence of cleaved caspase substrates. To this end, samples were analyzed at different points throughout the

Figure 4.1 – Workflow for the unbiased analysis of the integration of phosphorylation and caspase-mediated degradation. (A) Depiction of the cleavage site nomenclature for proteases. Caspases cleave the scissile bond between a P1 Asp and P1'. (B) To measure the effect of phosphorylation on caspase cleavage in an unbiased fashion, we performed caspase assays on lysates that were treated with or without λ phosphatase. We predict that some substrates will be cleaved more after dephosphorylation (blue, [1]), others digested only in the context of the phospho-proteome (purple, [2]), and others still unaffected by treatment with phosphatase (red, [3]). Samples are isotopically labeled using heavy or light dimethylation, followed by an N-terminomic strategy that enriches the proteome for neo-N-termini generated by caspase treatment (see Supplemental Figure 4.1 for proteomic workflow).



В

Α



workflow (Supplemental Figure 4.1) for EEF1D and EEF1B phosphorylation, and caspase cleavage of the previously identified substrate MST1 (22). Lambda phosphatase treatment resulted in efficient dephosphorylation of phospho-EEF1D and phospho-EEF1B, two abundant phospho-proteins with near stoichiometric phosphorylation (Supplemental Figure 4.2A, Lanes 1 and 2) (19). Next these samples were treated with 50 or 500 nM of caspase-3 and -7, which resulted in a dose-dependent decrease in fulllength MST1 (Supplemental Figure 4.2A, Lanes 3-6). Finally, adding λ phosphatase to previously phosphorylated lysate abolished phospho-EEF1D and phospho-EEF1B antibody reactivity (Supplemental Figure 4.2A, Lane 3 and 5). Further validating the efficiency of our enzyme treatments, we found that lysate phosphatase assays abolished reactivity of phospho-H2B antibodies when using extracts generated from nocodazole arrested cells, and increased migration speed of total Presenilin-1 levels, again indicative of complete dephosphorylation (Supplemental Figure 4.2B). We also tested PKCo, another known caspase substrate (23), for cleavage in lysates treated with a gradient of caspase-3 and -7 concentrations (Supplemental Figure 4.2C). Proteolysis was again dose-dependent, and occurred with levels of caspases used previously in lysate cleavage assays (24).

Confident in our enzyme treatments of cell lysates, we generated TAILS samples from extracts treated with or without λ phosphatase and 50 or 500 nM of caspase-3 and -7. We identified and quantified 57 peptides with a P1 Asp, suggestive of caspase cleavage (Table 4.1). Only peptides identified in at least two replicates (either biological or technical) were considered hits. Weblogo analysis (18) of P1 Asp peptides generated a motif consistent with the consensus previously ascribed to caspase-3 and -7 (DEVD, Figure 4.2A) (25). Importantly, N-terminomic analysis of untreated Jurkat cells revealed that less than 5 % of protein N-termini contained a P1 Asp (26), reinforcing the conclusion that the majority of the P1 Asp peptides we identified are caspase substrates. Interestingly, a cursory analysis of the quantified P1 Asp peptides revealed that the average peptide was cleaved $1.2 \times$ more when lysates were not treated with phosphatase, perhaps indicating a general positive influence of phosphorylation on caspase cleavage at the proteome level. This skew is likely not due to labeling or sample bias, as P1 Asp quantitative data was normalized to the quantified protein N-termini isolated using TAILS (Supplemental Table 4.2), which should not change as a result of caspase treatment.

To validate the quantitative data returned from TAILS analysis, we repeated lysate dephosphorylation/caspase experiments, and probed for candidates using western blotting. We focused on those substrates with consistent changes in cleavage across multiple replicates, and those either previously identified as caspase substrates or whose cleavage site matched the caspase-3 and -7 consensus motif (Figure 4.2C). Using these criteria, we identified a previously reported caspase cleavage site on MST3 (AETD₃₂₅) (27), and found that it was preferentially cleaved in phosphorylated lysates. Indeed, western blotting analysis revealed a modest, but consistent change in the amount of full-length MST3 that differed between λ phosphatase treated and untreated lysates (Figure 4.2B, upper panel). In contrast, we found that Yap1 was preferentially cleaved when lysates were dephosphorylated. Though cleavage of Yap1 at DEMD₄₂₄ is not a known caspase site, the primary amino acid determinants do align with the caspase-3 and -7 consensus motif, increasing our confidence that the site is a true positive. Along these





VSEVD₃₁₁.GNDS

Golgin-160

Figure 4.2 – TAILS analysis reveals MST3, Yap1 and Golgin-160 as three validated candidates whose cleavage is regulated by phosphorylation. (A) A weblogo analysis (18) of the 57 P1 Asp peptides identified by TAILS. (B) HeLa lysates were treated identically to those samples prepared for N-terminomic analysis (see materials and methods), except were utilized for western blotting with antibodies directed against MST3, Yap1 or Golgin-160 as indicated. Caspase-3 and -7 were used at concentrations of 0, 50, 500 and 5000 nM. (C) Caspase motif of TAILS hits validated in (B).

А

lines, treating lysates with caspase-3 and -7 resulted in a dose-dependent decrease of fulllength Yap-1, as well as the generation of smaller anti-Yap1 reactive bands (Figure 4.2B, middle panel). Furthermore, full-length Yap1 was slightly more resistant to caspase cleavage when lysates were treated with λ phosphatase, and two degradation products were less abundant in the phosphatase treated samples which is also consistent with a protective role for phosphorylation (Figure 4.2B, arrow and arrowhead). Conversely, another Yap1 reactive band (denoted with *) persisted only in samples treated with λ phosphatase, perhaps suggesting another caspase-site that is positively regulated by phosphorylation. Though the presence of multiple caspase sites on Yap1 seems apparent, our western blot validation data is consistent with the TAILS quantitation. Lastly, we found that Golgin-160 (referred to as GOLGA3 in Table 4.1) was also cleaved less in phosphorylated lysates at $SEVD_{311}$ – a site previously identified as being targeted by caspase-3 and -7 *in vitro* and in response to diverse apoptotic stimuli (28,29). Repeating lysate dephosphorylation and caspase assays, followed by measuring cleavage with western blotting were again consistent with the data returned from TAILS (Figure 2B, lower panel). Here, in the phosphatase treated lysates, a more rapid conversion to the fully cleaved form is observed. In contrast, an intermediate, slower migrating cleavage fragment remained even at the highest dose of caspase-3 and -7 (5 µM) in the phosphorylated lysates. Caspase-3 and -7 can also cleave Golgin-160 at D₅₉ and D₁₃₉, and so our blots are consistent with the model that intermediate cleavage fragments of Golgin-160 have been processed at these other residues, but phosphorylation blocked proteolysis at SEVD₃₁₁. Ultimately, these data highlight novel mechanisms regulating the susceptibility of MST3, Yap1 and Golgin-160 to caspase cleavage.

4.3.2 Systematic characterization of the effect of phospho-Ser on caspase cleavage

The finding that caspase cleavage of MST3, and other proteins from our TAILS analysis, were cleaved less after dephosphorylation prompted us to systematically evaluate the determinant properties of phospho-residues within the context of peptide substrates. A number of anecdotal examples of phosphorylation regulating caspase cleavage of substrate peptides exist, but the determinant properties of phospho-residues on proteolysis have not been systematically or rigorously defined. To address this question, we designed a phospho-scanning series of peptides that walked serine and phospho-serine from P5 - P4' within a caspase-3/-7 model sequence, and from P4 - P3'for a caspase-8 model sequence (Supplemental Table 4.3). A broader series was used for caspase-3 and -7 due to the observation that primary amino acid specificity can extend beyond the canonical P4 – P1' residues for these caspases (15). Peptides were synthesized with the FRET pair of tryptophan and lysine-DNP (2,4-dinitrophenol) at either termini. When the peptide is intact, emission by tryptophan at 355 nm after excitation at 280 nm is quenched by DNP, which absorbs at 355 nm. Following substrate cleavage, release of tryptophan from close proximity to DNP abolishes quenching, and permits reaction rates to be monitored by measuring tryptophan fluorescence at 355 nm. Indeed, caspase-3 and -7 reactions with a model peptide (see Supplemental Table 4.3 for sequence) maintained linearity through 15 minutes of reaction time, and were not cleaved when P1 was substituted with alanine (Supplemental Figure 4.3A, B). Caspase-8 reactions proceeded to completion more quickly, so shorter reaction times were used

below (Supplemental Figure 4.33C). As expected, caspase-8 peptides were not cleaved when P1 was mutated from Asp to alanine.

The phospho- and non-phospho walking series produced essentially identical patterns when comparing caspase-3 and -7 – perhaps not surprising given their extensive sequence and consensus motif similarity (Figure 4.3) (25,30). Analyzing the unphosphorylated series reveals that the relative effect of Ser throughout P5 - P4' is consistent with the literature. For instance, substituting Ser for Asp at P4 decreased substrate conversion by a factor of 10 (data not shown) compared to the model, but became a measurable substrate when $5 \times$ more enzyme was used (see asterisk on Figure 4.3). Stennicke et al. (2000) also observed a large decrease in K_{cat}/K_m when substituting P4 Asp to Ser for caspase-3 and -7 peptide substrates (31). Similarly, substituting Ser for Glu at P3 decreased catalysis, which is consistent with a previous report (25). Discrepancies were seen at the P1' position, where Ser in place of Gly reduced cleavage by about one-half - an observation previously made for caspase-7, but not -3 (31). Because different models were used between our study and Stennicke et al. (2000), we cannot rule out peptide length or pairwise interactions at other sites as the cause for this discrepancy. Nonetheless, our unphosphorylated peptides correlate well with the literature and validate our experimental system.

Analysis of the phospho-Ser peptides revealed an overall inhibitory effect on proteolysis (Figure 4.3). Expectedly, phosphorylation at P2 (12) and P1' (32) abolished cleavage, but upon phosphatase treatment was almost completely rescued (Supplemental Figure 4.4). As previously observed, phospho-P3 had little effect on proteolysis (32). During the course of our study, though, Dix *et al.* (2012) actually found that phospho-P3

145

Figure 4.3 – Relative caspase-3 and -7 activities against phospho- and nonphosphorylated model peptides. 100 μ M of internally quenched substrate peptides were reacted with 200 nM of caspase-3 or 600 nM of caspase-7 for 15 minutes at 37°C and stopped by adding an excess of the irreversible caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk. P4 peptides, in which Ser or pSer is substituted for Asp, were not measurable at the above caspase concentrations, so 1 μ M of caspase-3 and 3 μ M of caspase-7 were used (*). Measuring the fluorescence at 355 nm after excitation at 280 assessed activity. Error bars represent the standard deviation of 4 reactions. Means of the phosphorylated peptides and their unphosphorylated counterparts were compared using an ANOVA and Tukey's test. All pairs had P values < 0.001, except for the P3 pair, which had a P value > 0.05.



-50

147



Figure 4.4 – Relative caspase-8 activity against phospho- and nonphosphorylated model peptides. 100 μ M of internally quenched substrate peptides were reacted with 100 nM of caspase-8 for 5 minutes at 37°C and stopped by adding an excess of the irreversible caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk. Measuring the fluorescence at 355 nm after excitation at 280 assessed activity. Error bars represent the standard deviation of 4 reactions. Means of the phosphorylated peptides and their unphosphorylated counterparts were compared using an ANOVA and Tukey's test. All pairs had P values < 0.001, except for the P3 and P3' pair, which had P values > 0.05.

can have stimulatory or neutral effects on cleavage, depending on the peptide substrate used (14), representing a current inconsistency with part of the literature. Interestingly, phospho-P2' almost completely abolished proteolysis, phospho-Ser at P5 and P3' reduced cleavage by about 2-3 fold and phospho-P4' was slightly inhibitory. Overall, phosphorylated Ser has a negative effect on caspase-mediated cleavage, except at P3, in the context of our model peptide.

The effect of caspase-8 cleavage site phosphorylation showed similar trends to caspase-3 and -7. Proteolysis was inhibited by phospho-Ser at P4, P2, P1' and P2' whereas P3 was unaffected by phosphorylation (Figure 4.4). Again, this latter result is in contrast to a recent report by Dix *et al.* (2012), where phospho-P3 was exclusively a positive determinant for caspase-8 cleavage (14). Also, compared to caspase-3 and -7, the effect of prime side phosphorylation on cleavage is less dramatic, as no significant difference between Ser-P3' and pSer-P3' was observed. Taken together with our N-terminomic data, the generally negative determinant properties of phospho-Ser suggests that phosphorylation-dependent promotion of proteolysis is controlled by factors outside of the primary amino acid sequence of the canonical caspase motif.

4.4 DISCUSSION

The convergence of caspase and kinase signaling has recently been described as a major mechanism in the regulation of apoptosis (6,7). One mode of kinase-mediated control of caspase signaling involves the phosphorylation of caspase substrates. To identify proteins regulated in this manner, we utilized the N-terminomic strategy TAILS to monitor alterations in the caspase degradome of HeLa extracts with a native phospho-

proteome versus lysates first treated with λ phosphatase. In this way, we could for the first time measure caspase-mediated proteolytic events that were both positively and negatively regulated by phosphorylation in the context of a proteome. Indeed, we identified and validated three proteins whose caspase cleavage is modulated by phosphorylation; Yap1 and Golgin-160 are degraded less when phosphorylated, whereas phosphorylation promotes cleavage of MST3.

By systematically evaluating the determinant properties of phospho-Ser within, or just proximal to, the canonical caspase consensus motif, we found that this post-translational modification primarily inhibited cleavage. Taken together with the observation that MST3 proteolysis is promoted by phosphorylation, this supports a model by which substrate phosphorylation can promote caspase motif accessibility or structure when occurring outside of the context of the motif itself. In this sense, both factors play a role in the cleavage of protein substrates by caspases; elegant substrate engineering studies by Timmer and colleagues (2009) demonstrate that increasing the size of loops that contain the scissile bond promotes cleavage by two orders of magnitude (33). These authors also made the surprising observation that caspases cleave scissile bonds located in α -helices almost as much as those in extended loops. Interestingly, phosphorylation can have both stabilizing and destabilizing effects on α -helices (34) which may alter scissile bond accessibility.

With respect to MST3, treating cells with the phosphatase inhibitor caliculyin A increases phosphorylation, activation, and structural reordering that alters its interaction partners (35). Because our N-terminomic strategies used lysates from cells treated with okadaic acid, a phosphatase inhibitor that like calyculin A also inhibits PP1 and 2, one

interpretation of our data supports a model whereby MST3 is preferentially cleaved in its active form (35). As well, MST3 is a pro-apoptotic kinase that exhibits increases in activity after the removal of its C-terminus by caspase cleavage (27). One function of this hypothetical hierarchical layer of regulation is that phosphorylation and cleavage could provide graded levels of MST3 activity. Precedence for promotion of cleavage by phosphorylation outside of the extended caspase motif has been observed. Phosphorylation of PKC8 at Y332 promotes cleavage at D327 (36). Indeed, Y332 is located at P5' and, based on our peptide studies, should be sufficiently far from the scissile bond to not interfere with catalysis.

Of the caspase substrates whose proteolysis is negatively regulated by phosphorylation, both Yap1 and Golgin-160 have phosphorylatable residues at positions that, when occupied with phosphate, were inhibitory towards cleavage of peptide substrates. While the P4 Ser on Golgin-160 and P1' Thr on Yap1 have not been identified as phosphorylated in phospho-proteomics studies, their occupancy would be consistent with the cleavage patterns we observed on peptide substrates and in lysate cleavage assays. At this point, we cannot rule out that remote phosphorylation sites reduce susceptibility to proteolysis much the same way that phosphorylation at S422 on Acinus-S reduces cleavage at D355 (8). Interestingly, Golgin-160, and other members of the Golgi complex involved in structure and trafficking, are dismantled via caspase cleavage early in the apoptotic response (37). Golgin-160 is cleaved at D_{59} , D_{139} and, D_{311} – the site we identified – with purified caspases and in cells after diverse apoptotic stimuli (28). In our validation studies, we inferred via the differential migration of Golgin-160 cleavage products, that two of these sites (D_{59} and D_{139}) were cleaved in

phosphorylated lysates, but that proteolysis at $SEVD_{311}$ was blocked by phosphorylation. Interestingly, in response to apoptotic signals initiating from death receptors or ER stress, non-cleavable forms of Golgin-160 can actually block apoptotic progression (29), though the effect of blocking each caspase site in isolation remains unknown. Yap1 is another caspase target that we validated as having a cleavage site that is modulated by phosphorylation. While DEMD₄₂₄ has not previously been identified as a caspase cleavage site, ASTD₁₁₁ is cleaved in Jurkat cells in response to apoptotic induction by TRAIL and staurosporine, perhaps resolving why we observed multiple cleavage products in our validation studies (38). Furthermore, P3 and P2 of ASTD₁₁₁ have previously been identified as phosphorylated in cells (39), again clarifying results from our western blots that indicated multiple cleavage products were differentially regulated between the phosphorylated and phosphatase treated lysates. In terms of functionality, Yap1 is a transcriptional effector of the MST1 and 2 kinases (40), which themselves are also targeted by caspases and function in apoptotic progression (22,41). Interestingly, MST1 and 2 contain previously identified phosphorylation sites at P1' and P3', suggesting that caspase cleavage of multiple constituents of the same pathway are hierarchically regulated by phosphorylation (42). As well, MST1 phosphorylation by Akt at T387, a site distant from the scissile bond, blocks cleavage (43), further implicating the control of proteolytic processing of this pathway as an important signaling event.

One potential limitation of our approach relates to the high stoichiometry of caspase-site phosphorylation required for a difference in susceptibility to be measurable. In an effort to overcome this limitation, we treated cells with okadaic acid to increase phosphorylation site occupancy. Similarly, the effect of phosphorylation on cleavage is not necessarily absolute, such as at P3', for example. To avoid complete digestion of proteins with phosphorylation sites at these residues, we used two different caspase concentrations. Nonetheless, despite these caveats, we were able to uncover a number of modulated caspase substrates, and validated Yap1, MST3 and Golgin-160 as caspase targets that experience altered degradation in response to lysate dephosphorylation. Yap1, MST3 and Golgin-160 have roles in processes pertaining to cell survival, and so it is enticing to speculate that the functionality of modular cleavage mechanisms are physiologically relevant.

As a logical extension to the unbiased investigation of the effect of phosphorylation on caspase-mediated degradation in the proteome, we were also interested in systematically evaluating the determinant properties of phosphorylated residues in the context of model substrate peptides. Given the size and charge of phosphoryl residues, we speculated that phosphorylation may have effects outside of the canonical caspase motif and so extended our analysis outside of P4 – P1'. Along these lines, even unmodified amino acids have exhibited determinant properties at P6, P5, P2' and P3' (15). Furthermore, Dix *et al.* (2012) recently catalogued a large number of caspase sites with phosphorylated residues in this extended motif, though the precise effects of phosphorylated residues at many of these positions remain unknown (14). In systematically analyzing the positional effect of phospho-Ser on caspase cleavage, we found that phosphorylated residues outside the canonical caspase motif could indeed inhibit caspase-mediated cleavage. Prime side (C-terminal of the scissile bond) determinants inhibited cleavage as far away as three residues from the scissile bond and

the inhibitory capacity was inversely proportional to distance from the catalytic machinery. This finding may be partly explained by previous observations made by Stennicke *et al.* (2000) (44). Here, the authors show that negative determinants at P1' fail to stabilize the transition state. Therefore, the bulky, highly charged nature of phospho-Ser might act similarly, but with diminishing effect as it moves away from the catalytic machinery. Evidence for an S5 binding site (that interacts with P5) on caspases has also recently become evident. P5 residues can positively influence cleavage by caspase-3 (45), and direct selectivity between caspase-3 and -7 (15), so we investigated the effect of phosphorylation at this position. Inhibition is consistent with a preference for small non-polar residues by caspase-3 (15). The determinant properties of P5 on caspase-7 are less obvious, making the specific reasons for phospho-P5 more difficult to reconcile (15).

Inhibitory effects at P4, P2 and P1' were consistent with the literature, but we did note a discrepancy at the P3 position. Dix *et al.* (2012) found that phospho-P3 on substrate peptides was strictly a positive factor for caspase-8 cleavage, and either promotes or has no effect on caspase-3 mediated degradation (14), whereas like Toszer *et al.* (2003), we observed no effect at this site for both caspase-3 and -8 (46). We cannot definitely explain this discordance, but can speculate that reaction conditions may have played a part. First, that Dix *et al.* (2012) used enzyme:substrate ratios 10-100× greater than our own, and reaction times that were $20\times$ longer, suggests that their enzymes were less stable. As well, for caspase-8, we used the chaotropic agent sodium citrate, which promotes caspase activity by stabilizing the dimeric form (47). Collectively, it is possible that the determinant properties of phospho-P3 may depend on reaction conditions that affect enzyme stability. Another possibility includes the substrate peptides used; Dix and colleagues (2012) tended towards longer peptides and those with sequences that differed from our model, suggesting that lengthier peptides or pairwise primary amino acid interactions could affect cleavage. At the minimum, though, our mutual findings are consistent in that phospho-P3 does not inhibit cleavage.

In accordance with the literature, phospho-P2 and phospho-P1' were also inhibitory towards proteolysis (12,46). Of note, however, was the measureable activity of caspase-8 against these peptides, whereas caspase-3 and -7 activity was not detected under the conditions used. Furthermore, baseline levels of cleavage by caspase-8 for peptides phosphorylated at P2' and P4 were also above background, perhaps suggesting higher tolerance against the inhibitory effects of caspase-8 site phosphorylation. Along these lines, the only known caspase-8 protein substrates negatively regulated by phosphorylation are phosphorylated at two sites within the cleavage motif; phosphorylation at P2 and P1' of caspase-3 blocks its cleavage by caspase-8 (12), and phospho-P2 and P2' prevent cleavage of Bid (9). In this way, phosphorylation at multiple, slightly tolerated positions may function to grade cleavage and modulate the signaling output.

In sum, we used two strategies to understand the interplay between caspase substrate phosphorylation and proteolysis. As well as systematically characterizing the primary sequence determinant properties of phospho-Ser within peptide substrates, we also utilized an unbiased, N-terminomic approach to monitor caspase substrates that were regulated by phosphorylation in the context of the proteome. Overall, we anticipate that efforts such as ours that disambiguate the hierarchical regulation of caspase substrate

155

phosphorylation and cleavage will improve our understanding of apoptotic signaling and undercover signaling pathways that control cell survival.

4.5 REFERENCES

- [1]Cohen GM. Caspases: the executioners of apoptosis. *Biochem J* 1997; **326 (Pt 1):** 1-16.
- [2]Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 2000; 100: 57-70.
- [3]Hunter T. Signaling--2000 and beyond. Cell 2000; 100: 113-127.
- [4]Taylor RC, Cullen SP, Martin SJ. Apoptosis: controlled demolition at the cellular level. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2008; 9: 231-241.
- [5]Olsson M, Zhivotovsky B. Caspases and cancer. *Cell Death Differ* 2011; 18: 1441-1449.
- [6]Kurokawa M, Kornbluth S. Caspases and kinases in a death grip. *Cell* 2009; 138: 838-854.
- [7]Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Vilk G, Li SS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. Regulation of cell proliferation and survival: convergence of protein kinases and caspases. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; **1804**: 505-510.
- [8]Hu Y, Yao J, Liu Z, Liu X, Fu H, Ye K. Akt phosphorylates acinus and inhibits its proteolytic cleavage, preventing chromatin condensation. *EMBO J* 2005; 24: 3543-3554.
- [9]Desagher S, Osen-Sand A, Montessuit S, Magnenat E, Vilbois F, Hochmann A, et al. Phosphorylation of bid by casein kinases I and II regulates its cleavage by caspase 8. *Mol Cell* 2001; 8: 601-611.
- [10]Walter J, Schindzielorz A, Grunberg J, Haass C. Phosphorylation of presenilin-2 regulates its cleavage by caspases and retards progression of apoptosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1999; 96: 1391-1396.
- [11]Walter J, Grunberg J, Schindzielorz A, Haass C. Proteolytic fragments of the Alzheimer's disease associated presenilins-1 and -2 are phosphorylated in vivo by distinct cellular mechanisms. *Biochemistry* 1998; **37:** 5961-5967.
- [12]Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Duncan KE, Vilk G, Wu C, Luscher B, et al. A Peptidebased target screen implicates the protein kinase CK2 in the global regulation of caspase signaling. *Sci Signal* 2011; 4: ra30.

- [13]Kleifeld O, Doucet A, auf dem Keller U, Prudova A, Schilling O, Kainthan RK, et al. Isotopic labeling of terminal amines in complex samples identifies protein N-termini and protease cleavage products. *Nat Biotechnol* 2010; 28: 281-288.
- [14]Dix MM, Simon GM, Wang C, Okerberg E, Patricelli MP, Cravatt BF. Functional interplay between caspase cleavage and phosphorylation sculpts the apoptotic proteome. *Cell* 2012; **150**: 426-440.
- [15]Demon D, Van Damme P, Vanden Berghe T, Deceuninck A, Van Durme J, Verspurten J, et al. Proteome-wide substrate analysis indicates substrate exclusion as a mechanism to generate caspase-7 versus caspase-3 specificity. *Mol Cell Proteomics* 2009; 8: 2700-2714.
- [16]Kleifeld O, Doucet A, Prudova A, auf dem Keller U, Gioia M, Kizhakkedathu JN, et al. Identifying and quantifying proteolytic events and the natural N terminome by terminal amine isotopic labeling of substrates. *Nat Protoc* 2011; 6: 1578-1611.
- [17]Cox J, Mann M. MaxQuant enables high peptide identification rates, individualized p.p.b.-range mass accuracies and proteome-wide protein quantification. *Nat Biotechnol* 2008; 26: 1367-1372.
- [18]Crooks GE, Hon G, Chandonia JM, Brenner SE. WebLogo: a sequence logo generator. *Genome Res* 2004; 14: 1188-1190.
- [19]Gyenis L, Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Bretner M, Litchfield DW. Unbiased functional proteomics strategy for protein kinase inhibitor validation and identification of bona fide protein kinase substrates: application to identification of EEF1D as a substrate for CK2. *J Proteome Res* 2011; **10**: 4887-4901.
- [20]Zhou Q, Snipas S, Orth K, Muzio M, Dixit VM, Salvesen GS. Target protease specificity of the viral serpin CrmA. Analysis of five caspases. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 7797-7800.
- [21]Denault JB, Salvesen GS. Expression, purification, and characterization of caspases. *Curr Protoc Protein Sci* 2003; **Chapter 21:** Unit 21.13.
- [22]Graves JD, Gotoh Y, Draves KE, Ambrose D, Han DK, Wright M, et al. Caspasemediated activation and induction of apoptosis by the mammalian Ste20-like kinase Mst1. *EMBO J* 1998; 17: 2224-2234.

- [23]Emoto Y, Manome Y, Meinhardt G, Kisaki H, Kharbanda S, Robertson M, et al. Proteolytic activation of protein kinase C delta by an ICE-like protease in apoptotic cells. *EMBO J* 1995; 14: 6148-6156.
- [24]Agard NJ, Mahrus S, Trinidad JC, Lynn A, Burlingame AL, Wells JA. Global kinetic analysis of proteolysis via quantitative targeted proteomics. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A 2012; .
- [25]Thornberry NA, Rano TA, Peterson EP, Rasper DM, Timkey T, Garcia-Calvo M, et al. A combinatorial approach defines specificities of members of the caspase family and granzyme B. Functional relationships established for key mediators of apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 17907-17911.
- [26]Mahrus S, Trinidad JC, Barkan DT, Sali A, Burlingame AL, Wells JA. Global sequencing of proteolytic cleavage sites in apoptosis by specific labeling of protein N termini. *Cell* 2008; **134**: 866-876.
- [27]Huang CY, Wu YM, Hsu CY, Lee WS, Lai MD, Lu TJ, et al. Caspase activation of mammalian sterile 20-like kinase 3 (Mst3). Nuclear translocation and induction of apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 2002; 277: 34367-34374.
- [28]Mancini M, Machamer CE, Roy S, Nicholson DW, Thornberry NA, Casciola-Rosen LA, et al. Caspase-2 is localized at the Golgi complex and cleaves golgin-160 during apoptosis. *J Cell Biol* 2000; 149: 603-612.
- [29]Maag RS, Mancini M, Rosen A, Machamer CE. Caspase-resistant Golgin-160 disrupts apoptosis induced by secretory pathway stress and ligation of death receptors. *Mol Biol Cell* 2005; 16: 3019-3027.
- [30]Fuentes-Prior P, Salvesen GS. The protein structures that shape caspase activity, specificity, activation and inhibition. *Biochem J* 2004; **384:** 201-232.
- [31]Stennicke HR, Renatus M, Meldal M, Salvesen GS. Internally quenched fluorescent peptide substrates disclose the subsite preferences of human caspases 1, 3, 6, 7 and 8. *Biochem J* 2000; **350 Pt 2:** 563-568.
- [32]Tozser J, Bagossi P, Zahuczky G, Specht SI, Majerova E, Copeland TD. Effect of caspase cleavage-site phosphorylation on proteolysis. *Biochem J* 2003; 372: 137-143.

- [33]Timmer JC, Zhu W, Pop C, Regan T, Snipas SJ, Eroshkin AM, et al. Structural and kinetic determinants of protease substrates. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* 2009; 16: 1101-1108.
- [34]Andrew CD, Warwicker J, Jones GR, Doig AJ. Effect of phosphorylation on alphahelix stability as a function of position. *Biochemistry* 2002; **41**: 1897-1905.
- [35]Fuller SJ, McGuffin LJ, Marshall AK, Giraldo A, Pikkarainen S, Clerk A, et al. A novel non-canonical mechanism of regulation of MST3 (mammalian Sterile20related kinase 3). *Biochem J* 2012; 442: 595-610.
- [36]Lu W, Lee HK, Xiang C, Finniss S, Brodie C. The phosphorylation of tyrosine 332 is necessary for the caspase 3-dependent cleavage of PKCdelta and the regulation of cell apoptosis. *Cell Signal* 2007; **19**: 2165-2173.
- [37]Mukherjee S, Chiu R, Leung SM, Shields D. Fragmentation of the Golgi apparatus: an early apoptotic event independent of the cytoskeleton. *Traffic* 2007; **8:** 369-378.
- [38]Crawford ED, Seaman JE, Agard N, Hsu GW, Julien O, Mahrus S, et al. The DegraBase: a database of proteolysis in healthy and apoptotic human cells. *Mol Cell Proteomics* 2012; .
- [39]Gnad F, Gunawardena J, Mann M. PHOSIDA 2011: the posttranslational modification database. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2011; 39: D253-60.
- [40]Hong W, Guan KL. The YAP and TAZ transcription co-activators: key downstream effectors of the mammalian Hippo pathway. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 2012; **23**: 785-793.
- [41]Lee KK, Ohyama T, Yajima N, Tsubuki S, Yonehara S. MST, a physiological caspase substrate, highly sensitizes apoptosis both upstream and downstream of caspase activation. *J Biol Chem* 2001; 276: 19276-19285.
- [42]Turowec JP, Duncan JS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. Regulation of caspase pathways by protein kinase CK2: identification of proteins with overlapping CK2 and caspase consensus motifs. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2011; **356**: 159-167.
- [43]Jang SW, Yang SJ, Srinivasan S, Ye K. Akt phosphorylates MstI and prevents its proteolytic activation, blocking FOXO3 phosphorylation and nuclear translocation. J Biol Chem 2007; 282: 30836-30844.

- [44]Stennicke HR, Renatus M, Meldal M, Salvesen GS. Internally quenched fluorescent peptide substrates disclose the subsite preferences of human caspases 1, 3, 6, 7 and 8. *Biochem J* 2000; **350 Pt 2:** 563-568.
- [45]Fu G, Chumanevich AA, Agniswamy J, Fang B, Harrison RW, Weber IT. Structural basis for executioner caspase recognition of P5 position in substrates. *Apoptosis* 2008; 13: 1291-1302.
- [46]Tozser J, Bagossi P, Zahuczky G, Specht SI, Majerova E, Copeland TD. Effect of caspase cleavage-site phosphorylation on proteolysis. *Biochem J* 2003; **372:** 137-143.
- [47]Boatright KM, Renatus M, Scott FL, Sperandio S, Shin H, Pedersen IM, et al. A unified model for apical caspase activation. *Mol Cell* 2003; 11: 529-541.

4.6 SUPPLEMENTAL FIGURES

Supplemental Figure 4.1 – N-terminome enrichment using TAILS. HeLa cell lysates were treated with or without λ phosphatase, followed by caspase treatment, and then dephosphorylation of the sample previously left phosphorylated. Primary amines on protein N-termini and lysine residue are dimethylated using heavy (+34, open circles) or light (+28, black circles) formaldehyde. Samples are pooled and trypsinized which exposes an amine on the N-terminus of the internal tryptic peptides. These peptides are captured by reacting with an ~80 kDa, aldehyde substituted polymer. Importantly, native protein N-termini and neo-N-termini generated by caspase cleavage are resistant to reaction with the polymer because their reactive amines have been blocked by dimethylation. Enrichment of the N-terminome then occurs by negative selection via filtering away the reacted polymer using a 10-kDa cut-off spin column. LC-MS/MS analysis of isotopically dimethylated peptides then allows comparative analysis between caspase degradomes of phosphorylated or dephosphorylated lysates. Caspase substrates will be inferred by identifying those peptides with a P1 Asp. In the event that there is no difference between caspase substrate proteolysis between phosphorylated and dephosphorylated samples, a peptide ratio of $\sim 1:1$ will be observed in MS1 [1]. Of interest are those peptide pairs that deviate from a 1:1 ratio [2].


Modified TAILS workflow

Supplemental Figure 4.2 – Proof-of-principle for phosphatase and caspase treatment of HeLa cell extracts. (A) Caspase degradomes were prepared as indicated in the materials and methods and samples taken after the first phosphatase treatment, and again after treatment with caspases and dephosphorylation of the previously '- phosphatase' treated sample. Samples were western blotted and probed first with antibodies directed against MST1 and then with phospho-EEF1D and phospho-EEF1B. (B) Nocodazole-arrested HeLa cell lysates were dephosphorylated with λ phosphatase as indicated in materials and methods, western blotted and probed for phospho-EEF1D, phospho-EEF1B and phospho-H2B (left panel). Similarly, HeLa extracts were λ phosphatase treated and western blotted for Presenilin-1 (right panel). (C) HeLa lysates were treated with 0, 1, 100 or 1000 nM of caspase-3 and -7 for 1 hour at 37°C and stopped by the addition of 2 × Laemmli buffer. Reactions were western blotted with antibodies against PKC8.





<u>Supplemental Figure 4.3 – Assessing the linearity of caspase reactions using model</u> <u>internally quenched caspase substrate peptides</u>. (A) The indicated amounts of caspase-3 or -7 were reacted with model (DESD) or negative control uncleavable (DESA) peptides for 5 or 15 minutes at 37°C and stopped by adding an excess of the irreversible caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk. Tryptophan fluorescence was monitored by excitation at 280 nm and measuring emission at 355 nm on a fluorimeter. (B) Assays were performed as in (A), except fluorescence was measured using a _ plate reader. Error bars represent the standard deviation of 4 reactions.



Supplemental Figure 4.4 – Dephosphorylation of the phospho-P2 peptide substrates increases caspase cleavage. Phosphorylated and non-phosphorylated P2 peptides were treated with or without λ phosphatase for 1 hour at 37°C. After dephosphorylation, 100 μ M of peptide was used in reactions with 600 nM of caspase-7 for 15 minutes at 37°C. Reactions were stopped using the irreversible caspase inhibitor zVAD-fmk, followed by measuring tryptophan fluorescence at 355 nm after exciting at 280 nm. Error bars represent the standard deviation of 4 reactions.

4.7 SUPPLEMENTAL TABLES

		Cara	Exp1	Exp2	Exp3
Peptide	AA position	Names	50 nM C3/7	500 nM C3/7	500 nivi C3/7 #2
D.GEEQNKEALQDVEDENQ	238	YWHAE	0.76042697	0.853139912	
D.GLLAGGEKATMQNLNDR	77	KRT17		0.645234859	0.490617059
D.GEEAGAYDGPR	108	ERP57	0.706186859	0.998420266	
D.GEALSTLVLNR	279	HSP60	0.564884205	0.799471561	
D.GQPGAFTCYLDAGLAR	136	MSTP030	0.767151729	0.94784708	
D.TGDTINQSTLPSQQNR	424	YAP1	1.25342255	1.253295832	
D.GTDEYNSGVICENTCKEKGR	101	G19P1		0.279086823	1.154643734
D.GTVEEDLGKSR	28	GRP94		0.7898872	1.14751825
D.VDGTVEEDLGKSR	26	GRP94		0.756502651	
D.GVYAFEYYPSTPGR	508	FLN1L		1.138837381	
D.DEEDEEELGEEER	220	ANP32A	0.708180476		
D.NADGTQTVNYVPSR	1501	FLN	0.678917168	0.677698385	
D.GTQTVNYVPSR	1504	FLN	1.236913583	0.797100717	
D.GVTHTVPIYEGYALPHAILR	157	ACTB	0.573965852	0.82889666	0.343460067
D.SYVGDEAQSKR	51	ACTB	0.446723212	0.853228715	0.857804579
D.GQVITIGNER	244	ACTB	0.83973365	0.770662752	0.941464186
D.NGSGMCKAGFAGDDAPR	11	ACTB		0.888802517	0.936792011
D.SVEGEGEEEGEEY	438	TUBA1B	0.840066759	0.889156924	
D.DSFNTFFSETGAGKHVPR	46	TUBA1B	0.534176279	0.616769044	
D.LTEFQTNLVPYPR	251	TUBA1B	1.022727772	1.3259438	
D.EVTIVNILTNR	70	ANX2	0.898043366	0.953627141	
D.EDSLIEIICSR	142	ANX2	0.452115547	0.152048214	
D.SGPINDTDANPR	231	CASP7		0.772252503	1.298344927
D.GGSGNSTIIVSR	2359	HSPC272		0.370006451	
D.SSEPVVEDER	237	ASPH	1.096267056	1.043382777	
D.KSPFNSPSPQDSPR	331	NFI			0.091363899
D.APKSQDLAKIMADIR	238	CYK18			0.621854417
D.STAAQQELR	1153	MYH9		1.020533804	0.950716508
D.IAVDGEPLGR	9	СҮРА	0.655232007	0.98551256	
D.SATAFGAQTSSR	472	C16orf84		0.890895317	
D.GADCIMLSGETAKGDYPLEAVR	354	OIP3		0.609484712	0.869139479
D.AEAAMDISEGR	767	ISOT	1.444366375	0.599292131	
D.GYETEGIR	274	MCM6		1.048528635	
D.GYLSLLQDSGEVR	96	EIF5A	0.780220749	1.01703037	
D.FETGDAGASATFPMQCSALR	6	EIF5A		0.978891496	0.832536077
D.SLKEALTYDGALLGDR	93	EIF4H		0.654161781	
D.GATQSSPAEPKSEDADR	708	GCF2		0.990361312	1.026909504
D.GDLTLYQSNTILR	58	FAEES3	0.678180083	0.973817518	

D.GNDSDSSSYSSASTR	311	GOLGA3			2.37786697
D.GPEAQAEACSGER	9	HSPC286		0.654270848	
D.AGTIAGLNVLR	160	HSC70	0.70817828	0.849292298	
D.SEDLPLNISR	512	HSP90A	0.512801898	0.590617099	
D.GPAAEAEPEHSFDGLR	2771	PLEC1	1.214061449	1.305317525	
D.GQASGGSDSGDWIFTIR	325	MST3		0.67011965	
D.EQDENGAEASADLR	481	MSN	0.746966158		
D.GLVETPTGYIESLPR	57	NAP1L1	0.760847005	0.66128923	
D.GLGVARPHYGSVLDNER	8	IQGAP1		0.848174012	
D.SLLQDGEFSMDLR	76	PFN1	1.017753873		
D.GEFSMDLR	81	PFN1	0.853577387	0.910693462	
D.GDEDEEAESATGKR	113	PTMA	0.660056838	0.773236606	
D.GITIQAR	735	SPTAN1		0.820806464	
D.AGEFVDLYVPR	4	hCG_41768	0.837948757	1.171753589	
D.AYGPPSNFLEIDIFNPQTVGVGR	21	SNX12			1.024484234
D.GLAVTPTPVPVVGSQMTR	128	U2AF2			0.501543421
D.SVLDVVR	114	TUBB2	0.821847838	0.963970257	0.987401403
D.FSLADAINTEFKNTR	85	VIM	0.7516011	0.938473968	1.064232797
D.ALKGTNESLER	331	VIM	0.978807084	0.906199105	

<u>Supplemental Table 4.1</u>. List of P1 Asp peptides identified using TAILS. Values in the experiment columns represent the ratio of peptide in phosphatase treated samples versus samples not treated with phosphatase.

			Exp1	Exp2	Exp3
Peptide	AA position	Gene Names	50 nM C3/7	500 nM C3/7	500 nM C3/7
M.VNFTVDQIR	1	EEF2	0.699543509	0.986643633	
.MILLEVNNR	0	ARC34	0.840853676	0.852542522	
M.VLAELYVSDR	1	ASNS	0.826466954	0.712692079	
M.GKVKVGVNGFGR	1	CDABP0047	0.810234244	0.894274269	1.138836759
M.AGGEAGVTLGQPHLSR	1	EIF2G	0.892983387	0.994338435	
M.AAEKQVPGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG	1	SRP68	0.984748641	0.922616039	0.825511026
.MKFNPFVTSDR	0	RPL26	1.016908841	0.88446624	
M.VEKEEAGGGISEEEAAQYDR	1	AOS1	1.024355292	0.887742657	1.075926056
M.AATLILEPAGR	1	ACOT1	1.14008767	0.97040373	
.MIEVVCNDR	0	UBL5	1.147738285	0.989108464	1.373512128
M.VLLESEQFLTELTR	1	SRP14	1.090373158	1.098783344	1.2238283
M.GVQVETISPGDGR	1	FKBP1	1.033260802	1.005026404	1.079550496
M.VNPTVFFDIAVDGEPLGR	1	СҮРА	1.084712838	1.091889859	0.979209395
M.GLLSILR	1	ARFL3	1.116298905	1.092916481	
M.VKLTAELIEQAAQYTNAVR	1	SNRPA1	1.187865102		0.63157831
M.VQKESQATLEER	1	HEXC	0.414225594	0.934391966	0.985033981
	1	RP11-352P4.2- 004		1.074672348	1,133726791
M.VGVKPVGSDPDFQPELSGAGSR	1	TRP32	1.192435529	1.081319797	0.950819409
	-			1.052808496	0.850598152
.MVLLESEQFLTELTR	0	SRP14		1002000.00	0.970948742
MVGVKPVGSDPDEOPELSGAGSB	0	TRP32			0.811728567
M.GILEKISEIEKEIAR	1	DRG2			0.676888411
M.VKLFIGNLPR	1	RBM4			0.879275479
M.GIQGLAKLIADVAPSAIR	1	FEN1			1.179442974
M.APGQLALFSVSDKTGLVEFAR	1	ATIC			0.94876253
M.GGEQEEER	- 1	NUDC			1.186712572
.MVNPTVFFDIAVDGEPLGR	0	СҮРА			1.228574637

<u>Supplemental Table 4.2</u>. List of protein N-terminal peptides identified using TAILS. Values in the experiment columns represent the ratio of peptide in phosphatase treated samples versus samples not treated with phosphatase.

0/7				
casp3/7 substrate	model	biotin	WGGDEVDGVAEG	K(DNP)
	uncleavable	biotin	WGGDEVAGVAEG	K (DNP)
P5	ser unphos	biotin	WGSDEVDGVAEG	K (DNP)
P4		biotin	WGGSEVDGVAEG	K (DNP)
P3		biotin	WGGDSVDGVAEG	K (DNP)
P2		biotin	WGGDESDGVAEG	K (DNP)
P1 '		biotin	WGGDEVDSVAEG	K (DNP)
P21		biotin	WGGDEVDGSAFG	K (DNP)
D31		biotin	WGGDEVDGVSEG	K (DNP)
		biotin	WGGDEVDGVASG	K(DNP)
nP5	ser phos	biotin	WGDSDEVDGVAEG	K(DNP)
pP4	ber phot	biotin	WGGDSEVDGVAEG	K (DNP)
pP3		biotin	WGGDDSVDGVAEG	K (DNP)
pP2		biotin	WGGDEpSDGVAEG	K (DNP)
P		biotin	WGGDEVDpSVAEG	K (DNP)
pP2'		biotin	WGGDEVDGpSAEG	K (DNP)
pP3'		biotin	WGGDEVDGVpSEG	K (DNP)
pP4 '		biotin	WGGDEVDGVApSG	K (DNP)
casp8/9				
substrate	model	biotin	WGIETDSGVG	K(DNP)
	uncleavable	biotin	WGIETASGVG	K(DNP)
P4	ser unphos	biotin	WGSETDSGVG	K(DNP)
P3		biotin	WGISTDSGVG	K(DNP)
P2		biotin	WGIESDSGVG	K(DNP)
P1'		biotin	WGIETDSGVG	K(DNP)
P2 '		biotin	WGIETDSSVG	K(DNP)
P3'		biotin	WGIETDSGSG	K(DNP)
pP4	ser phos	biotin	WGpSETDSGVG	K(DNP)
pP3		biotin	WGIpSTDSGVG	K(DNP)
pP2		biotin	WGIEpSDSGVG	K(DNP)
pP1'		biotin	WGIETDpSGVG	K(DNP)
pP2 '		biotin	WGIETDSpSVG	K(DNP)
pP3'		biotin	WGIETDSGpSG	K(DNP)

Supplemental Table 4.3. List of peptides used for phospho-walking studies.

CHAPTER 5 – DISCUSSION

5.1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION

The balance of cell survival and death is of crucial importance to maintaining total cell number homeostasis, and, if disturbed, can lead to proliferative diseases such as cancer (1,2). Critical regulators governing these processes are two distinct families of enzymes – caspase, a family of pro-apoptotic proteases, and protein kinases, a group of phosphotransferases that transfer phosphate from ATP to hydroxyl residues on proteins. Interplay between these families is apparent, with an emerging role for the phosphorylation of caspase substrates to regulate susceptibility to proteolysis (3,4). For a number of reasons, protein kinase CK2 has emerged as the kinase with perhaps the highest degree of integration within the caspase circuitry (4). However, gaps in our knowledge still remain as to how this constitutively active kinase is regulated in disease, and what precise functions CK2 may perform when mis-regulated in cells. Given the role of CK2 in apoptosis, the goal of this thesis was to utilize targeted strategies for identifying substrates that may promote anti-apoptotic signals emanating from mis-regulated CK2.

5.2 SUMMARY OF FINDINGS AND RESEARCH IMPACT

5.2.1 Predicting and characterizing caspase-3 phosphorylation by CK2

In Chapter 2, we set out to identify CK2 substrates whose phosphorylation regulates their cleavage by caspases. In large part, our efforts were guided by three characteristics of CK2. First and foremost, CK2 is over-expressed in a number of human

cancers and contributes to tumourigenesis by, at least in part, blocking the efficient execution of apoptosis. Second, CK2 phosphorylation is promoted by acidic primary amino acid determinants in the +1 and +3 position, and more generally, anywhere from -2 to +7 (5-8). Similarly, caspases by definition cleave at aspartic acid, but cleavage is also generally promoted by Asp at the P4 position, and Glu at P3 (9). Finally, there is precedence for CK2 to regulate a number of other caspase substrates in this manner, such as Bid, Presenilin-1 and -2, and YY1 (10-14). Collectively, these characteristics suggest that the crosstalk between caspases and CK2 may be underappreciated. Furthermore, owing to the complex nature of this hierarchical regulatory mechanism, examples of phosphorylation-dependent blocking of caspase cleavage have only been found serendipitously. Therefore, we sought to develop new strategies for identifying novel proteins regulated in this manner that could function by controlling apoptotic progression. To this end, we designed a peptide match program that positions a predicted CK2 phosphorylation site adjacent to a putative caspase scissile bond, and, interestingly, identified caspase-3 itself. Caspase-3 is an executioner caspase responsible for the majority of the caspase degradome (15), and only attains catalytic activity after cleavage by upstream initiator caspases (16,17). Therefore, our guiding hypothesis was that phosphorylation by CK2 blocks activation of caspase-3, and could function, especially in the context of CK2 over-expression, to impede apoptotic progression. We found that CK2 phosphorylates caspase-3 at the predicted S176, but also at T174. These sites surround D175 - the scissile bond controlling caspase-3 activiation - and when phosphorylated, efficiently blocked cleavage by upstream initiators in vitro.

Interestingly, caspase-3 phosphorylation was specific for the free catalytic form of CK2, as reconstitution of the holoenzyme by CK2 β addition to kinase assays dramatically inhibited phosphorylation. Notably, of the hundreds of CK2 substrates that have been identified, only a handful are preferentially phosphorylated in the absence of the CK2 β subunit (18,19). In some ways, this may in part be due to the fact that not every identified substrate is tested with all forms of CK2. Nevertheless, the function of free-catalytic CK2 in cells remain controversial, and so as well as characterizing the role that phospho-caspase-3 plays in apoptotic progression, the generation of phospho-caspase-3 antibodies allowed us to for the first time systematically examine the catalytic activity of non-holoenzyme CK2 in living cells.

Indeed, in chapter 3, we measured caspase-3 phosphorylation in HeLa cells by endogenous and ectopically expressed holoenzyme and free-catalytic CK2 (ie CK2 α' -HA, CK2 α -HA, CK2 α' -HA₂/myc-CK2 β_2 , and CK2 α -HA₂/myc-CK2 β_2). By targeting caspase-3 to the nucleus with a NLS tag, or transfecting the non-NLS tagged version, which localizes to the cytoplasm, we could monitor two distinct pools of cellular CK2 for the free-catalytic form. Interestingly, in these cells, it appeared that endogenous CK2 was unable to phosphorylate caspase-3, even in the presence of okadaic acid, supporting the notion that cellular, catalytic CK2 is completely bound to CK2 β . However, overexpression of individual catalytic subunits to levels that did not dramatically perturb total levels of CK2 activity (i.e. up to 2-fold) resulted in robust phosphorylation of caspase-3. These results also revealed a surprising preference for caspase-3 phosphorylation by CK2 α' , which represents the first direct evidence for a CK2 α' specific substrate in cells. Specificity was imparted by the catalytic domain in spite of extreme sequence identity in this region, and sequence divergence at the N- and C-termini. Curiously, our results support a mechanism in which $CK2\alpha'$ specificity was not the result of differential holoenzyme formation with endogenous $CK2\beta$ in cells, and suggests that specificity is dictated by other positive or negative regulators controlling caspase-3 access to $CK2\alpha'$ and α , respectively. Furthermore, these data have implications for the formation of the holoenzyme in cells, and suggest that at least a portion of newly expressed $CK2\alpha$ and α' are not immediately packaged into the holoenzyme.

To avoid inappropriate caspase-3 activation, we used catalytically inactive caspase-3 when testing for phosphorylation in cells. In an effort to study the functional effect of caspase-3 phosphorylation, we actually found that catalytically active caspase-3 was phosphorylated much less in HeLa cells, preempting our efforts to understand the effect of phosphorylation on apoptotic progression. Moving forward, a comprehensive evaluation of other model systems to identify endogenous, phosphorylated caspase-3 will be necessary to fully understand the role this modification might play in apoptosis (see section 5.3.2).

Collectively, our results provide support for a model in which the complement of CK2 substrates phosphorylated in a given cell is dependent on the form of CK2 present. Evidence for this model is supported by the recent findings of Deshiere *et al.* (2012), as their work highlights that a shift to free-catalytic CK2 is driven by the loss of CK2 β in various breast cancer patient samples (20). These authors propose that a distinct phenotype, namely the presence of EMT markers, mediated by increased free-catalytic CK2 is a direct consequence of reduced phosphorylation of SNAIL – a CK2 holoenzyme specific substrate – rather than increased phosphorylation of a free-catalytic specific

substrate. Therefore, our work complements this study by providing evidence for the converse, that shifting the balance of CK2 from holoenzyme to the free-catalytic can result in phosphorylation of proteins targeted by this form. Implications for these results have yet to be realized in disease models, but one obvious consequence of misbalanced CK2 expression is that the CK2-dependent phospho-proteome is modular and contingent upon the relative amount of each form of CK2 (Figure 5.1). In this way, distinct cellular phenotypes may depend on the relative abundance of the different forms of CK2.

5.2.2 Unbiased investigation of caspase substrate phosphorylation: identification of novel caspase targets with phospho-dependent changes in proteolysis

As a logical extension of our peptide-match program, we devised an unbiased, Nterminomic approach to look for differences in the caspase degradome between phosphorylated and dephosphorylated lysates. N-terminomic strategies have been used extensively to identify caspase substrates in lysate cleavage assays (21), and from cells induced to undergo apoptosis (21-25), but never to directly identify substrates whose cleavage is modulated by phosphorylation. Furthermore, our experimental design did not exclusively measure the effects of phosphorylations located adjacent to the scissile bond, but also considered distant phosphorylations or phospho-dependent interaction partners that may alter scissile bond accessibility through structural changes. Finally, this approach is not limited to measuring only the effect of CK2 on the caspase degradome, but instead probes the native phospho-proteome generated by all active kinases in HeLa cells. Notably, our dataset included cleavage events such as MST3 that were positively regulated by phosphorylation, and also examples of phosphorylations inhibitory to

176



Figure 5.1 – A Hypothetical representation of the functional redundancy and uniqueness of different forms of CK2. Given the high sequence similarity between CK2 α and α' , undoubtedly these two isozymes control a number of redundant pathways. However, our work supports a model stating that all forms of CK2 have unique cellular substrates. Misbalanced expression of these different forms in disease may lead to unique phenotypes that are dictated by the complement of available CK2 and CK2 substrates.

proteolysis, such as those on Yap1 and Golgin-160. These data validated our strategy, and reinforced that native phosphorylations can have a range of effects on caspase cleavage.

After observing that phosphorylation can both positively and negatively regulate caspase-mediated degradation, we set out to rigorously define the determinant properties of phosphorylation throughout the entire caspase motif. In this sense, positional effects for amino acids have been thoroughly studied using peptide libraries and model substrates that interrogate P4-P1', but that of phosphorylation has only been studied anecdotally. To systematically uncover the effects of phosphorylation on caspase cleavage, we designed a series of model peptide substrates that walk phospho-Ser through the entirety of an extended caspase motif. We found that phosphorylation was generally inhibitory from positions P5-P3' for caspase-3 and -7 and P4-P2' for caspase-8, but had no effect on any caspase at P3. The overall negative effect of caspase substrate phosphorylation when located near the scissile bond suggests that when phosphorylation promotes cleavage, it is likely the result of altered substrate structure that promotes scissile bond accessibility. As both caspase and phosphorylation databases continue to be populated with data from proteomics studies, we anticipate these determinant properties can be applied to guided, database mining approaches that seek to identify novel caspase substrates whereby phosphorylation regulates cleavage. Collectively, our work contributes to a fundamental understanding of the effect of phosphorylation on cleavage, and, using modified N-terminomic approaches, identifies novel substrates regulated in this manner.

5.3 FUTURE DIRECTIONS

5.3.1 Characterization of structural determinants that select for free-catalytic specificity

The ability of CK2 β to modulate substrate specificity represents a regulatory mechanism long known to control CK2 in vitro, but the selective factors guiding this function remain enigmatic. Primary amino acid sequence determinants surrounding the phospho-acceptor have been mapped to exosites on CK2 and found to interact with n+1, +3, +4 and +5 of the substrate (26). Therefore, it follows that holoenzyme formation is not known to dramatically alter primary sequence determinants of substrate catalysis, but instead may impart unique, higher order structural features that interact with the substrate and guide phosphorylation. Indeed, Leroy et al. (1997) proposed that an acidic loop of CK2 β partially occludes the catalytic pocket of CK2 α and blocks access of some substrates (27); notably, structures of the holoenzyme would later reveal the acidic loop of CK2 β to make contact near the active site of CK2 α (28). For substrates inhibited by $CK2\beta$, treating the holoenzyme with polyamines is hypothesized to stimulate activity by competing CK2^β away from the catalytic pocket of CK2, effectively opening the active site (27,29). In spite of this, the catalytic parameters of most CK2 substrates are more favourable for the holoenzyme (18).

In chapter 2, we present evidence for the identification of caspase-3 as a CK2 substrate specific for the free-catalytic subunit. Interestingly, preliminary work from our lab shows that caspase-8 is also phosphorylated by CK2 between the small and large subunits, at a site equivalent to T174 in caspase-3, but is paradoxically more efficiently phosphorylated by the holoenzyme (K_{cat}/K_m of 0.42 versus 0.16, G. Vilk personal

communication). Possible explanations for this discrepancy lie in differences in the structural environment of the area immediately surrounding the phospho-acceptors. The most obvious variation is the length of the interdomain linker that contains the CK2 phosphorylation sites; caspase-8 is 25 amino acids long versus 16 for caspase-3. There is no structure of caspase-3 with an intact linker region, but its closest homologue caspase-7 - which has a linker of the same length - has been solved, and so certain inferences can be made (30). First, the region on caspase-7 that aligns with the CK2 phospho-acceptors is of low resolution, but, given its length, may be held closer to the catalytic groove of the enzyme than is the caspase-8 linker (Figure 5.2). Also, a nearby loop - L4 - is actually 9 amino acids longer on caspase-3 and -7, and may serve to occlude the bulkier CK2 holoenzyme from gaining access to the phosphorylation site. In contrast, the CK2 phosphorylation on caspase-8 is further away from any protruding loops, and is stationed on an outer edge of the protein (Figure 5.2) (31). Furthermore, caspase-3 exists as a dimer, whereas caspase-8 is monomeric under conditions utilized for our kinase assays (32,33); in this sense, dimeric versus monomeric form of caspases may also be responsible for selecting holoenzyme or free-catalytic CK2 specificity. Generating caspase-3 and -8 chimeras that swap interdomain linkers and the L4 loop, or contain mutations at the dimer interface that reduce association (as has been shown for caspase-8 (31)) may isolate structural determinants that select for holoenzyme versus catalytic specificity. Ultimately, we predict that phospho-acceptors shielded from the holoenzyme are done so by restrictive, structural protrusions on the substrate. In support of this model, there are no known peptide substrates preferentially phosphorylated by the



Figure 5.2 Structural alignment of caspase-7 and -8. Caspase-7 (black, PDB: 1K86 (30)), the closest relative to caspase-3, and caspase-8 (off-white, PDB: 2K7Z (53)) are shown as a structural alignment (generated using Pymol). The extended caspase-8 linker is shown in orange, with the phospho-acceptor of CK2 highlighted in red. The linker of caspase-7 is unstructured, but the ends are shown in pink. The L4 loop of caspase-7 is shown in blue, whereas the L4 loop of caspase-8 is flexible and not defined in this structure. Note: caspase-7 was crystallized as a dimer in PDB: 1K86, but the second chain was edited out for simplicity. PDB: 2K7Z represents a solution structure of monomeric caspase-8.

catalytic subunit, suggesting that only structural factors can prevent phosphorylation by the holoenzyme.

Conceptually related studies are underway in our lab, but employ engineered CK2 substrate motifs positioned between two fluorophores. This work has the added advantage of being easily translatable to cellular experiments that target biosensors to distinct cellular locations for the purpose of monitoring discrete CK2 populations in time and space. In sum, a substrate engineering approach will permit a systematic characterization of the structural determinants guiding preferential phosphorylation by the free-catalytic subunit of CK2. The closely related caspase-3 and -8 provide a unique model system with which to base these studies.

5.3.2 Screening for endogenous phospho-caspase-3 in tissues and disease

The presence and function of free-catalytic CK2 in disease and physiology remains poorly understood. Interestingly, there is evidence for tremendous variation of the relative levels of CK2 subunits in tissues from patients suffering from breast and head and neck cancer (20,34). While the absolute levels in these instances remain unknown, the presence of undetectable CK2 β and high levels of CK2 α or α' suggests that CK2 β may be sub-stoichiometric, which would inherently lead to cellular populations of free-catalytic CK2. Our demonstration that artificially generating free-catalytic CK2 by transfection, and the discovery that caspase-3 is phosphorylated under these conditions, suggests that the absolute and relative levels of regulatory and catalytic CK2 may control the CK2-dependent phospho-proteome. It follows that the cancer promoting functions of CK2 could also depend on the complement of CK2 forms present in a cell, but to develop

this hypothesis we need to identify cell line models with misbalanced CK2 levels. Based on its ability to discriminate between different forms of CK2, our phospho-caspase-3 antibodies may accelerate the identification of such models.

In terms of identifying caspase-3 phosphorylation in physiology, perhaps the tissue most likely exhibit this characteristic are mouse testes. Here, protein expression of $CK2\alpha'$ was highest when compared to 7 other tissues (35). Furthermore, the observation that $CK2\alpha'$ knockout mice experience a hyper-apoptotic phenotype in the testes suggests an anti-apoptotic role for $CK2\alpha'$ (36), which is consistent with a functional role for caspase-3 phosphorylation. Extending beyond simply the relative levels of CK2 subunits as a key identifier for candidate tissuses, there is also immunohistochemical evidence for $CK2\alpha'$ and β to occupy distinct cellular locations in developing rat spermatocytes (37), suggesting that free-catalytic CK2 α' is theoretically present. Experiments aimed at isolating caspase-3 from mouse testes by immuno-precipitation, followed by western blotting with anti-phospho-caspase-3 antibodies, should provide a preliminary analysis of the presence of phospho-caspase-3 in this tissue. Thematically related experiments can be envisaged for cancer cell lines with misbalanced expression of CK2 subunits such as those observed in breast (20) and head and neck cancer (34). Furthermore, as repositories for cancer specimens continue to grow, misbalanced CK2 will be documented in other disease types.

An alternative approach to understanding specific functions ascribed to individual forms of CK2 is to utilize strategies that aim to identify and measure other free-catalytic and holoenzyme specific CK2 substrates in cell lines or tissue samples. To this end, we would take advantage of cell lysate kinase assays such as those described by Knight *et al.*,

where isoform specific substrates of p38 α and β were identified (38). Here, the authors treat lysates with the irreversible kinase inhibitor FSBA, which reacts with the conserved, catalytic lysine residue of protein kinases, to inactivate all endogenous kinases. Excess inhibitor is then washed away using low-molecular weight spin columns, followed by addition of the recombinant kinase of interest, in our case free-catalytic CK2 or holoenzyme, and ATP. After kinase assays, samples are trypsinized, labeled with heavy or light dimethylation as in chapter 4, the phospho-peptides enriched and then identified and quantified using mass spectrometry (Figure 5.3). Phospho-peptides unique to either treatment could then be applied to a number of downstream applications aimed at measuring the phosphorylation of these targets in different cell lines or tissues.

One approach utilizes targeted proteomics strategies such as selected reaction monitoring (SRM) to identify tissues or cell lines with specific cohorts of CK2 substrates. SRM is a LC-MS approach that relies on the synthesis of phospho-peptides, followed by protocol development that seeks to establish transitions, or precursor/fragment pairs of ions (39). By selectively measuring both the precursor and fragment, SRM is both extremely specific and sensitive. The real power of SRM, though, comes from two important characteristics. First, SRM is capable of measuring nearly hundreds of transitions in a single mass spectrometer run by toggling between the transitions of interest that occur at a predefined chromatography retention time (39). Secondly, absolute quantification is made possible by spiking isotopically labeled, synthetic phospho-peptides into the phospho-proteome being analyzed (39). Determining phosphorylation stoichiometry is even achievable when transitions of the synthesized, unphosphorylated peptides are measured (40). Furthermore, as well as monitoring



Figure 5.3 – Systematic identification CK2 substrates specific for the holoenzyme or catalytic subunits. To uncover substrates preferred by different forms of CK2, a proteomic approach that aims to identify CK2 substrates from cell lysates will be utilized. First, endogenous kinase present in the lysate will be inactivated using the irreversible kinase inhibitor FSBA, followed by its removal using low-molecular weight spin columns. Free-catalytic CK2 (α and α') or both forms of the CK2 holoenzyme are then incubated with the lysate, ATP and the kinase cofactor Mg²⁺. Sample trypsinization, phospho-peptide enrichment and peptide dimethylation are then followed by comparative phospho-proteomics. Variations may also include the incorporation of a third label. Here, samples would be treated with phosphatase instead of CK2, to get a sense of the physiological relevance of the identified phosphorylation sites. Similarly, phosphatase treatment could preclude kinase assays to maximize the unoccupied phospho-acceptors.

phosphorylation of CK2 substrates, we could also develop SRM protocols for peptides from the CK2 subunits themselves. In this way, the ratio of catalytic:regulatory subunits of CK2 could be measured.

By determing the phosphorylation status of CK2-form specific substrates, and the levels of CK2 subunits across different cell lines or tissue types, a number of important conclusions could be drawn. First and foremost, by extending the measurement of free-catalytic CK2 beyond caspase-3, stronger conclusions about the presence and function of free-catalytic CK2 can be achieved. Secondly, the phosphorylation of free-catalytic substrates in the presence of excess CK2 β would imply either an active, exclusion mechanism keeping the holoenzyme from forming, or the stimulation of holoenzyme by polyamines, which rescues holoenzyme inhibition of free-catalytic versus holoenzyme activity would provide a sound platform with which to study the differential functions of these different forms of CK2 in processes related to cell survival.

5.3.3 Determining the effect of phosphorylation on cleavage of MST3, Golgin-160 and Yap1 during apoptosis

Golgin-160, MST3 and Yap1 all have bona fide roles in either apoptotic progression or cell survivability, suggesting that cleavage modulation may alter cellular phenotypes. Indeed, there is precedence in the literature for the inhibition of Golgin-160 cleavage to block apoptotic progression; Golgin-160 non-cleavable mutants impair apoptosis in response to extrinsic stimuli and ER stress (41). As well, MST3 is cleaved by caspases in cells, an event that activates MST3 and promotes apoptosis (42). The

putative function of regulating Yap1 cleavage in apoptosis remains difficult to assess based on its pro- and anti-apoptotic functions (43-45). However, the observation that upstream pathway constituents MST1 and 2 contain phosphorylation sites near their scissile bonds suggests that proteolytic control of this signaling pathway may be an important apoptotic checkpoint (45,46).

A logical extension from our N-terminomic screen for caspase substrates whose cleavage is modulated by phosphorylation is to identify the phosphorylation sites that regulate Yap1, MST3 and Golgin-160 cleavage. This would be performed by generating expression plasmids of the candidates that have non-phosphorylatable mutations, followed by lysate caspase cleavage assays that were treated with or without λ phosphatase. In the case of Yap1 and Golgin-160, the presence of phospho-acceptors at positions within the caspase motif that inhibit cleavage when phosphorylated represent strong candidates with which to initially focus mutational studies. Furthermore, the P4 Ser on Golgin-160 (SEVD) actually strongly conforms to the CK2 motif. Identifying MST3 phosphorylation sites that modulate cleavage should be more difficult because we have little basis for predicting phosphorylations that promote cleavage. One area to start may be the region just outside extended caspase motif we studied (ie P5-P4') – phospho-acceptors are present at P9-11, P6, P7' and P9'. These sites may function much the same way that P5' phosphorylation promotes PKC8 cleavage (47).

Once the phosphorylation sites responsible for altered cleavage kinetics in lysate caspase assays are identified, these mutants can be utilized to monitor kinetics after cells are induced to undergo apoptosis. Because different apoptotic stimuli can cause different degradomes (25), a variety of apoptotic inducers will be utilized, such as $TNF\alpha/CHX$ to

187

activate the extrinsic pathway, and staurosporine, etoposide or thapsigargin to activate the intrinsic pathway. Apoptotic time courses followed by western blotting will be used to identify differences in cleavage between wild-type and phospho-acceptor mutants.

Finally, the function of altered cleavage kinetics will be determined using a variety of readouts after expression of wild-type, non-phosphorylatable and noncleavable mutants. Blocking Golgin-160 processing has previously been shown to reduce PARP cleavage, a caspase-3 and -7 substrate, and reduce membrane blebbing associated with apoptosis (41). Similarly, ectopic expression of the MST3 caspase cleaved fragment induces chromatin condensation, and so this readout could be used to measure altered cleavage of MST3 (42). The function of Yap1 proteolysis is difficult to predict, as its cleavage has never been studied, but a good starting point would be assessing its better-known functions after apoptotic induction. For instance, Yap1 associates with p73 to modulate apoptotic gene expression after DNA damage (43,44). As well, cytoplasmic sequestration is observed when phosphorylated by Lats1/2 or Akt (43,48), and so differences in localization between different mutants of Yap1 may be indicative of functionality in apoptosis.

5.4 PERSPECTIVES

As highlighted in chapter 1, CK2 is a promising targeted therapeutic strategy for the treatment of various cancers. Significant evidence exists for CK2 inhibition to specifically reduce cancer cell fitness, while not affecting normal cells (49-51). However, a unifying mechanism for the function of CK2 in disease is far from complete. The simplest demonstration of this is the dependence of phenotypic output after CK2 inhibition on the genetic background of the treated cells; apoptosis (51), autophagy (52) and different stages of cell cycle arrest have all been observed (51). While other explanations are possible, these varied phenotypic responses suggest that distinct CK2 functions may be differentially hijacked depending on the genetic context. Work such as ours that attempts to define regulatory mechanisms, and context-specific phosphorylations will be crucial in instructing how to best target CK2 in disease. In this way, successful pairing of CK2 inhibitors with other therapeutic strategies may depend on the active complement of the CK2 phospho-proteome, and may well vary amongst different genetic backgrounds, and the form of CK2 present.

5.5 CONCLUSIONS

Protein phosphorylation and proteolysis are two important post-translational modifications implicated in nearly every aspect of cellular signaling. Furthermore, the ability of phosphorylation to impact proteolytic events represents a hierarchical signaling mode that affords an extra level of regulation to cellular processes such as cell death. However, the complexity of this regulatory mechanism underscored the need for novel strategies to uncover the integration of kinase and caspase networks.

Collectively, this thesis demonstrates the utility of both predictive and proteomic strategies to identify caspase substrates whose cleavage is regulated by phosphorylation. Of the identified proteins, a number have functions in cell death and proliferative processes, and so these regulatory mechanisms may be important in apoptotic progression. Of the kinases functioning within the caspase circuitry, CK2 may have the highest degree of integration. Our work highlighting non-redundant functionality of the

 α' catalytic subunit of CK2 is an important discovery that should accelerate the understanding of the regulation of CK2, and therefore how it can be targeted in disease.

5.6 REFERENCES

- [1]Cohen GM. Caspases: the executioners of apoptosis. *Biochem J* 1997; **326 (Pt 1):** 1-16.
- [2]Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 2000; 100: 57-70.
- [3]Kurokawa M, Kornbluth S. Caspases and kinases in a death grip. *Cell* 2009; 138: 838-854.
- [4]Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Vilk G, Li SS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. Regulation of cell proliferation and survival: convergence of protein kinases and caspases. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; **1804**: 505-510.
- [5]Meggio F, Marin O, Pinna LA. Substrate specificity of protein kinase CK2. *Cell Mol Biol Res* 1994; 40: 401-409.
- [6]Meggio F, Marchiori F, Borin G, Chessa G, Pinna LA. Synthetic peptides including acidic clusters as substrates and inhibitors of rat liver casein kinase TS (type-2). J Biol Chem 1984; 259: 14576-14579.
- [7]Kuenzel EA, Mulligan JA, Sommercorn J, Krebs EG. Substrate specificity determinants for casein kinase II as deduced from studies with synthetic peptides. J Biol Chem 1987; 262: 9136-9140.
- [8]Meggio F, Pinna LA. One-thousand-and-one substrates of protein kinase CK2? FASEB J 2003; 17: 349-368.
- [9]Thornberry NA, Rano TA, Peterson EP, Rasper DM, Timkey T, Garcia-Calvo M, et al. A combinatorial approach defines specificities of members of the caspase family and granzyme B. Functional relationships established for key mediators of apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 1997; 272: 17907-17911.
- [10]Desagher S, Osen-Sand A, Montessuit S, Magnenat E, Vilbois F, Hochmann A, et al. Phosphorylation of bid by casein kinases I and II regulates its cleavage by caspase 8. *Mol Cell* 2001; 8: 601-611.
- [11]Fluhrer R, Friedlein A, Haass C, Walter J. Phosphorylation of presenilin 1 at the caspase recognition site regulates its proteolytic processing and the progression of apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 2004; **279**: 1585-1593.

- [12]Walter J, Schindzielorz A, Grunberg J, Haass C. Phosphorylation of presenilin-2 regulates its cleavage by caspases and retards progression of apoptosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1999; **96:** 1391-1396.
- [13]Walter J, Grunberg J, Schindzielorz A, Haass C. Proteolytic fragments of the Alzheimer's disease associated presenilins-1 and -2 are phosphorylated in vivo by distinct cellular mechanisms. *Biochemistry* 1998; **37:** 5961-5967.
- [14]Riman S, Rizkallah R, Kassardjian A, Alexander KE, Luscher B, Hurt MM. Phosphorylation of the transcription factor YY1 by CK2alpha prevents cleavage by caspase 7 during apoptosis. *Mol Cell Biol* 2012; **32:** 797-807.
- [15]McStay GP, Salvesen GS, Green DR. Overlapping cleavage motif selectivity of caspases: implications for analysis of apoptotic pathways. *Cell Death Differ* 2008; 15: 322-331.
- [16]Darmon AJ, Nicholson DW, Bleackley RC. Activation of the apoptotic protease CPP32 by cytotoxic T-cell-derived granzyme B. *Nature* 1995; **377:** 446-448.
- [17]Tewari M, Quan LT, O'Rourke K, Desnoyers S, Zeng Z, Beidler DR, et al. Yama/CPP32 beta, a mammalian homolog of CED-3, is a CrmA-inhibitable protease that cleaves the death substrate poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase. *Cell* 1995; **81:** 801-809.
- [18]Bidwai AP, Reed JC, Glover CV. Phosphorylation of calmodulin by the catalytic subunit of casein kinase II is inhibited by the regulatory subunit. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 1993; **300**: 265-270.
- [19]Litchfield DW. Protein kinase CK2: structure, regulation and role in cellular decisions of life and death. *Biochem J* 2003; 369: 1-15.
- [20]Deshiere A, Duchemin-Pelletier E, Spreux E, Ciais D, Combes F, Vandenbrouck Y, et al. Unbalanced expression of CK2 kinase subunits is sufficient to drive epithelialto-mesenchymal transition by Snail1 induction. *Oncogene* 2012; .
- [21]Agard NJ, Mahrus S, Trinidad JC, Lynn A, Burlingame AL, Wells JA. Global kinetic analysis of proteolysis via quantitative targeted proteomics. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A 2012; .
- [22]Dix MM, Simon GM, Cravatt BF. Global mapping of the topography and magnitude of proteolytic events in apoptosis. *Cell* 2008; **134:** 679-691.

- [23]Dix MM, Simon GM, Wang C, Okerberg E, Patricelli MP, Cravatt BF. Functional interplay between caspase cleavage and phosphorylation sculpts the apoptotic proteome. *Cell* 2012; **150**: 426-440.
- [24]Mahrus S, Trinidad JC, Barkan DT, Sali A, Burlingame AL, Wells JA. Global sequencing of proteolytic cleavage sites in apoptosis by specific labeling of protein N termini. *Cell* 2008; **134**: 866-876.
- [25]Shimbo K, Hsu GW, Nguyen H, Mahrus S, Trinidad JC, Burlingame AL, et al. Quantitative profiling of caspase-cleaved substrates reveals different drug-induced and cell-type patterns in apoptosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2012; **109**: 12432-12437.
- [26]Sarno S, Vaglio P, Meggio F, Issinger OG, Pinna LA. Protein kinase CK2 mutants defective in substrate recognition. Purification and kinetic analysis. *J Biol Chem* 1996; 271: 10595-10601.
- [27]Leroy D, Heriche JK, Filhol O, Chambaz EM, Cochet C. Binding of polyamines to an autonomous domain of the regulatory subunit of protein kinase CK2 induces a conformational change in the holoenzyme. A proposed role for the kinase stimulation. *J Biol Chem* 1997; **272:** 20820-20827.
- [28]Lolli G, Pinna LA, Battistutta R. Structural determinants of protein kinase CK2 regulation by autoinhibitory polymerization. *ACS Chem Biol* 2012; **7:** 1158-1163.
- [29]Leroy D, Schmid N, Behr JP, Filhol O, Pares S, Garin J, et al. Direct identification of a polyamine binding domain on the regulatory subunit of the protein kinase casein kinase 2 by photoaffinity labeling. *J Biol Chem* 1995; **270**: 17400-17406.
- [30]Chai J, Wu Q, Shiozaki E, Srinivasula SM, Alnemri ES, Shi Y. Crystal structure of a procaspase-7 zymogen: mechanisms of activation and substrate binding. *Cell* 2001; 107: 399-407.
- [31]Keller N, Mares J, Zerbe O, Grutter MG. Structural and biochemical studies on procaspase-8: new insights on initiator caspase activation. *Structure* 2009; 17: 438-448.
- [32]Bose K, Clark AC. Dimeric procaspase-3 unfolds via a four-state equilibrium process. *Biochemistry* 2001; **40:** 14236-14242.

- [33]Donepudi M, Mac Sweeney A, Briand C, Grutter MG. Insights into the regulatory mechanism for caspase-8 activation. *Mol Cell* 2003; 11: 543-549.
- [34]Brown MS, Diallo OT, Hu M, Ehsanian R, Yang X, Arun P, et al. CK2 modulation of NF-kappaB, TP53, and the malignant phenotype in head and neck cancer by anti-CK2 oligonucleotides in vitro or in vivo via sub-50-nm nanocapsules. *Clin Cancer Res* 2010; 16: 2295-2307.
- [35]Guerra B, Siemer S, Boldyreff B, Issinger OG. Protein kinase CK2: evidence for a protein kinase CK2beta subunit fraction, devoid of the catalytic CK2alpha subunit, in mouse brain and testicles. *FEBS Lett* 1999; 462: 353-357.
- [36]Xu X, Toselli PA, Russell LD, Seldin DC. Globozoospermia in mice lacking the casein kinase II alpha' catalytic subunit. *Nat Genet* 1999; 23: 118-121.
- [37]Alvarado-Diaz CP, Tapia JC, Antonelli M, Moreno RD. Differential localization of alpha' and beta subunits of protein kinase CK2 during rat spermatogenesis. *Cell Tissue Res* 2009; **338:** 139-149.
- [38]Knight JD, Tian R, Lee RE, Wang F, Beauvais A, Zou H, et al. A novel whole-cell lysate kinase assay identifies substrates of the p38 MAPK in differentiating myoblasts. *Skelet Muscle* 2012; 2: 5-5040-2-5.
- [39]Lange V, Picotti P, Domon B, Aebersold R. Selected reaction monitoring for quantitative proteomics: a tutorial. *Mol Syst Biol* 2008; 4: 222.
- [40]Jin LL, Tong J, Prakash A, Peterman SM, St-Germain JR, Taylor P, et al. Measurement of protein phosphorylation stoichiometry by selected reaction monitoring mass spectrometry. *J Proteome Res* 2010; **9**: 2752-2761.
- [41]Maag RS, Mancini M, Rosen A, Machamer CE. Caspase-resistant Golgin-160 disrupts apoptosis induced by secretory pathway stress and ligation of death receptors. *Mol Biol Cell* 2005; 16: 3019-3027.
- [42]Huang CY, Wu YM, Hsu CY, Lee WS, Lai MD, Lu TJ, et al. Caspase activation of mammalian sterile 20-like kinase 3 (Mst3). Nuclear translocation and induction of apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 2002; 277: 34367-34374.
- [43]Basu S, Totty NF, Irwin MS, Sudol M, Downward J. Akt phosphorylates the Yesassociated protein, YAP, to induce interaction with 14-3-3 and attenuation of p73mediated apoptosis. *Mol Cell* 2003; 11: 11-23.

- [44]Levy D, Adamovich Y, Reuven N, Shaul Y. Yap1 phosphorylation by c-Abl is a critical step in selective activation of proapoptotic genes in response to DNA damage. *Mol Cell* 2008; 29: 350-361.
- [45]Hong W, Guan KL. The YAP and TAZ transcription co-activators: key downstream effectors of the mammalian Hippo pathway. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* 2012; **23**: 785-793.
- [46]Turowec JP, Duncan JS, Gloor GB, Litchfield DW. Regulation of caspase pathways by protein kinase CK2: identification of proteins with overlapping CK2 and caspase consensus motifs. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2011; **356:** 159-167.
- [47]Lu W, Lee HK, Xiang C, Finniss S, Brodie C. The phosphorylation of tyrosine 332 is necessary for the caspase 3-dependent cleavage of PKCdelta and the regulation of cell apoptosis. *Cell Signal* 2007; **19**: 2165-2173.
- [48]Zhao B, Wei X, Li W, Udan RS, Yang Q, Kim J, et al. Inactivation of YAP oncoprotein by the Hippo pathway is involved in cell contact inhibition and tissue growth control. *Genes Dev* 2007; 21: 2747-2761.
- [49]Silva A, Yunes JA, Cardoso BA, Martins LR, Jotta PY, Abecasis M, et al. PTEN posttranslational inactivation and hyperactivation of the PI3K/Akt pathway sustain primary T cell leukemia viability. *J Clin Invest* 2008; **118**: 3762-3774.
- [50]Kim JS, Eom JI, Cheong JW, Choi AJ, Lee JK, Yang WI, et al. Protein kinase CK2alpha as an unfavorable prognostic marker and novel therapeutic target in acute myeloid leukemia. *Clin Cancer Res* 2007; **13:** 1019-1028.
- [51]Siddiqui-Jain A, Drygin D, Streiner N, Chua P, Pierre F, O'Brien SE, et al. CX-4945, an orally bioavailable selective inhibitor of protein kinase CK2, inhibits prosurvival and angiogenic signaling and exhibits antitumor efficacy. *Cancer Res* 2010; **70**: 10288-10298.
- [52]Olsen BB, Svenstrup TH, Guerra B. Downregulation of protein kinase CK2 induces autophagic cell death through modulation of the mTOR and MAPK signaling pathways in human glioblastoma cells. *Int J Oncol* 2012; .
- [53]Keller N, Mares J, Zerbe O, Grutter MG. Structural and biochemical studies on procaspase-8: new insights on initiator caspase activation. *Structure* 2009; 17: 438-448.

Fax: (978) 750-4470

Reproducing AAAS Material in your Thesis or Dissertation

NOTE: If you are the Original Author of the AAAS article being reproduced, please refer to your License to Publish for rules on reproducing your paper in a dissertation or thesis. AAAS permits the use of content published in its journals *Science, Science Technical Medicine*, and *Science Signaling*, but only provided the following criteria are met.

- 1. If you are using figure(s)/table(s), permission is granted for use in print and electronic versions of your dissertation or thesis.
- 2. A full text article may be used only in print versions of a dissertation or thesis. AAAS does not permit the reproduction of full text articles in electronic versions of theses or dissertations.
- 3. The following credit line must be printed along with the AAAS material: "From [Full Reference Citation]. Reprinted with permission from AAAS."
- 4. All required credit lines and notices must be visible any time a user accesses any part of the AAAS material and must appear on any printed copies that an authorized user might make.
- 5. The AAAS material may not be modified or altered except that figures and tables may be modified with permission from the author. Author permission for any such changes must be secured prior to your use.
- 6. AAAS must publish the full paper prior to your use of any of its text or figures.
- 7. If the AAAS material covered by this permission was published in *Science* during the years 1974-1994, you must also obtain permission from the author, who may grant or withhold permission, and who may or may not charge a fee if permission is granted. See original article for author's address. This condition does not apply to news articles.
- 8. If you are an Original Author on the AAAS article being reproduced, please refer to your License to Publish for rules on reproducing your paper in a dissertation or thesis.

Permission covers the distribution of your dissertation or thesis on demand by a third party distributor (e.g. ProQuest / UMI), provided the AAAS material covered by this permission remains in situ and is not distributed by that third party outside of the context of your Thesis/Dissertation.

Permission does not apply to figures/photos/artwork or any other content or materials included in your work that are credited to non-AAAS sources. If the requested material is sourced to or references non-AAAS sources, you must obtain authorization from that source as well before using that material. You agree to hold harmless and indemnify AAAS against any claims arising from your use of any content in your work that is credited to non-AAAS sources.

By using the AAAS Material identified in your request, you agree to abide by all the terms and conditions herein.

AAAS makes no representations or warranties as to the accuracy of any information contained in the AAAS material covered by this permission, including any warranties of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose.

Questions about these terms can be directed to the AAAS Permissions department at

Copyright Clearance Center	htsLi	nk [®]	me Create Account Help
High quality. High impact.	Title:	Versatile Strategy for Biochemical, Electrochemical and Immunoarray Detection of Protein Phosphorylations	User ID Password
	Author:	Sanela Martić, Michelle Gabriel, Jacob P. Turowec, David W. Litchfield, and Heinz-Bernhard Kraatz	Enable Auto Login
	Publication:	Journal of the American Chemical Society	Forgot Password/User ID? If you're a copyright.com
	Publisher:	American Chemical Society	RightsLink using your
	Date: Copyright © 20	Oct 1, 2012 12, American Chemical Society	copyright.com credentials. Already a RightsLink user or want to learn more?

PERMISSION/LICENSE IS GRANTED FOR YOUR ORDER AT NO CHARGE

This type of permission/license, instead of the standard Terms & Conditions, is sent to you because no fee is being charged for your order. Please note the following:

- Permission is granted for your request in both print and electronic formats, and translations.
- If figures and/or tables were requested, they may be adapted or used in part.
- Please print this page for your records and send a copy of it to your publisher/graduate school.
- Appropriate credit for the requested material should be given as follows: "Reprinted (adapted) with permission from (COMPLETE REFERENCE CITATION). Copyright (YEAR) American Chemical Society." Insert appropriate information in place of the capitalized words.
- One-time permission is granted only for the use specified in your request. No additional
 uses are granted (such as derivative works or other editions). For any other uses, please
 submit a new request.

If credit is given to another source for the material you requested, permission must be obtained from that source.



Copyright © 2013 <u>Copyright Clearance Center, Inc.</u> All Rights Reserved. <u>Privacy statement</u>. Comments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at

SPRINGER LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Feb 11, 2013

This is a License Agreement between Jacob P Turowec ("You") and Springer ("Springer") provided by Copyright Clearance Center ("CCC"). The license consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Springer, and the payment terms and conditions.

All payments must be made in full to CCC. For payment instructions, please see information listed at the bottom of this form.

License Number	3085961460259			
License date	Feb 11, 2013			
Licensed content publisher	Springer			
Licensed content publication	Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry			
Licensed content title	Regulation of caspase pathways by protein kinase CK2: identification of proteins with overlapping CK2 and caspase consensus motifs			
Licensed content author	Jacob P. Turowec			
Licensed content date	Jan 1, 2011			
Volume number	356			
Issue number	1			
Type of Use	Thesis/Dissertation			
Portion	Figures			
Author of this Springer article Yes and you are the sole author of the new work				
Order reference number				
Title of your thesis / dissertation	Investigating an isozyme specific function for CK2alpha' and the interplay between protein kinases and caspases			
Expected completion date	Mar 2013			
Estimated size(pages)	200			
Total	0.00 USD			

Terms and Conditions

Introduction

The publisher for this copyrighted material is Springer Science + Business Media. By clicking "accept" in connection with completing this licensing transaction, you agree that the following terms and conditions apply to this transaction (along with the Billing and Payment terms and conditions established by Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. ("CCC"), at the time that you opened your Rightslink account and that are available at any time at http://myaccount.copyright.com).

Limited License

With reference to your request to reprint in your thesis material on which Springer Science and Business Media control the copyright, permission is granted, free of charge, for the use indicated in your enquiry.

Licenses are for one-time use only with a maximum distribution equal to the number that you identified in the licensing process.
2. COPYRIGHT AND LICENSE POLICIES

Open-Access License No Permission Required



Oncotarget applies the <u>Creative Commons Attribution License</u> (CCAL) to all works we publish (read the <u>human-readable summary</u> or the <u>full license legal</u> <u>code</u>). Under the CCAL, authors retain ownership of the copyright for their article, but authors allow anyone to download, reuse, reprint, modify, distribute, and/or copy articles in Oncotarget journal, so long as the original authors and source are cited.

No permission is required from the authors or the publishers.

In most cases, appropriate attribution can be provided by simply citing the original article. If the item you plan to reuse is not part of a published article (e.g., a featured issue image), then please indicate the originator of the work, and the volume, issue, and date of the journal in which the item appeared. For any reuse or redistribution of a work, you must also make clear the license terms under which the work was published. This broad license was developed to facilitate open access to, and free use of, original works of all types. Applying this standard license to your own work will ensure your right to make your work freely and openly available.

For queries about the license, please contact us at

Please fill and e-mail COPYRIGHT and License to Publish by the time of submission to accelerate publication upon acceptance.

JACOB P. TUROWEC

EDUCATION

University of Western Ontario, London, Canada	
PhD candidate in Biochemistry (David Litchfield's lab)	

2007-Present

University of Western Ontario, London, Canada
Honours Bachelor of Medical Sciences in Biochemistry

2003-2007

PUBLICATIONS

- 1. Gyenis L, **Turowec JP**, Bretner M, Litchfield DW. (2013) Chemical proteomics and functional proteomics strategies for protein kinase inhibitor validation and protein kinase substrate identification: Applications to protein kinase CK2. Biochim Biophys Act. *In press*
- Marti S, Gabriel M, Turowec JP, Litchfield DW, and Kraatz H-B. (2012) Versatile strategy for biochemical, electrochemical and immunoarray detection of protein phosphorylations. J Am Chem Soc. 134(41) 17036-45.
- Gyenis L, Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Bretner M, and Litchfield DW. (2011) Unbiased functional proteomics strategy for protein kinase inhibitor validation and identification of bona fide protein kinase substrates: application to identification of EEF1D as a substrate for CK2. J Proteome Res. 10(11):4887-901
- 4. **Turowec JP**, Duncan JS, Gloor GB, and Litchfield, DW. (2011) Regulation of caspase pathways by protein kinase CK2: identification of proteins with overlapping CK2 and caspase consensus motifs. Mol Cell Biochem. **356**(1-2) 159-67.
- Duncan JS*, Turowec JP*, Duncan KE, Vilk G, Wu C, Luscher B, Li SS, Gloor GB, and Litchfield DW. (2011) A peptide-based target screen of overlapping protein kinase/caspase substrates: global regulation of caspase pathways by phosphorylation and identification of pro-caspase 3 as a target for CK2. Sci Signal. 4(172):ra30. *contributed equally
- Duncan JS, Turowec JP, Vilk G, Li SS, Gloor GB, and Litchfield DW. (2009) Regulation of cell proliferation and survival: convergence of protein kinases and caspases. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1804(3):505-10 (*REVIEW*)
- Vilk G, Weber JE, Turowec JP, Duncan JS, Wu C, Derksen R, Zien P, Sarno S, Donella-Deana A, Lajoie G, Pinna LA, Li SS, and Litchfield DW. (2008) Protein kinase CK2 catalyzes tyrosine phosphorylation in mammalian cells. Cell Signal. 20(11): 1942-1951
- Lahiry P, Wang J, Robinson JF, **Turowec JP**, Litchfield DW, Lanktree MB, Gloor GB, Puffenberger EG, Strauss KA, Martens MB, Ramsay DA, Rupar CA, Siu V, Hegele RA. (2009) A multiplex human syndrome implicates a key role for intestinal cell kinase in

development of central nervous, skeletal, and endocrine systems. Am J Hum Genet. **84**(2):134-47

Accepted contributions to a collective work and book chapters

- 1. **Turowec JP**, St-Denis NA, and Litchfield DW. (2010) Protein Kinase CK2. Encyclopedia of Signaling Molecules (S. Choi, ed.). *Accepted. In proof stage*.
- Turowec JP, Duncan JS, French AC, Gyenis L, St-Denis NA, Vilk G, and Litchfield DW. (2010). Protein Kinase CK2 is a Constitutively Active Enzyme that Promotes Cell Survival: Strategies to Identify CK2 Substrates and Manipulate its Activity in Mammalian Cells. Methods Enzymol (M. Fukuda, ed.). 484:471-493.

Non-refereed Contributions – Poster (International Conferences)

- Turowec JP, Duncan JS, Li SS, Gloor GB, and Litchfield DW. (2012) Convergence of protein kinase and caspase signaling: A mechanism for pathological rewiring of survival pathways by protein kinase CK2. AACR Annual Meeting. March 31 – April 4, 2012
- 2. **Turowec JP**, Duncan JS, Vilk G, Li SS, Gloor GB, and Litchfield DW. (2010) A peptide-based target screen of kinase/caspase overlapping substrates highlights the convergence of CK2 and caspase pathways. 6th International Conference on Protein Kinase CK2. September 7 to 10, 2010.

SCHOLARSHIPS AND AWARDS

CIHR CGS Michael Smith Foreign Study Supplement Held at the University of North Carolina (Chapel Hill) with Drs. Gary L. Johnson and Lee M. Graves \$6000	June 2012 – August 2012
Banting and Best Canada Graduate Scholarship (Doctoral) \$35,000	September 2011 – August 2012
Ontario Graduate Scholarship \$15,000	September 2010 – August 2011
Ontario Graduate Scholarship \$15,000	September 2009 – August 2010
Ontario Graduate Scholarship in Science and Technology \$15,000	May 2008 – April 2009
CIHR Strategic Training Program in Cancer Research \$10,700 LEADERSHIP AND TEACHING	September 2008 – August 2009

 Supervisory Experience Assumed a co-supervisory role of undergraduate research assistants Master's students. Aid in developing students' lab technique and experimental design students 	May 2008 – present and, more recently, kills.
 Teaching Assistant, Biochemistry 380G: Biochemistry Laboratory Deliver pre-lab introduction talks Give hands on assistance to students learning molecular biology tech Hold office hours and grade assignments 	January – April 2008 miques
Scientific Liason, Relay for Life - Present research activities to cancer survivors and participants of fur	2008 ndraisers